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L. I, BREZHNEV MEETING WITH THE ELECTORATE 

Moscow KOMMUNIST in Russian No 4, Mar 80 pp 3-10 

[Electoral speech by L. I. Brezhnev delivered on 22 February 1980) 

[Text] Dear comrades! 

Dear Muscovites! 

I am sincerely pleased to meet with you--residents of the capital, the 
voters of Baumanskiy District and, I would add, my old acquaintances 
(applause). It is pleasing to know that you have come to the elections 
with great achievements. Many thousands of working people of your and 
other rayons in the capital have already fulfilled their five-year plans. 
Hundreds of thousands of Muscovites have pledged to complete them for the 
110th anniversary of Vladimir Il'‘ich Lenin's birth. I wish you success, 
friends, with all my heart! (Lengthy applause.) 

Our country, all Soviet republics, are welcoming Lenin's anniversary with a 
new scope in the socialist competition and a nationwide creative upsurge. 

And, as always, Moscow is ahead as the initiator of many undertakings, the 
hero-city, worker-city, creator-city (applause). 

The present elections are being held on the watershed separating two 
decades. The 1970's are now in the past. A new decade has come. Probably 
each one of us asks himself: What kind of decade will the 1980's be? What 
will it bring? How will the destinies of the people, of nations and states 
develop? Naturally, there are always surprises in the future, turns of 

events which would be difficult to predict. Nevertheless, we, communists, 
believe, and not only believe, but are convinced, we know, that the 1980's 
will be years of new successes in the building of communism (lengthy 
applause). They will be years of the strengthening and development of 
world socialism and of new progress in the struggle for insuring a lasting 
peace (applause). 

This confidence is based on the study of the results of our own and of 

global developments, and a consideration of leading trends in economics, 
social relations and politics. 



From thia viewpoint, what characterised the 1970's? 

The entire decade was marked by the atable growth of the economic and 
actentific and technical potential of our homeland and of industrial and 
agricultural possibilities. This made it possible to substantially upgrade 
the living standard of the people, which wae and remains the main objective 
of all our economic activities. In the 1970's real per capita income rose 
by one-half. Over 180 million people improved their housing conditions. 
This, comrades, accounts for over 40 percent of the country's population 
(applause). 

The defense power of the Soviet Union is also being maintained on the 
necessary level. Now, on the eve of Soviet Army and Navy Day, the Central 
Committee can aseure the Soviet people that we wave everything necessary to 
rebuff any military provocation (lengthy applause). The peaceful future of 
the Soviet state is insured, reliably so (lengthy applause). 

We are approaching the 35th anniversary of the victory of the Soviet people 
over fasciem. I have the pleasure of telling you that the CPSU and USSR 
Council of Ministers passed the decree "On Improving Further the Material 
Situation of Veterans of the USSR Armed Forces and of Their Families" 
(applause). This is yet another confirmation of the constant concern 
displayed by the party and the state for the veterans of the Great Patriot- 
ic War (applause). 

In the 1970's we initiated a turn of our entire economy toward intensive 

development, upgrading effectiveness and quality, and emphasizing end 
results of economic activities. In the 1980's we must continue and com- 

plete this most important project, which is the pivot of the party's 
economic strategy. 

The results of the developnont of the national economy were sharply and 
critically discussed at the November CC CPSU Plenum. The plan is still not 
being fulfilled by all sectors and enterprises. There remain difficulties 
involving some comestible and industrial commodities, housing and organiza- 
tion of consumer services. 

In order to eliminate such shortcomings and improve the state of affairs, 
the plenum has deemed it necessary to implement even more adamantly and 
energetically the party's economic policy. This is achieved by enhancing 
the level of management in all units, improving the economic mechanism, 
increasing responsibility and strengthening the discipline at all work 
places and sectors. 

In this case a great deal depends on the work of the central departments. 

That is why the plenum has faced them with stricter requirements. Local 
initiative, however, is no less significant, for there simply is no single 

prescription applicable to the various economic areas and all parts of this 
huge country. One thing is clear: No success can be achieved wherever the 



people are atanding by waiting for inatructions from above. conversely, 

should the people boldly take up projects, give scope to initiacive and 
follow effective undertakings, success is guaranteed. 

Comrades, our country is huge and beautiful. Our accomplishments are 
gigantic. Now, on the threshold of the 1980's, when preparations are 
underway for the 26th party congress, we have all the necessary reasons to 
look into the future calmly and confidently (applause). As in the paat, 
our course ie one of peaceful creation, further reorganization of the huge 
areas of this country and multiplication of the material and spiritual 
resources of the Soviet people. No one shall turn ua from thie course! 
(Lengthy applause). 

Naturally, the party approaches economic tasks on the basis of broad social 

postions, considering the economy as inseparably Linked with the entire 
system of social relations. What was the main trend of development of such 
relations in the 1970's? I think that the main thing was the further 
strengthening of the unity and feeling of solidarity within Soviet society 

(applause) . 

I mean by this ideological and political solidarity. It is expressed in 
the closest possible unity between party and people, the inviolability of 
the bloc of communists and nonparty people, and the approval by the whole 
people of thr electoral platform of our party-a platform embodied in the 
decisions of party congresses and CC CPSU plenums. 

I also mean social solidarity. It is expressed in the unbreakable alliance 
among the working class, the peasantry and the intelligentsia, the common 

basic interests of all social groups and strata and the gradual elimination 
of major disparities between town and country and between mental and physi- 

cal labor. 

Finally, I have in the mind the feeling of solidarity among nations and 

nationalities of our country. It is expressed in the closely interwoven, 
the merging of Soviet patriotism and internationalism, the creation of a 
single all-union national economic complex and the beneficial interpenetra- 
tion of national cultures. 

Let me particularly. single out the tremendous role which the Russian Feder- 
ation has played, and is playing, in such processes. Its contribution to 
the creation of equal relations among all nations in our homeland and in 
achieving the voluntary union of Soviet republics is truly invaluable 
(applause). 

Solidarity and unity within society is a unique accomplishment of social- 

ism. It is our priceless, invincible strength. Naturally, like us, the 
imperialists have missiles. Like us, they have substantial natural re- 
sources. They too have talented scientists, engineers and men of culture. 
However, they neither have nor could have a united society. Let our 



enemies remember the Lessons of history Let them know that the unity of 

the Soviet people is manifested with particular emphasis precisely when 
attempts are made to speak to us in the language of threats (lengthy 
applause). 

The unity of the Soviet people ie the reliable base for the power of our 
socialist state. In the 1970's Soviet statehood and economic, social and 
political foundations became even stronger. Socialist democracy is inten- 
sifying. A new constitution was adopted--the constitution of developed, 
mature socialiem. The renovation of legislation in full swing. 

Over the past decade the activeness of the soviets rose noticeably. The 
tremendous opportunities at their disposal became even clearer. They in- 

clude initiative in resolving many economic and cultural problems, and 
problems of population services and production of consumer goods; tireless 
and exacting control over the work of administrative organs and of ali 
enterprises and organizations; and steady expansion and intensification of 
relations between t e soviets and the people's masses and the implemeita- 
tion of the instructions of the voters. I believe that this is precisely 
the channel which will be followed by the work of the new membership of the 
supreme soviets of the Russian Federation and of all union and autonomous 
republics (applause). 

As you know, in the course of such elections the entire system of local 

soviets of people's deputies is shaped as well. The party believes that 
their role must rise steadily. It is a question, above all, of kray and 
oblast soviets. They must become the main force in the comprehensive 
economic and social development of their territories. Their material 
possiblities must be linked even more closely with the results of enter- 
prise work. Soviet control over the implementation of plans and the strict 
observance of Soviet laws must be tightened considerably more. As chairman 
of the USSR Supreme Soviet “residium, I can report that the basic rights of 

kray, oblast and okrug soviets of people's deputies will be strengthened 
legally. A draft of such a law will be submftted for consideration by the 
next session of the USSR Supreme Soviet. 

The soviets of people's deputies today form a tremendous acktiv, 
millions of deputies and apparatus personnel. The working people judge the 

soviet system on the basis of their principle-mindedness and exactingness, 
their concern for the people. The strength of the soviets does not lie in 
their mass nature alone. It is determined above all by the work of each, I 

emphasize, each deputy and official. 

"Duty" and "obligation" stem from a single root. One must always remember 
one's duty to the people--whether party, official or human. There could be 

no true party or soviet worker who does not strictly implement this duty 
and who is unable to link words strongly with actions. Great industrious- 
ness and discipline, exactingness towards oneself and unbribable honestly 
are the foundations of his good reputation. This reputation must be proved 
by all life and throughout life. 



The prestige of a worker, whatever his position, does not come from the 

outeide. It is earned through personal effort, daily toil anc real accom 
plishments. This is the only way to earn the respect of the people 

(applause). There neither is nor could there be anything higher than this 
to a soviet deputy or state official (applause). 

Comrades! Allow me now to discuss a few problems of foreign policy and the 
contemporary international situation. 

Let us emphasize, above all, that the past decade was marked by the further 
development and enrichment of cooperation among the members of the social- 
ist comity. This cooperation is a powerful booster for the development of 

each of the fraternal countries. It is also our joint guarantee for suc- 
cessful progress in these complex and troubled times. 

The force of the unity of fraternal countries and of socialist internation- 
alism was manifested particularly convincingly in the powerful support 

given to the people of Vietnam in their struggle against American and, 
subsequently, Chinese aggressors. Such will continue to be the case should 
anyone, once again, contemplate making an attempt against the peace and 
security of this heroic country (lengthy applause). Our solidarity and 
Support are also on the side of the peoples of Laos and Kampuchea, who 
earned their right to a new life after a lengthy struggle (applause). 

The policy of peace, pursued by the members of the socialist comity, and 
their joint struggle for detente and for abating the threat of a global 

nuclear missile war, have become one of the basic factors of international 
life. Today this struggle is the main guarantee for the peaceful future of 

mankind. 

Virtually all most-important decisions in the field of strengthening 

peace and restraining the arms race, passed over the past decade at i*.ter- 
national forums, and the most important talks on such matters have been the 
result of the initiative of the socialist countries. Their specific pro- 

posals on matters of disarmament and international cooperation represent a 
broad, farsighted and realistic program for safeguarding the peace in our 

age. We shall continue to struggle adamantly and tirelessly for its imple- 
mentation (applause). 

Today, when the forces of imperialism have mounted a counteroffensive 
against detente, peace and the rights of nations, unity of action on the 

part of socialism to defend these greatest values is important more than 
ever. I am confident that our countries will properly implement this 
historical task! (Lengthy applause.) 

The strength of our foreign policy lies in the fact that it is consistent 
with the vital interests of both the socialist countries and, in general, 

the tremendous majority of the population on earth. This applies, above 
all, to peoples who have freed themselves from colonial oppression and are 



engaged in the difficult project of building a new, an independent life. 

No less than the socialist countries they need a lasting peace and a strict 
respect for the sovereignty of countries and the rights of nations, as well 
as truly equal international relations. 

It is precisely on this basis that our good relations and mutually profit- 
able cooperation are developing with many tens of countries in Asia, Africa 
and Latin America, be it the great India or small Benin, republican Algeria 
or monarchic Jordan, neighboring Turkey or distant Brazil. 

We value relations with all these countries. We respect their rights. We 
do not hanker after their wealth or .eek military bases on their territo- 
ries. We velue the closeness of the positions we hold on many internation- 

al problems, but do not try to dictate to them what policy to pursue. 

The USSR has made a noteworthy contribution to strengthening the economy, 
cultural construction and defense of some countries. We are proud of this. 
Loyal to Lenin's behest, we are always on the side of peoples defending 
their freedom and independence. However, we shall never use our help to 

exert pressure on its recipients. 

It is precisely all this that creates an atmosphere of mutual respect and 
trust in our relations, leading to reciprocal benefits and the good of 

universal peace (applause). 

I particularly wish to note the successful development of good relations 

with India. They are properly consistent with the interests of the peoples 
of both countries and to the cause of peace in Asia and the world over. 
The recently concluded agreement on joint space flights, in the near 
future, of a Soviet and an Indian cosmonaut has become something of a 

symbol of our friendship (lengthy applause). 

Mrs Indira Gandhi's government accepted this suggestion, which pleases us. 

However, the militant imperialist circles--U.S. imperialism above all--do 
not like the consolidation of the peace and successes of the liberation 
struggle of the peoples. Look at their answer to the development of 
mutually profitable contacts between socialist and many capitalist coun- 
tries, the success of the European Conference in Helsinki and the victory 
of the revolutionary peoples of Angola and Ethiopia over the intervention- 

ists and imperialist mercenaries. Their answer was characteristic. They 
began to drag out the SALT II talks and, subsequently, the ratification of 
this treaty. They encouraged Sadat's treason, which split the front of 

Arab unity against the aggressor. They imposed upon the NATO countries a 
long-term program for intensive rearmament. They hindered and, in a number 
of cases, wrecked the talks underway on disarmament problems. Finally, 
they took the provocatory decision to deploy in Western Europe new American 

missiles aimed at the USSR and its allies. 



It became obvious that the current U.S. leadership is pursuing a line of 

undermining detente and aggravating the international circumstances. It is 

trying to dictate its will to the socialist states and other countries. 

Was this unexpected? Naturally, it was not. It was clear from the very 

beginning that peace and detente could be reliably secured only in the 
course of adamant political struggle. Detente is consistent with the 
interests of the peoples. The need for detente is understood by respon- 
sible and realistically thinking politicians. However, it opposed by major 

forces in the capitalist countries which are engaged in preparations for 

war, directly or indirectly: the military, the monopolies related to it 
and its stooges in the state apparatus and the mass information media. 

The more the possibilities of imperialism to dominate other countries and 

peoples become curtailed, the more fiercely its most aggressive and near- 
sighted representatives react to this. Such aggressiveness can be 
restrained only through the strength and sensible policy of the peace- 
loving states and the resolve of the peoples to defeat the dangerous plans 
of the pretenders to world domination. 

After the United States imposed its "missile" plans on the Western European 
countries, it turned its eyes on Asia and the Middle East. It directed 

major forces of its navy to the shores of revolutionary Iran, allegedly to 
rescue a group of captured diplomats. Subsequently, they latched onto a 
pretext they found convenient--the events in Afghanistan. The malicious 
anti-Soviet stir raised in this connection in America beats all previous 
records. 

Naturally, this is merely a pretext. Mr Carter and his retinue know per- 

fectly well that there neither has been nor is there any Russian "inter- 
vention" in Afghanistan. The USSR acted on the basis of the Soviet-Afghan 
Friendship Treaty. Three consecutive Afghan governments turned to us with 

an adamant request for help to defend the country against the foreign 
invasion of counterrevolutionary forces. 

Washington is well familiar with everything related to the intervention 
launched against Afghanistan from Pakistani territory. Together with the 
Chinese and others, the Americans themselves are directing this interven- 
tion, which has created a serious threat to the Afghan revolution and to 
the security of our southern border. 

The White House also knows that the USSR will withdraw its military contin- 
gents from Afghanistan the moment the reasons which caused their presence 

in that country have been eliminated and the Afghan Government will deem 
that this presence is no longer necessary. The United States is thunder- 

ously demanding the withdrawal of Soviet troops. Yet, in fact, it is doing 
everything possible to postpone this possibility: it is continuing and 
increasing its interference in the affairs of Afghanistan. 



Let me state most clearly that we shall be ready to withdraw our forces the 

moment all forms of foreign intervention aimed against | .e Government and 
people of Afghanistan have been totally stopped (applause). Let the United 
States, together with Afghanistan's neighbors, guarantee this and the need 
for Soviet military assistance will be removed. The Government of Afghani- 

stan, in turn, as we know, has clearly stated its intention to maintain 
relations of peace and friendship with its neighbors, Iran and Pakistan in 
particular. Naturally, we welcome this Afghan position. 

The U.S. leaders also know that the Government of Afghanistan shows com- 
plete respect for the religious beliefs of the population. It released the 
clergymen Amin had sent to jail and officially took Islam under the protec- 
tion of the law. The attempts of the supporters of the Israeli aggressor 

and the organizers of reprisals against Iran, to depict themselves as 
"defenders of Isham" are quite clumsy. 

Therefore, why is Washington throwing hysterical fits around the world? 
What are the purposes for the dissemination of lies on the "war waged by 
the Russians against the Afghan people," the "Soviet threat to Pakistan and 
Iran" and other such? 

The answer is clear: Washington simply needs a pretext for broadening its 
expansion in Asia and it is creating it by all possible means. 

Anti-Soviet hysteria was necessitated not only  . .»\+'. on the crest of 
this wave, someone might win the presidential © -ctions this autumn. The 

main thing is that the United States has shown « intention to create a 
network of military bases in the Indian Ocean, in viiddle and Near Eastern 

countries, and in Africa. The United States would like put these countries 
under its own hegemony and pump out their natural resources unhindered. At 
the same time, it would use their territories for their strategic plans 
against the socialist worlc ard the national-liberation forces. This is 

the essence of the matter. 

However, the modern colonizers may be proven wrong. This is no longer the 

prewar time or not even the 1950's. Tens of previously dependent countries 
have gained experience in autonomous life and politics. The peoples have 
begun to understand better the imperialist game and know who their friends 
are and who their enemies are. Even in parts of the world such as, for 

example, Western Europe or Japan, through personal experience the people 
have been exposed to the advantages of tranquil and peaceful life and 

profitable trade. They will not so easily abandon detente to please the 
American plan for world domination. In turn, as before, we favor the 

development of peaceful cooperation with these countries along all lines, 
as we do, in fact, with the United States as well. 

Washington loves to talk about the need to secure its oil supply lanes to 

the United States. To a certain extent, this could be understood. How- 
ever, could this be achieved by turning such routes into a powder keg? Ob- 
viously, the opposite result would be achieved. 



The adventuristic “doctrines” of the new preachers of the "policy from the 
position of strength" are dangerous not only to any specific country or 
groupe or country. They threaten the peace and security of all countries 
and nations. Anyone who needs and values the peace must rebuff euch 
ginieter plana (lengthy applause). 

No one can intimidate the Soviet Union. Our forces and possibilities are 
tremendous. Together with our allies we al.all always be able to defend 
ourselves and rebuff any hostile sally (lengthy applause). No one will be 
able to provoke us. The “doctrine” of military hysteria and the feverish 
arms race are countered by us with a doctrine of systematic struggle for 
peace and security on earth (applause). We are loyal to the peace program 
formulated at the 24th and 25th party congresses. That is why now, in the 
1980's, as in the 1970's, we favor the strengthening rather than the des- 
truction of detente. We are in favor of reducing rather than inflating 
armaments. We are in favor of rapprochement and reciprocal underetanding 
among nations rather than for artificial alienation and hostility. 

We are holding confidently and high the banner of our Leninist foreign 
policy=-the banner of the peace, freedom and independence of the peoples, 
the banner of social progress (lengthy applause). 

In conclusion, dear friends, allow me to express my warm gratitude to the 
labor collectives and all working people who nominated and supported my 
candidacy for deputy of the Supreme Soviet of the Russian Federation. 
Thank you for the good words which were heard today from this rostrum 
(lengthy applause). I consider the trust of party and nonparty people an 
approval of the domestic and foreign policy of our great Leninist party and 
a high rating of the collective activities of the CPSU Central Committee 
and ite Politburo (lengthy applause). 

Allow me to assure you, comrades, that as in the past I shall try to justi- 
fy your great trust. The communists live and struggle for the sake of 
ineuring the peaceful life of the people, their creative toil, their pros- 
perity and their spiritual growth (lengthy applause). That is what we, the 
Soviet people, will be voting for (tempestuous and lengthy applause). All 
rise. Those present in the hall chant, “Glory to the Leninist communist 
party!" 

5003 
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HISTORICAL CORRECTNESS OF LENIN'S IDEAS AND CAUSE 

Moscow KOMMUNIST in Russian No 4, Mar 80 pp 11-29 

[Article by M. Suelov, CC CPSU Politburo member and CC CPSU secretary) 

[Text] The Soviet people and all progressive mankind are preparing for the 
solemn celebration of the 110th anniversary of the birth of Vladimir 11 ‘ich 
Lenin, the creator of the communist party and of the first socialist state 
in the world, and the acknowledged leader of the international working 
Clase. 

All of V. I. Lenin's activities and struggle are inseparable from the 
living history of mankind. One cannot understand the meaning and social 
direction of our age without turning to his many-faceted work and doctrine. 
At the same time, the greatness of Lenin's ideas and cause can be truly 
known only in connection with the real course of modern history. 

Vv. I. Lenin is justifiably Jescribed as the brilliant architect of the new, 
the communist society, and ite first organizer and builder. The practice 
of the revolutionary struggle of the working class for socialism and 
communism, under whose sign our tempestuous 20th century is living, 
promoted Lenin to this role. 

In his work, "The Historical Fate of Karl Marx’ doctrine,” Lenin emphasized 
that “the main aspect of Marx' doctrine is the explanation of the 
universal-historical role of the proletariat as the builder of a socialist 
society” ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.” [Complete Collected Works], Vol 23, pi). It 
was Lenin, and the Bolshevik party he created, who assumed the great 
mission of laying the beginning of the practical implementation of this 
main feature of Marxism, of converting socialiem from theory, from a 

science, into the daily life of millions of people. 

Yet, does Lenin's role in the Russian and international workers’ movements 
consist merely in his ability to practically implement what was theoreti- 
cally predicted by Marx? To reduce matters to this would mean not only to 

10 



misrepresent Lenin's place in history, but to distort the ecientific under- 
atanding of sociohistorical practice and the nature of ite complex, dialec- 
tical interaction with theory. 

Ae we know, the source of the power of the biggest proletarian ideologues 
and politiciana lies in the fact that the profound hopes and expectations 
of the popular masses and the objective requirements of social development 
find their ecientific expressions in their views. At the same time, the 
factual influence of progressive ideas on the course of history and their 
role as 4 power which could crush the obsolete and build a new social order 
directly depend on the extent to which these ideas have been accepted by 
the masses. "“. . . Material force," Marx emphasized, “must be upset by 
material force as well. However, theory becomes a material force the 
moment it conquers the masses" (K. Marx and F. Engels, “Soch." (Works), 
Vol 1, p 422). 

The power of Lenin's geniue wae manifested precisely in the fact that he 
realized accurately and fully che needs of hie time, clearly expressed them 
and ideologically armed the proletariat and the broadest possible popular 
masses for the etruggle for the implementation of socialist ideals in the 
new historical age, an age in which society as a whole had become ripe for 
conversion from capitaliam to communism and when new problems which 
required a acientific interpretation and solution objectively arose in the 
world liberation movement. It was precisely Lenin's doctrine that answered 
then. 

The penetration and establishment of Leniniem in the class awareness of the 
proletariat, in the social awareness of our time, is inseparable from the 
systematic etruggle waged by Lenin to defend the doctrine of Marx and 
Engels. Thie is directly related to the principled attitude of the commu- 
niete toward ecientific theory and ite role in revolutionary struggle and 
construction. “There can be no revolutionary movement without revolution- 
ary theory” ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.,"” Vol 6, p 24). This precise formula 
expresses Lenin's position, which he invariably held throughout the turns 
of the clase etruggle. It is a key to understanding the great victories of 
Leniniem and ite inherent organic unity between revolutionary word and 
revolutionary action. Conversely, the indifferent, scornful or careless 
attitude toward theory, characteristic of the opportunists, has always 
ended in lack of success in politice and failures in practical activities. 
This is the lesson of the experience of all revolutionary movements. 

As 4 consistent Marxist, V. I. Lenin never restricted himself merely to the 

profound study of the worke of Marx and Engele or the dissemination of 
their ideas. He was tirelessly concerned with the scientific summation of 

the experience of social development and the use of the Marxist theory and 
method in the study of the practice of the revolutionary struggle. Yet 
this necessarily requires not only the dissemination, but the steady 
creative development of revolutionary theory in accordance with the con- 
tinuingly changing objective circumstances. 

ll 



To Lenin, the loyal perpetuator of Marx’ doctrine, it was always unques- 
tionably true that one cannot successfully and convincingly defend this 
doctrine without developing it further, However, he considered equally 
unquestionable the fact that one cannot develop Marxism without defending 
ite basic concepts against all distortions, for these concepts accurately 
and precisely reflect the profound lawe of reality and the basic interests 
and ideale of the moet revolutionary class of our time=-the proletariat. 
Such is one of the most important principles of a truly Marxist attitude 
toward revolutionary theory. 

Curious interest in the study and mastering of the entire worldwide politi- 
cal experience of the liberation struggle, the most active participation in 
the internationas organizations of the working classe and, in Lenin's words, 
the display of excellent information concerning glvibal forme and theorice 
of the revolutionary movement (see "Poln. Sobr. Soch.," Vol 41, p 8) were 
manifested with lively emphasis in Lenin's works and Bolshevik activities. 

We know that in the firet 15 years of ite existence (1903-1917), Bolsheviem 
covered a distance which, in terms of the wealth of revolutionary experi- 
ence--the experience of the three Russian revolutions--was unparalleled. 
In this case Lenin considered the revolutionary movement in Russia as an 
inseparable link in the single universal-historical process of the social 
renovation of the world. That is precisely why he studied scrupulously, 
to the most minute detail, the experience of the workers’ movement in 
Germany, France, England, Italy and America, the 1848 revolution and the 
Paris Commune and Marx’ attitude toward it. Despite all the differences 
of conditions existing between Russia and other countries, Lenin was able 
to find in their experience features common to the entire revolutionary 
movement and, on their basis, to elaborate the Bolshevik political line. 
", . . We must not reject in the least the examples of Marx' tactics. This 
would mean to preach Marxiem in words, while breaking from it in fact,” 
Viadimir Il'ich pointed out “We must draw from their specific study 
invaluable lessons for the future” ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.,” Vol 30, p 39). 

As the extension of Marxiem and an answer to the objective requirements of 
ite further development under the conditions of the change in epochs in 
world history and the turn to 4 new, a communist system, Leniniem is a pro- 
found scientific summation of the overall revolutionary experience of the 
proletariat of all countries and, at the same time, the ability to success- 
fully and creatively apply thie international experience, together with the 
general laws and principles stemming from it, to the national and concrete- 
historical specifics of each country. 

The shaping, development and establishment of Lenin's views appear like an 
all-embracing process of creative enrichment and multiplication of Marx' 
and Engels’ theoretical legacy applicable to new historical conditions. 

Indeed, it was precisely Lenin, on the basis of Marx' theory of the laws 
governing the development of the bourgeois society, who provided a most 
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profound study of the qualitatively new phenomena which developed in the 
capitalist socioeconomic system by creating an integral ecientific theory 
of imperialiem ae the highest and final stage of capitaliam and ae the eve 
of the socialist revolution, This theory became a reliable methodological 
weapon for the communiete of all countries fighting imperialiem and for 
democracy and soctaliem, It makes it possible to provide actentific 
anewere to queetione facing the various detachments of the international 
proletariat, in the developed capitaliat countries above all. 

Having discovered the law of the uneven economic and political development 
of capita tem, and on ite basis, Lenin formulated and elaborated the con- 
cept that socialiem can win initially in a single country or in a few coun- 
tries, while the other countries will remain bourgeois or pre-bourgeois for 
a while (see "Poln. Sobr. Soch.,” Vol 26, pp 354-355; Vol 30, p 133). 
Today ae well we, the witnesses of the practical confirmation of the 
accuracy of thie Leniniet idea as well, a guideline in developing a contem- 
porary view on the fate of the revolution and the world, must not forget 
that it wae confirmed in the course of an acute etruggle with the obsolete 
and stagnant views which predominated among the leaders of the Second 
International. 

On the basie of the Marxian concept of the clase struggle and dictatorship 
of the proletariat, Lenin comprehensively developed the theory of the 
socialist revolution and elaborated the scientific strategy of the broad 
clase alliances between the proletariat and the peasantry and the other 
toiling strata in the struggle for democracy, national independence and 
socialiem as the most important prerequisite for the victory of the revolu- 
tion and the defense and consolidation of its gains. Lenin's ideas found 
their brilliant confirmation in the practice of the victorious proletarian, 
people's-democratic and national-liberation revolutions of the 20th cen- 
tury. Today they are an accurate guideline in the struggle waged by the 
communist parties of che developed capitalist and developing countries. 

Vv. I. Lenin, the leader and organizer of the Great October Revolution, and 
the immediate leader of the building of socialiem in the firet years of the 
Soviet system, creatively developing Marx' and Engels’ doctrine of social- 
iem and communiem, created a streamlined science of the ways and means of 
the economic, sociopolitical and cultural construction of the new society. 
Guided by this ecience, the communist parties within the socialist comity 
are achieving today ever new successes. 

Lenin's contribution to the sociopolitical and economic theory of Marxism 
and the strategy and tactics of the clase struggle is truly tremendous. It 
was largely due to the fact that Lenin masterfully applied in his analysis 
the latest phenomena and the processes of Marx' dialectical-materialistic 
method. He not only splendidly mastered dialectical materialism, which he 
described as the “living soul” of Marxiem, but steadily developed it as 
well. 
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Like Marx and Engels, considering philosophy the “spiritual weapon" of the 
proletariat, in hie sharp struggle against idealistic and metaphysical con- 
cepts, Lenin moved dialectical and historical materialiem further ahead, in 
all directions, The broadest possible range of topical problems always 
remained within hie field of vieton, ranging from the latest achievements 
in the natural sciences, the philosophical interpretation of nature and the 
properties of the electron and atom, to the most refined realms of spiri- 
tual life of society and the individual, and the ideology and social pay- 
chology of the masses. 

Let ue emphasize that, like hie other worke, Lenin's worke on philosophy 
are imbued, in the final account, with the aspiration toward a single great 
Objective: the wtruggle for the social liberation of the proletariat and 
all working people. Lenin's accomplishments in the sociopolitical, econom- 
ic and historical sciences are inseparably linked wit) his general philo- 
sophical and sociologica! summations and discovertes. 

Lenin's creative enrichment of the theory, strategy and tactic of the 
etruggle of the working clase against capitalist oppression and for social- 
ism and communiem is inseparable from the sum total of his views on the 
interaction between social life and social consciousness, economics and 
politics, the role of the subjective factor and the dialectics of social 
development under capitalism and under socialiem. 

The historical fate of Lenin's ideas and their very way of development and 
triumph offer irrefutable proof of the organic integrity of the great pro- 
letarian doctrine and of the inseparable unity among al) its components. 
There neither is nor could there be any scientific communism not based on 
its corresponding philosophical and economic theory, or which {8 not a 
estructural part of Marxism-Leninism as a whole. Equally, neither the 
philosophy of dialectical materialism nor Marxist economic theory could be 
properly understood and accurately developed outside of a close organic 
interaction with the scientific theory of socialism and communism and the 
struggle waged by the working class for its practical implementation. We 
learn this from Lenin's iife, struggle and comprehensive creative work. We 
learn this from the entire experience in the development of the interna- 
tional workers’ and. communist movements, from their past and their present. 

Today it is obvious to any unprejudiced person that what Lenin did in the 
realm of revolutionary practice is directly related to the fact that he was 
the greatest philosopher and brilliant scientist who inaugurated a new 
stage in the development of Marxiem, enriching all its structural compo- 
nents--philosophy, political economy and scientific communism--with essen- 
tially important discoveries and summations. 

Marx' theory, Lenin wrote, "combines strict and superior scienticity (as 
the latest word in the social sciences) with revolutionism. This combina- 
tion is not accidental or merely because the founder of the doctrine per- 
sonally combined within himself the qualities of the scientist and the 
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revolutionary, but achieves thie combination within the theory iteeif, in- 

ternally and inseparably" ("Poln, Sobr. Soch.," Vol 1, p 341). These words 
could be applied with full justification to Lenin's entire doctrine. 

Lenin dedicated hie entire creative genius, the entire zeal within his 
heart and hie entire life to the struggle for the implementation of the 
great historical task of organically blending the theory of scientific 
communiem with the broadest possible practice of the people's masses. 
Obviously, this problem could not be resolved by a single person, however 
great. This could be achieved only by the vanguard political organization 
of the working clase--the revolutionary party of a new type, guided by a 
progressive theory. 

Lenin's immortal service to Russia and the international revolutionary 
movement and all progressive mankind is that he not only profoundly and 
comprehensively elaborated the theory of a party of a new type and ite 
ideological-theoretical, political and organizational principles, but that 
he created such a party ase well. 

Life iteelf, the existing reality of our century, have proved that only 
such a party, as Lenin emphasized, could lead the entire people to social- 
iem, to direct and organize the new system, and be the teacher, guide and 
leader of all working people. 

The creation of a revolutionary party of a new type meant that a force had 
appeared in the world which could factually challenge the system of exploi- 
tation and oppression, and lead the masses in the storming of capitalism. 
Thies refuted the social-reformist views according to which the working 
class organizations could achieve only petty reforms which would not affect 
the essence of the capitalist order. The revolutionary proletarian party, 
Lenin taught, could gain prestige among the masses if its policy is distin- 
guished, with all necessary flexibility, by a principled consistency and 
clase firmness. Lenin's thought that “in the final account, a broad prin- 
cipled policy is the only, the truly practical policy" ("Poln. Sobr. 
Soch.," Vol 15, p 368) wae brilliantly confirmed in the struggle waged by 
the communist parties for socialism. 

Showing one of the most important laws governing the ideological confronta- 

tion between the proletariat and bourgeoisie, Lenin pointed out that unable 
to honestly and openly oppose it, the opponents of Marxism are ever more 
frequently “dressing up" as Marxists in order to undermine Marxism from 
within. The external forms of this ideological "masquerade," naturally, 
change in the course of time. However, their main characteristic remains 
unchanged. It consists of emasculating the revolutionary essence of our 
doctrine. The far-from-new opportunistic attempts to separate Lenin from 
Marx and to pit Marxism against Leninism are also relying on this. 

However, such contraposition is deprived of all grounds. This is not only 
because Lenin's theory is inseparably linked, with all its roots, with 
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Marx' and Engels’ basic ideas. The practical confirmation of the accuracy 
of the Marxist theory wae found in Lenin's activities, in the activities of 
the Bolshevik party he created and hammered out, and in the struggle waged 
by all revolutionary parties of the working clase, armed with Lenin's doc- 
trine, 

Relying on the entire contemporary historical experience, we say with full 
juactification that there neither te nor could there be true Marxiem outside 
of and despite Leniniem. "“Leniniem," emphasizes the CC CPSU decree "On the 
110th Anniversary of the Birth of Vladimir [l'ich Lenin," "ie the Marxiem 
of the contemporary age, single, integral and continuingly developing doc- 
trine of the international working clase." 

II 

Leniniem ie the ideology of the working class. Leniniem is an integral 
Outlook, a true ecience of society and of the laws governing ite function- 
ing and development. Consequently, it is subject to the same criteria as 
any other science. This applies, above all, to the criterion of practice, 
which enables us to determine the accuracy of the theoretical interpreta- 
tion of reality and the ability of theory to predict the development of 
events and insure the possibility effectively to influence them. 

The victorious making of the Great October Socialist Revolution, which in- 
augurated a new era in universal history, under the leadership of the party 
created by Lenin and according to his plans, offers decisive proof of the 
accuracy of Leninism. The development of real socialism in the USSR and, 
subsequently, in other countries proved that the basic laws governing the 
socialist revolution and the building of the new society, discovered by 
Lenin and initially tried under our country's conditions, are repeated and 
reproduced in other national and historical circumstances. The possibility 
for such duplication is the mosc important characteristic of the accuracy 
of the established lews and, since it is a question of different countries, 
also an indicator of the international nature and significance of Leninisn. 

Leniniem today is not only the scientific theory, but the living practice 
of real world socialism under whose conditions tens of millions of people 
of many nationalities work. In order to judge it properly, we must proceed 
not on!y from theory, but from experience as well. It is no accident that, 
in order to undermine or, at least, weaken the influence of Leninism among 
the broad popular masses, its enemies are trying to concentrate their fire 

precisely on the socialist system as the true embodiment of Leninist ideas, 
doing everything possible to distort its nature. 

This hostile tactic is not new. It has merely changed its forms in the 
course of time. When the October Revolution won and the working people of 
the Soviet republic faced the question of the ways of progress toward 
socialism, the accomplices of the bourgeoisie--opportunists and dogma - 
tiste--pedantically interpreting some Marxist concepts, and unwilling to 

16 



underatand Marxiat revolutionary dialectica, claimed that Russia, alleged- 
ly, had not reached the level of socialiet reorganization, that it lacked 
the "objective economic prerequisites for socialism" and that a socialiet 
revolution in our country would "contradict" what Marx and Engels had writ- 
ten on a converaion to a new society. 

Refuting the "arguments" of the opportunietic dogmatiste, Lenin said: "The 
times when one could argue about socialist programe from booklets are past 
for Russia ae wll, and I am confident they are past forever. Today one 
can speak of socialism only on the basis of experience” ("Poln. Sobr. 
Soch.," Vol 36, p 499). Lenin proved and practical experience confirmed 
that the Soviet people have everything necessary for the creation of a new, 
a soctalist society. 

Following the creation of socialiom in the Soviet Union, the bourgeois 
theoreticians and political leaders tried to claim that the Soviet Union 
was merely a “giant with feet of clay" which would crumbled with the first 
blow. It was precisely with this self-confident paltry idea in mind that 
the Hitlerite leaders invaded our country with their hordes. What hap- 
pened? The Soviet social and governmental system withstood this armed 
pressure of incredible power. It defeated the fascist aggressors totally, 
thus creating favorable prerequisites for the people's democratic revolu- 
tions under whose blows the bourgeois system crumbled into dust in a number 
of countries. 

The victory of the Soviet people in the Great Patriotic War proved that 
socialiem is not only the youngest, but the most viable and durable social 
system on earth. 

Now, when socialiem has reached its maturity in the Soviet Union, when it 
is being built in some and is assuming developed forms in other countries, 
and when a global socialist system exists, a powerful system, capable of 
steadily increasing its advantages in the historical dispute with capital- 
fem, a denial of the reality of socialism has become practically impossi- 
ble. That is why the opponents of socialism are resorting to other methods 
of struggle. Presenting themselves as defenders of Marxism, some of them 
are trying to prove that real socialism is not consistent with what Marx, 
Engels and even Lenin taught. The bourgeois and revisionist "critics" dis- 
play, in thie case, their total lack of understanding of both Marxism- 

Leninism and real socialism. 

What is real socialism? Briefly stated, it is a society based on the 
social ownership of productive capital and collective labor, or in Marx' 
words, a society based on collectivism, on the joint ownership of produc- 
tive capital (see K. Marx and F. Engels, "Soch.,” Vol 19, p 18). The main 
principle of the socialist society is "from each according to his capabili- 
ties and to each according to hie work." This means that any ablebodied 
person in the socialist society works for the common good to the extent of 
his forces, capabilities and gifts, and is paid for his work according to 
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its quantity and quality. Under socialiem there are no antagonistic, hos- 
tile classes. There is no exploitation of man by man. There is an alli- 
ance and cooperation among the working class, the peasantry and the intel- 
ligenteia, There is no national oppression, as all nations and nationali- 
ties are equal, regardless of size, Under socialiem the state ie not a 
power alien to the majority of the citizens, standing above them, but a 
politically organized people with the leading role of the working clase as 
the most progressive social class. 

It is precisely these, rather than any other principles of scientific 
socialiem that were formulated in the basic works of Marx, Engels and Lenin 
ae the principles of the firet phase of communism. This first phase of the 
communiat eccloeconomic system has been reached by the USSR and by a number 
of other countries, fully in accord with the Marxist principles. This 
means that, as a social system, socialism has become reality in these 
countries. 

Sometimes’ the bourgeois and revisionist critics of real socialism patheti- 

cally exclaim: “What kind of socialism is this, when it does not offer 
total economic equality among people and when so many things needed to 
fully satisfy all requirements are in short supply?" Yet Marxism-Leninism 
has never claimed that all this would be achieved in the first phase of the 
communist society. Such impractical views are typical not of the Marxists 
but of the supporters of petty bourgeois equalization. “In its first 
phase,” Lenin taught, entirely consistent with Marx' idea, “in its first 
stage communism cannot be as yet economically entirely mature and entirely 
free from the traditions or traces of capitalism" ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.,” 
Vol 33, p 98). At thie stage, as Marx noted, even the vestiges of “bour- 
geois law” have not as yet been fully surmounted. 

Naturally, in the course of its progress real socialism is eliminating the 
basic shortcomings and fau'ts of the bourgeois society. To an ever greater 
extent it is developing on its own economic base. However, even in its 
mature aspect socialism, nevertheless, remains within the framework of the 
first communist phase, when neither production forces nor the people them- 
selves have achieved a comprehensive development. 

The socialist system provides the most just organization of social life 
today, a social life which is unfamiliar with exploitation or with the 
social and national antagonisms inherent in capitalism. However, this does 
not mean in the least that socialism is some kind of problem-free society 
without difficulties and contradictions, the more so under the circum- 
stances of its coexistence with capitalist countries. 

In his time Lenin noted that "antagonism and contradiction are not identi- 
cal in the least. The first disappears, while the second remains under 
socialism" ("Leninskiy Sbornik XI" [Leninist Collection XI], p 357). Our 
experience and the experience of the development of real socialism in a 
number of countries confirm the accuracy of this Leninist conclusion. 
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Experience has also proved thac the nucleus of the political syatem of the 
socialiat society is the communiet party, which can promptly note, analyze 
and resolve contradictions which arise in the course of its forward devel- 
opment. It ie a party equipped with a ecientific revolutionary theory and 
relying on the labor and sociopolitical creativity of the broadest possible 
popular masees. It is precisely thanks to it that non-antagonistic social- 
ist contradictions could be successfully established and surmounted without 
assuming aspects hindering the cause of the building of socialism and 
communiem. It is precisely for this reason that sober Marxist analysis and 
consideration of the leading trends of social development, constant close 
ties with the people, profound attention to the people's needs and feelings 
and flexible reaction to ripe economic and social needs have been, and 
remain, the mandatory Leninist requirements governing party policy. 

All this proves that under conditions in which the communist party becomes 
a ruling party, when it aseumes responsibility for the successful develop- 
ment of society, the importance of the scientific formulation of its policy 
rises, as Lenin predicted. Real socialism is the first society in history 
which offere the people the opportunity for conscious management and admin- 
istration of social processes and of the radical conditions governing their 
own lives. Eliminating the random nature of the effect of social laws, 
socialism necessarily ascribes science the role of one of the most impor- 
tant factors of social progress. 

Marxism-Leninism has always been the firm scientific foundation of all 
revolutionary-reorganizing activities of the communist party. That is why 
we are firmly convinced that, while giving today its due to Lenin's bril- 

liance, we are also obligated to learn from him a truly creative attitude 
toward revolutionary theory, comprehensively developing and upgrading its 

effectiveness. Hence the tremendous importance which the CPSU ascribes to 

the development of the Marxist-Leninist doctrine, the philosophical, 
economic and historical sciences, and the continuing creative elaboration 
of social and political problems. 

Being the first to take the path of building socialism and communism, 
through its own experience our party has proved the correctness of the 
fundamental Marxist-Leninist concepts, as well as the need for their fur- 
ther development, enrichment and concretizing in accordance with changing 
specific historical conditions. Thus the example of our country was the 
first proof that the proletariat is the only class in history which not 
only does not try to perpetuate its governmental power, but which creates 

conditions for the gradual development of a political organization of an 
essentially new type, expressing and implementing the will of all working 
people. As we know, this process found its scientific interpretation in 
the concept of the socialist state of the whole people, which naturally 

grows out of the state of the dictatorship of the proletariat in the course 
of the creation of a developed socialist society. The theory of developed 
socialism, creatively elaborated in recent years by the CPSU and the other 
fraternal parties, is a major contribution to the common treasury of 
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Marxism-Leninism. Through our own experience we saw that this theory will 
enable us to substantially broaden and refine concepts of the laws govern- 
ing the establishment of the new socioeconomic system and concretize the 
means for the implementation of our programmatic objectives. 

V. I. Lenin taught that steadily developing and intensifying democracy is a 
mandatory prerequisite for the successful building of the new society. 
Life and the practice of the building of socialism and communism have con- 
firmed this completely. 

Democracy in ite Leninist understanding means the rule of the people and 
for the people. This Leninist principle is comprehensively revealed in the 
new USSR Cons itution, under whose beneficial influence the Soviet people 
have been working for the past three years. Socialist democracy presumes 
the ever broader participation of the masses in the administration of all 
governmental and social affairs, and the development of principled critic- 
ism and self-criticism, which makes it possible to expose and eliminate 
existing shortcomings. It grante and guarantees the citizens the broadest 
possible socioeconomic and political rights and freedoms. It insures the 
ever fuller satisfaction of the needs and interests of the various toiling 

social groups, all nations and nationalities, and all generations. 

The socialist society is an open society. That is why extensive publicity 
is one of the most important features of its democracy. The communist 
party always remembers Lenin's instruction that the state is strong through 
the conscientiousness of the masses, when the masses know everything, can 

judge of everything and undertake everything consciously. Through exten- 
sive publicity the CPSU gains support for its policy from the entire people 
and strengthens the socialist state of the whole people. 

The Soviet state has nothing to conceal from the other fraternal socialist 
states or our friends as well. Extensive and constant reciprocal informa- 
tion concerning politics, activities, successes and shortcomings can only 

benefit the world socialist comity and each separate fraternal country. 
Systematic meetings among representatives of socialist countries at differ- 

ent levels and frank and comradely exchange of experience have become a 

major positive factor. 

The Soviet socialist states does not hide its experience in building the 
new society from anyone. The Soviet Union's doors are wide open to anyone 
who comes to us with good intentions, with an open heart and a clear con- 
science. 

Systematically implementing the Marxist-Leninist theory of the economic 
base of the new society, within a short historical period our party and the 

Soviet people created powerful production forces and elevated the USSR 
among the most developed industrial countries in the world. The share of 

the Soviet Union in global industrial output rose from 1 percent in 1922 to 
approximately 20 percent today. 

20 



The country's national economy today is a dynamic and widespread complex of 
all modern sectors. On the basis of the extensive utilization of the 
achievements of the acientific and technical revolution, the USSR economy 
can ineure the country of progressive equipment, symbolized by spaceships 
and nuclear-powered vessels, high-precision machine tools, well-known in 
many countries, productive and reliable agricultural machinery, and many 
other goods. 

The country's agriculture is a large-scale highly mechanized sector, 
steadily progressing toward insuring stable yields of all crops and, on 
this basis, meeting the growing needs of the country for food and raw 
materials. 

The USSR is engaged in intensive capital construction, the biggest in the 

world. Every year we complete over 200 big industrial enterprises and over 
2 million new residential units. The development, in recent years, of the 
Tyumen’ petroleum and gas extraction complex, the Kama Automotive Plant, 
Atommash, the building of the Baykal-Amur Main Line and the development of 
the resources of Siberia, the Far East and the North, famous throughout the 
world, are vivid examples of the steady growth of our national economy and 
the dedicated toil of the Soviet people. 

The communist party achieved great successes in raising the cultural stan- 
dard and political consciousness of the working people. Over the past 
decade alone over 42 million people acquired a l0th-grade secondary (gener- 
al and specialized) training. In 1979 over 800 out of 1,000 people 
employed in the national economy were with higher or secondary (complete or 
incomplete) education. 

The developed socialist society, gradually growing into a communist soci- 
ety, faces the Leninist party, as a ruling party, with ever new tasks. 

This applies, above all, to improving the entire system of managing the 
country, public production above all. 

V. I. Lenin ascribed prime importance to the management of the national 

economy and to planning its development. In over 60 years the party has 
acquired extremely rich experience in this area. However, the new condi- 

tions demand new solutions. This was the purpose of the decree passed last 
year by the CPSU Central Committee and USSR Council of Ministers on 
improving planning and intensifying the influence of the economic mechanism 
on upgrading production effectiveness and work quality. 

The November 1979 CC CPSU Plenum played a most important role in the 

elaboration and concretizing of these tasks. Addressing this plenum, and 

describing the condition of our national economy today, L. I. Brezhnev 

said: "“. . . Whatever work sector we may consider, everywhere we see tre- 
mendous opportunities and tremendous reserves for successful progress. 
However, in order to utilize them we need an upsurge in the level of man- 
agement in the broadest meaning of the term." It is on this that the party 
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is working today and this is the aspiration of all party organizations. 

This is a long-term project. However, we can justifiably expect positive 
results in the immediate future, with the completion of the 10th Five-Year 

Plan. 

The CPSU proceeds from the fact that raising the level of management will 

largely depend on the active participation of the broad toiling masses at 

all its levels, and on the further comprehensive development of Soviet 
democracy. It ie seeking and applying ne’ ways and means for involving the 
broad toiling masses in the active management of all social and government- 
al affairs and, above all, in a most important area such as public produc- 
tion. 

Corresponding to socialist social relations and the socialist way of liie 

are forms of social awareness which determine the domination of most pro- 

gressive, communist ideology. Yet by virtue of the lagging of social con- 
sciousness behind social life, the influence of imperialist propaganda and, 
occasionally, some shortcomings in ideological-educational work, private 
ownership feelings and vestiges, a variety of prejudices and vestiges of 
the mores of the old society remain and come to life among a certain seg- 
ment of the population. This leads to anti-social and immoral actions and 

delinquencies on the part of individuals. Our party and entire people are 
engaged in irreconcilable struggle against all this. 

Extensive possibilities have been created in the country for the imple- 
mentation of the programmatic party objectives in the area of molding the 
new man. The objectives are raising all working people in a 
spirit of high idea~mindedness, loyalty to the socialist homeland and the 
cause of communism, a communist attitude toward labor, total elimination of 

vestiges of bourgeois views and mores, comprehensive and harmonious devel- 

opment of the individual and all-round enrichment of spiritual culture. 

The 1979 CC CPSU decree on ‘mproving further ideological and political- 
educational work directs us toward reaching them. Today all party organi- 

zations are working on the implementation of this decree. 

The party itself--the leading and guiding force of Soviet society--is 
developing along with it. In 1922, when the party extensively undertook 
the implementation of socialist changes following the end of the civil 
war, compared with the multimillion-strong population in the country it 
represented merely a small group of political fighters, numbering slightly 
over 528,000. At that time Lenin compared the party with a "small grain" 
and expressed the firm conviction that this small grain of communism would 
radically change everything in the country. This was precisely what hap- 
pened. 

Where does the strength of the party lie? In the fact that it consists of 
the most conscientious and initiative-minded segment of the working class 
and all working people, expressing their interests and using their support. 

They trust it, they follow it, they contribute to the implementation of its 
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policy. Emphasizing the significance of the party's vanguard role, Lenin 
wrote that, “At the head of the masses (otherwise all of ue would be a drop 
in the sea)" ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.,"” Vol 45, p 414). 

Ae the party of the working class, in the course of building developed 
eocialiem, the CPSU aleo becomes the political leader, the vanguard party 
of the entire Soviet people. Today it numbers within ite ranke over 17 
million members. One out of nine working citizens of the USSR is a party 
member. It accounte for 43 percent of the workers and 13 percent of the 
peasante-kolkhos members. The education, political consciousness, theoret- 
ical standard and experience of the party members have risen. The network 
of primary party organizations operating in all sectore of our great con- 
struction site has widened. 

Today the CPSU ie a big and powerful political organiem. It well knows how 
and where to direct the building of cummuniem. It is rallying the people 
into a powerful collective capable of resolving any problem. 

The party, Lenin taught, ie the leader, the guide. The Leninist style of 
leadership is based on a collective judgment, on a scientific approach to 
all evente and processes occurring within and outside the country, high 
exactingness toward oneself and intolerance toward any manifestation of 
bureaucracy, political blathering and formalism, placidity and complacency. 
To guide the ¢ veloped socialist society created in our country means maxi- 
mally to determine and make fuller use of its possibilities. This task is 
the party's focal point of attention. 

Characterizing the condition of the party today, the 25th CPSU Congress 
noted that it is properly fulfilling its role as the political leader of 
the working class, all working people and the entire Soviet people building 
a communist society. The party will steadfastly continue to fulfill this 
role bequeathed by the great Lenin with a feeling of complete responsibil- 
ity. 

111 

In our time, it would be impossible to understand the establishment of a 

new, a communist civilization, the dynamics of changes in the nonsocialist 
part of the world, the correlation of forces between the two or the basic 
trends of development of international circumstances were we to ignore the 
determining influence of Leninism. The attitude toward Leninism and its 
assessment runs through the entire spectrum of historical, philosophical, 
economic, political and other views and concepts, representing the core of 
the confrontation between ideologies representing and expressing two class 
outlooks--proletarian and bourgeois--and two opposite social systems-- 
socialism and capitalism. This fact alone clearly proves the great inter- 
national importance of Lenin's doctrine in the present age. 

An age of triumph of Marxism-Leninism and of the ideas and cause of the 
October Revolution: This is the truly synthesized definition of our time, 
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since it encompasses all profound sociohistorical processes of the 20th 
century. 

Six decades ago Lenin wrote that, ". . . We are the weakest (materially, 
militarily, now) and we are the etrongest. .. . Because the universal 
economic and political development... ie as we predicted it" ("Poln. 
Sobr. Soch.," Vol 44, p 485). 

Lenin foresaw that in the confrontation between the two syetems the balance 
of world forces will steadily shift in favor of socialism. Today this 
trend is embodied in the growing power of socialism, which, precisely in 
accordance with Lenin's words, has become an international force “which can 
have a decie've influence on all global politics" ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.," 
Vol 41, p 165). The comity of socialist countries ie strengthening on che 
basis of the growing comity of their economic, political and spiritual 
life. Coincidence of basic interests and all-round cooperation and mutual 
aid multiply their constructive possibilities and positive role in the 
international arena. 

Lenin foresaw that the development of the bourgeois society would go 
through the intensification of the exploitation of the working class, the 
ever higher concentration of capital in the hands of a few financial 
groups, the intensification of the general crisis of capitalism, the merger 
of the monopolies with the state, decay and parasitisn. 

We see today the way the monopolies are siphoning off multibillion profits, 
attacking the living standards of the working people and applying ever 
stronger pressure on the working class with a view to recovering some of 
the concessions extracted at the cost of a long and an adamant struggle. 

Gigantic corporations, which have gone beyond national boundaries and have 
taken over the leading economic sectors of a number of countries, are 
absorbing to an ever great.r extent petty and medium sized ownership. We 
are witnessing one economic crisis after another, including acute ones, 
such as those of the 1930's and 1970's, which have shaken to its founda- 
tions not only the economic, but the sociopolitical realm of the capitalist 
system. 

The unrestrained growth of living costs, mass unemployment, lack of social 

guarantees of basic human rights, such as the right to work, housing, 
education, health care, childhood and motherhood; scandalous exposures of 
open bribes of governmental officials by the monopolies, degradation of 
culture and crime; hunger, diseases and illiteracy affecting hundreds of 
millions of people as a result of the plundering of former colonies by 
imperialism are all clear manifestations of the inability of capitalism to 
cope with the internal antagonisms which are tearing it apart. 

Lenin foresaw the intensification of the vanguard role of the working class 
in the struggle against imperialism and for peace, democracy, national 

liberation and socialism. This prediction was fully justified. Regardless 
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of all sorte of petty theories of “deproletarization” of the capitaliat 
society, the working clase ia becoming an ever more powerful social force, 
In our century ite numerical etrength has risen manyfold. 

In the socialist countries the working clase ie the main booster of social 
progress. It te exerting a decisive influence on the domestic and foreign 
policy of the estates. In the industrially developed capitalist countries 
ite possibilities are expanding to dominate, in Lenin's words, "the center 
and nerve of the entire economic system. . ." ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.,” 
Vol 40, p 23). Ite level of organization is rising. Strikes, acquiring 
ever more frequently a nationwide scope and a clearly expressed anti- 
capitalist direction, are spreading, decade after decade. The ranks of the 
allies of the proletariat among the peasantry, the intelligenteia, the 
employees, the students and other nonproletarian strata in the struggle 
against monopoly domination and for democracy and social progress are 
multiplying. The working class of the countries freed from colonial depen- 
dence is growing and assuming ever stronger positions in the life of the 
peoples. 

Taken ae a whole, the international working class is the most dynamic and 
invincible social force of our time. It represents the future of mankind. 
That is why the most promising policy, capable of surmounting all obsta- 
cles, is the one which is oriented toward the working class, supporting and 
defending its interests and fighting for its immediate and final objec- 
tives. This ie the prime source of the increased prestige and influence of 
the communist parties, which are systematically pursuing precisely such a 
clase policy. 

Vv. I. Lenin predicted a great future for the world communist movement, at 
whose origins he stood. He inspired the creation of revolutionary workers’ 
parties of a new type. He was a zealous fighter for the strengthening of 
their unity and solidarity. "We need," Lenin pointed out, “the type of 
parties which would always maintain real ties with the masses and which 
would be able to guide these masses" ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.,” Vol 41, p 237). 
Such parties were organized by the proletariat of many countries. In the 
nonsocialist part of the world alone, there are active communist and 
workers’ parties in 77 countries, numbering over 4.5 million members. 
Communists are playing an ever more substantive role in the political life 
of many countries. As a whole, the international communist movement has 
become the most influential political force of our time. 

Naturally, the national tasks facing each party become more complex with 
the growth of the communist movement. Its responsibility to its own 
working class and to all working people in the country increases. At the 
same time the experience of the development of the world revolutionary 
process proves that true national interests have never conflicted with the 
international interests of the working people and that the systematic 
implementation of the principle of proletarian internationaliem leads the 
struggle of the entire international working class to success. 
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Lenin defined with extreme clarity the class nature of proletarian interna= 
tionaliem, based on the common class interests of the international prole- 
tariat, as dedicated work for the development of the revolutionary movement 
in one's own country and comprehensive support of the same struggle in all 
other countries. Our party continues to prove its loyalty to this prin- 
ciple through all its activities. Throughout its entire history the Soviet 
Union hae invariably done the maximum possible to support the struggle 
waged by the working people and the peoples of other countries for national 
independence and social progress, and for peace and socialiem. 

The strengthening of the international ties linking the communists does not 
conflict in the least with the autonomy and independence of the fraternal 
parties, however intensively the propaganda of the classe enemy, which is 
trying to divide the international communist movement, may be proclaiming 
the opposite. On the contrary, the true autonomy and independence of the 
communiat parties under the conditions of an uninterrupted pressure on the 
part of the anti-communist forces rallying on an international scale would 
be simply inconceivable without the development of relations of fraternal 
cooperation, mutual aid and support provided by the entire world communiet 
and workers’ movement. 

The content and forme of proletarian internationaliem are steadily enriched 
under the influence of the processes of social and national liberation and 
of the deep historical changes occurring in the world. Yet its nature-- 
solidarity of the working class and the communists of all countries in the 
struggle for common objectives, voluntary cooperation among fraternal 
parties and effective support given by the communists to the struggles of 
the peoples for national liberation and social progress--remains unchanged. 
Proletarian internationaliem was, and remains, the powerful and tried 
weapon of the communist parties and the entire workers’ movement. 

V. I. Lenin predicted that the socialist revolution "will not be only and 
mainly a struggle waged by the revolutionary proletariat in each country 
against its own bourgeoisie. No, it would be a struggle waged by all 
colonies and countries oppressed by imperialiem, by all dependent countries 
against international imperialiem" ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.," Vol 39, p 327). 
Today we see the grand results of this struggle. The imperialist colonial 
system has crumbled and about 100 independent countries, playing an ever 
more important role in world affairs, opposing the imperialist policy of 
aggression and dictate, and favoring peace and social progress, have come 
to life. Today, when the liberated countries face in their entirety the 
tasks of eliminating economic backwardness and dependence on imperialism 
and problems of social rebirth and choice of ways of further development, 
the Leninist ideas of the possibility of a noncapitalist way of develop- 
ment, and on the ways and means for the socialist reorganization of the 
mixed economy of such countries, have become particularly topical. 

The experience of the post-October revolutions--both the victorious and 
those which were defeated--and the experience in reorganizing life on a new 



basie in the socialist countries, convincingly proved that many of the 
essential features of the revolutionary strategy of the Bolsheviks, which 
brought about the victory of the October Revolution, have retained their 
topical significance. 

Naturally, postwar dislocation and hunger, the civil war unleashed by 
reactionary forces, the intervention of the imperialist countries, the 
economic blockade, conspiracies and sabotage, and the tremendous pressure 
of the petit bourgeoisie element, along with other factors, could not fail 
to give a specific imprint to the socialist reorganizations in our country. 
However, in those difficult years as well, Lenin set as the cornerstone for 
all party activities taske which expressed the very essence of socialiem 
and whose implementation is necessary whenever it is truly a question of 
the socialist reorganization of society: 

The creation of socialist statehood, securing the power of the working 
Clase allied with the other toiling strata; 

Elimination of the capitalist and establishment of the public ownership of 
productive capital; 

Gradual reorganization of the entire system of production and other social 
relations on a socialist basis; 

Creation of modern industry where it does not exist and of an independent 
economy, giving the land to those who cultivate it and securing favorable 
conditions for the organization of collective farming; 

Establishment of a new socialist organization and labor discipline and new 
incentives for production and social activities; 

Involving the working class and the broadest possible toiling masses in 
managing production, the state and society; 

Comprehensive development of socialist democracy and guaranteeing the 
rights and freedoms of the citizens; 

Surmounting all forms of resistance on the part of the overthrown exploit- 
ing classes and the counterrevolutionary feeble impulses of the interna- 
tional bourgeoisie; protecting the revolutionary gains of the working 
class with steady reliance on the support of the tremendous majority of the 

people; and 

Securing the vanguard role of the communist party. 

The victorious socialist revolutions in the countries of Eastern Europe and 
Asia and in Cuba, and the development of a number of Asian and African 
countries along a socialist oriented way, prove that the main content of 
the Leninist concept of the socialist and anti-imperialist revolution has 
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been preserved and is confirmed, and that the experience of the October 
Revolution i# both unique and carries essential universally valid features. 
No other experience, an experience which would prove the possibility to 
accomplish a basically different transition to communiem, may be found in 
nature, 

Naturally, it te necessary to formulate a political line, strategy and 
tactic which would be consistent to the highest extent with the national, 
the specific-historical conditions of each country, and to take into con- 
sideration the existing international circumstances. The task pointed out 
by Lenin, which te "to be able to apply the general and basic principles of 
communism to the characteristic aspect of relations among classes and 
parties, to te characteristics of the objective development toward commu- 
niem inherent in each separate country and which must be studied, found or 
guessed" ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.," Vol 41, p 74), remains entirely topical to 
the proletarian vanguard. In each specific case a thorough study and a 

creative search for the best solutions are required. Such studies are con- 
ducted by the communist parties and the CPSU fully understands them. A 
number of interesting and promising conclusions and hypotheses may be found 
among such recent developments. At the seme time, in the course of such 
searches, debatable postulates and assumptions are formulated, requiring 
further studies and discussions in the light of the essential conclusions 
of the Leninist theory of socialist revolution and the already available 
experience in its practical implementation. 

The general laws governing socialist changes, discovered by Lenin and 
tested through the international experience of many countries, offer broad 
scope for the adoption of a truly innovative approach to the study of 

reality and the formulation of political decisions fully taking into con- 
sideration the characteristics of any given country at any given stage of 
global development. Such common laws are precisely the reliable guidelines 
for any such study and detcrmination of a political line. Their rejection 
inevitably leads the researcher-sociologist and the practical politician to 
the positions of a pragmatism which slides toward empiricism. It is no 
accident that attempts to depict Leniniesm as a theory and practice suitable 
only to Russian conditions at a specific moment of Russia's history, and 

the rejection of the universal significance of the Leninist doctrine, have 
frequently turned into a rejection of Marxism in general and, above all, of 

the dialectical-materialistic interpretation of the correlation between the 
general and specific lavs governing social development. These are attempts 
which call for "Back to Marx!" and then “Back to Kant!" or, rather, to neo- 
Kantianism with its basic rejection of the laws of history depicted as a 
random sequence of unique facts subject merely to empirical description. 

The great power of Lenin's ideas lies in the fact that, interwoven within 
the fabric of living reality, they develop together with it, steadily 
acquiring new, vital substance. Such is the Leninist idea of the unbreak- 

able link between socialism and peace. 
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According to the historians, over the last 5,000 years some 15,000 ware 

have been fought. They have coset the lives of about four billion people, 
or approximately the eize of the entire current population on earth. 
Capitaliam and imperialiem brought the most disasterous among them. Lenin 
saw in victorious socitaliem, for the firet time in history, the appearance 
of a material force which could oppose war. From the very beginning of ite 
existence, the government of workere and peasants he headed opposed the 
imperialist policy of national hatred, colonial oppression and predatory 
ware with a social policy of international fraternity among working people 
and friendship among the peoples of all countries, national independence 
and full equality, a policy of peaceful coexistence among countries with 
different social systems. 

Lenin considered the struggle for excluding wars from the life of mankind 
and for asserting the principle of peaceful coexiste.ce as a norm of inter- 
national relations the most profound, the permanent foundation of the 
foreign policy of the socialist state and bequeathed to our party ite tire- 
less implementation. ". . . Undertaking our peaceful construction,” he 
said, “we shall dedicate all efforts to continue it uninterruptedly" 
( Poln. Sobr. Soch.," Vol 44, p 300). 

V. I. Lenin cautioned against the illusion that peace could be achieved 
easily. The aggressive nature of imperialiem has not changed. World War 
II and tens of local wars unleashed by the imperialist aggressors in 
various parts of the planet, nuclear blackmail, the creation of networks of 
military bases throughout the globe, the putting together of aggressive 
military bloce and decades of cold war convincingly prove this. 

Today as well imperialism, American imperialism above all, is hindering the 
just settlement of the situation in the Middle East. It has created a most 
dangerous situation in the area of the Persian Gulf by sending there an 
armada of warships. It is building new military bases threatening the 
security of many nations. A separate army whose special purpose will be 
to intervene in the domestic affairs of other countries under the pretext 
of "defense of American interests" is being raised. 

Whenever the people of one or another country rise to the struggle against 
corrupt systems, a mass campaign is fanned on the topic of "Moscow's 
intrigues" and attempts to export counterrevolution undertaken under its 
cover. Such was the case in Angola, Ethiopia, Kampuchea and Afghanistan. 
Whenever the Soviet Union and the other socialist countries provide assis- 

tance on the request of the legitimate government of one or another country 
to repel the intrigues of foreign reaction, the act is presented as "inter- 

vention" and international tension is increased under this false pretext. 

Ever more obviously the imperialist circles are trying to use the anti- 
Sovietism of the Beijing leaders in the struggle against real socialism and 
the liberation movements of the nations. They are helping to equip China 
with modern armaments. They are encouraging ite hegemonistic and aggres- 
sive aspirations against neighboring states. 
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The arma race ia the greatest threat to mankind. For quite some time such 
4a large amount of nuclear weapons have been stockpiled that, in terme of 
TNT, there would be several tons of explosive per every person on earth, 
The possibility for the reciprocal potential destruction, several times 
over, of potential enemies has been long acknowledged. There ie no part of 
the planet to which a deadly payload could not be delivered. Nevertheless, 
the arms race ia not only continuing but is speeding up. 

The culprit here ie imperialiem and imperialiem alone. Recent events have 
confirmed thie for the umpteenth time. It is precisely the United States 
and ite NATO allies who have agreed on an unprecedented increase in 
military appropriations. They took the decision to produce and deploy in 
Europe qualitutively new types of nuclear missiles, thus, in fact, launch- 
ing a new and most dangerous spiral in the arme race. They are trying to 
disturb the existing approximate balance of armaments and armed forces and 
change the military-etrategic situation to the detriment of the security of 
the Warsaw Pact members. The American Administration has postponed for an 
indefinite time the ratification of the SALT II treaty, which opened the 
way to the reaching of further agreements in the area of arms limitations. 

All this proves the size of the obstacles remaining on the path to a dure 
ble peace and how difficult it is to achieve positive changes in the 
international arena when dealing with the political representatives of 
monopoly capital. Our party is drawing proper conclusions from the devei- 
oping circumstances. It will not allow a weakening of the positions of 
socialism in the face of aggressive imperialist preparations. It will not 

weaken the internationalist support of the liberation struggle of the 
peoples. At the same time the Soviet Union will continue to do everything 
it can to lower the level of military confrontation while observing the 
principle of equal security of the sides. As L. I. Brezhnev has said, our 
course "combines consistent love for peace with firm rebuff of aggression. 
It proved itself in the pace. decades and we shall continue to follow it. 
No one will deflect us from this course.” 

In the imperialist camp, in the United States in particular--the center of 

militarism and world reaction—powerful forces exist opposing detente and 
urging on the arms race, which is nothing but a material preparation for 

war. However, the forces favoring peace, security and disarmament have 
grown immeasurably. They consist, above all, of the joint power of the 
members of the socialist comity, which is the material foundation for the 
policy of peace. They are the international communist and workers' move- 
ments. They are the national-liberation movement. They are the entire 
progressive and peace-loving public. 

The great vitality of the Leninist policy of peaceful coexistence among 
countries with different social systems has been proved by the facts and by 
many positive changes in world politics. Our party, its Central Committee 
and Comrade L. I. Brezhnev are displaying exceptional energy in the practi- 
cal implementation of this Leninist course, promoting the intensification 
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of political detente and adding military detente to it. "Disarmament is 
the soctaliat ideal," Lenin emphasized ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.," Vol 30, 
p 152). The Soviet Union and the fraternal socialist countries are most 
energetically and adamantly working for the implementation of thie ideal. 

More than ever before, today the struggle for peace and international 
security and national freedom and democracy and social progress come to- 
gether. Today masse actions in the defense of the peace and for restricting 
the arme race are directly related to the struggle for limiting the power 
of monopoly capital and for democracy, national liberation and social 
justice. The broadest possible masses must clearly see this link and 
understand that, engaging in actions of solidarity in opposition to mili- 
tary preparations and aggressive imperialist actions, whether in Europe, 
the Middle and Near East, the area of the Indian Ocean, Southeast Asia, the 
Caribbean or southern Africa, they are thus defending their own interests. 

Of late the aggressive imperialist forces have mounted adamant and fierce 
attacks against the policy of detente and peaceful coexistence and coopera- 
tion among countries in an effort to turn the world back to the cold war. 

Such attempts must be energetically rebuffed. The Leninist party and the . 
entire Soviet people are convinced that the united actions of the members 
of the socialist comity, all communists and democrats, the forces of 
national liberation and all peace-loving people will be able to defend and 
strengthen the first human right--the right to a peaceful life. 

History convincingly proves that Leninism is the most profound manifesta- 
tion of the basic requirements of universal social progress and the 
interests of all mankind. One of the most important programmatic stipula- 
tions of the communists is being brilliantly confirmed: Liberating itself 
from capitalist oppression, the working class promotes true and full social 
freedom and gradually creates conditions for the free and comprehensive 
development of one and all. 

The basic processes determining the socioeconomic and political aspect of 
the contemporary world confirm the accuracy of Lenin's ideas and prove that 
history is developing as foreseen by the great Lenin. 

5003 
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BIG RESULTS AND BROAD PROSPECTS 

Moscow KOMMUNIST in Russian No 4, Mar 80 pp 30-39 

[Article by V. Golikov on the occasion of the 15th anniversary of the March 
1965 CC CPSU Plenum] 

[Text] Addressing the solemn session in Alma~Ata on the occasion of the 
20th anniversary of the development of the virgin and fallow lands, Comrade 
L. I. Brezhnev said: “Turning to the history of our party, we will see 
that agrarian policy has always been its focal point of attention. This is 
natural. It is a question of an important component of the party's politi- 
cal course insuring the alliance between the working class and the peasant- 
ry and directed toward the victory of the proletarian revolution, the 
implementation of socialist reorganizations and the building of the new 

society." 

The CC CPSU plenum was held 15 years ago, in March 1965. It was a regular 
plenum convened within the period stipulated by the CPSU bylaws. It con- 
sidered problems of the further development of .ocialist agriculture. One 
would think that there was nothing extraordinary in this: in the past 

agrarian problems had been repeatedly discussed at party congresses and 
Central Committee plenums. How. er, their theoretical elaboration at the 
March 1965 Plenum and the practical measures which were earmarked had a 
particularly high, one could say, exclusive influence on the entire subse- 

quent development of agricultural production in the country. Therefore, 
one could say with full justification that this plenum assumed an outstand- 
ing place in the history of the struggle waged by our party for triumph of 
socialism and communism. 

I 

The March CC CPSU Plenum took place under circumstances in which our agri- 
culture was experiencing major difficulties, many of which had been the 
consequence of subjectivism in management and in resolving the ripe prob- 
lems of the development of agricultural production. Naturally, the atten- 
tion of the plenum participants was focused above all on criticizing the 
accumulated siortcomings and errors of previous years. 
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However, it was not this aspect of the matter that determined the particu- 
lar role which the history of the past 15 assigned the March Plenum. 
Following the historical October 1964 CC CPSU Plenum, the profound analysis 
of the situation in the country's agriculture, provided by the Central 
Committee and, personally, by Comrade L. I. Brezhnev, most clearly indi- 
cated that the agraiian sector of our economy, having completed its postwar 
restoration, had entered a new stage of development. The objective need 
arose to review a number of previously operating principles and methods of 
management in that area and the vlaboration of new ones. In other words, 
the question arose of party agrarian policy coneietent with the conditions 
and requirements of developed socialiem. It was precisely the March 1965 
CC CPSU Plenum that expressed the first and decisive word in this area. 

The plenum embodied the theoretical stipulations, ideas and principles of 
Leninism to practical formulations insuring the steady upsurge of agri- 
culture. A new and more advanced system for the purchasing of grain and 
other agricultural commodities, an essentially different approach to the 
planning of capital investments, a line of all-round comprehensive develop- 
ment’ of mechanization, reclamation and chemization of the land, as the only 
true way for upgrading its fertility and increasing commodity output, a 
radical change in the principles governing kolkhoz wages (the introduction 
of a guaranteed daily wage), along with many other decisions passed at the 
March Plenum were basically innovative and consistent with the objective 
requirements of the further development of the socialist economy. They 

created real prerequisites for putting the kokhozes and sovkhozes on a 
solid material base, managing agriculture on a planned and confident basis 
through intensification, and its conversion to an industrial base. 

The participants in the plenum welcomed with tremendous attention and warm 

approval the report submitted by Comrade L. I. Brezhnev "On Urgent Measures 
Aimed at the Further Development of USSR Agriculture." The scientific 
depth and Bolshevik sharpness of analysis of the condition of this most 

important national economic sector, and the firm rejection of routine and 
formalism which had existed in the recent past, the novelty and daring in 
defining means for the further upsurge of agricultural production, and a 
realistic assessment of difficulties along this way and profound conviction 

that this course was accurate were powerful sources for the great energy 
with which the aktiv of our Leninist party and, with it, the entire multi- 
million-strong army of party members and the entire Soviet people rose to 
the struggle for the implementation of contemporary CPSU agrarian policy. 

We know that after the March CC CPSU Plenum, on four occasions, at Central 

Committee plenums (May 1966, October 1968, July 1970 and July 1978) the 
party especially considered problems of the development of the country's 

socialist agriculture. Great attention was paid to such problems at the 
23d, 24th and 25th CPSU congresses. At that time a number of important 
measures, codified in proper documents, which, as life confirmed, were of 

invaluable national importance, were adopted on Comrade L. I. Brezhnev's 
personal initiative, to insure the successful practical implementation of 
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the decisions of the Politburo and Centeral Committee Secretariat. They 
included the decree on specialization and concentration of agricultural 
production on the basis of interfarm cooperation and agro-industrial inte- 
gration, the development of agriculture in the Nonchernozem Zone of the 
RSFSR, improved utilization of equipment, and others. 

Thus, relying on Lenin's theoretical legacy and summing up the experience 
acquired under the Soviet system and that of the fraternal socialist coun- 
tries, step by step, our party perfected its agrarian program. Now, noting 
the 15th anniversary of the March CC CPSU Plenum, we can most definitely 
emphasize that the main, the decisive political result of the distance 
covered is the scientifically elaborated Leninist agrarian policy of the 
period of developed socialism, tried through practical experience. The 
Communist Party and Soviet Government are steadfastly guided by the new 
concepts and conclusions based on the great Leninist cooperative plan in 
the elaboration and implementation of five-year and annual plans for the 
economic and social development of socialist agriculture. 

IT 

The history of the Soviet state irrefutably proves that, resolving one of 
the most important and complex problems of the socialist revolution-- 
strengthening the alliance between the working class and the peasantry and 
involving the latter in the building of socialism--the party has always 
ascribed particular importance to the elaboration of a proper and most 

effective economic policy in the country. This problem held a central 
position in the theoretical and political documents and practical activi- 
ties pursued by the party, both during the period of the restoration of the 
country's national economy, destroyed as a result of the first world 
imperialist war, and the attacks of the White Guard counterrevolution and 

foreign military intervention, which immediately followed the victory of 
Great October Revolution, isposed upon our people by the American, British 
and Japanese imperialism and their servants, as well as in subsequent 
decades. 

Defining its agrarian progam, the party has always proceeded from 

V. I. Lenin's instructions that economics is "the policy of the greatest 
interest to us" ("Poln. Sobr. Soch." [Complete Collected Works], Vol 43, 

p 330). This instruction remains topical to this day. It is precisely 
above all the proper and comprehensively planned economic policy in agri- 

culture that insured the maximum possible economic results under given cir- 

cumstances. 

We are well familiar with the low level and virtually total dislocation 
which czarism, the White Guards and imperialist interventions had brought 

to our country's hational economy. At that time Lenin pointed out that the 
only proper way for coming out of the catastrophic economic condition was 
to mobilize all efforts for the upsurge of agriculture as the most impor- 
tant priority task. At that time, however, the country lacked the 
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possibility to provide the peasantry with any substantial material help. 
Under those conditions, Lenin suggested a brilliant solution: to replace 
the requisitioning of farm produce with a food tax and introduce free trade 
with the controlling role of the state, i.e., to review economic policy in 
the countryside as it was in the civil war period ("war communism"). We 
must, he said, provide an “incentive, an encouragement to the petty farmer 
in his farming" ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.," Vol 43, p 71). 

To the great amazement of many governmental leaders, both domestic and for- 
eign, the changed economic policy in the country not only played the main 
role in resolving the problem of the restoration of agriculture, which, as 
Lenin believed, was required in order to start the “economic revival" (see 
ibid, Vol 44, p 227) and, on this basis, “undertake to rebuild large-scale 
industry" (ibid, Vol 43, p 155), but made it possible to eliminate the 
mortal threat of hunger and, at the same time, give a rebirth to industry, 
transportation and other vitally important economic sectors. 

Lenin considered the proper socioeconomic policy in the countryside a prime 
factor in the building of socialism. He taught that "the system of civili- 
zed cooperative farmers, with the public ownership of productive capital 
and the class victory of the proletariat over the bourgeois represents the 

socialist system" (ibid, Vol 45, p 373). He emphasized in his cooperative 
plan, whose ideas will remain alive through the centuries, that all activi- 
ties of cooperatives at all their development levels should be based in 
such a way that the peasants be materially interested in participating in 
this project. We must, said he, “offer bonuses to peasants who participate 

in cooperative trade" (ibid, p 371). 

Naturally, the complex international circumstances, the intrigues of the 
imperialist countries, the economic blockade, the openly hostile actions of 
the world bourgeoisie against the state of the workers and peasants, and 

the war unleashed by German fascism created conditions under which it was 
not always possible to systematically implement Lenin's ideas of the prime 
significance of the economic factor in rural development. Furthermore, in 
some periods, such as, for example, the beginning of the 1960's, subjectiv- 

ism and the arbitrary solution of major agricultural development problems 
hindered the scientific approach to the management of this sector. 

Today, looking back at the distance covered by our agriculture following 
the March CC CPSU Plenum, proudly noting the great accomplishments which it 

started, we realize that the powerful motive force of our party's agrarian 
policy is found, above all, in the skillful specific implementation of 
lenin's doctrine. "We realize," Comrade L. I. Brezhnev said at the plenum, 

“that the upsurge of agriculture is what we vitally need for the successful 
building of communism. In order to resolve this nationwide task we must 
put agriculture on a firm economic base. V. I. Lenin considered this prob- 

lem as one of the important problems of the party's economic policy, for it 
affects the very foundation of the Soviet state--relations between the 
working class and the peasantry." 
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When the results of over ten years of implementation of the long-term pro- 
gram for the development of agriculture, started in March 1965, were drawn 
up at the July 1978 Plenum, Comrade L. I, Brezhnev emphasized that "contem- 
porary agrarian policy is the Leninist strategy and party tactics in the 
field of agriculture under developed socialist conditions. . .. We are 
aspiring," Leonid Il'ich stated further, "to make the entire variety of 
economic conditions within the farms and on the scale of the entire agro- 
industrial complex a comity, a unity of interests shared by the « ite, the 
kolkhozes and the direct commodity producers. V. I. Lenin considered one 
of the main principles of socialist economic management the proper combina- 

tion of the interests of all parties participating in commodity production 
and marketing.” 

The party's current economic policy in agriculture has a number of charac- 
toristics. The most essential among them is the fact that thanks to the 
l.igh level of development of production forces reached in kolkhozes and 
sovkhozes, socialist economic relations have become dominant in the indivi- 

dual farms, as well as on the scale of the entire agro-industrial complex. 
Another major characteristic is that, in addition to the basic problem-- 
insuring a etable growth and commodity-exclhiange relations (purchasing of 

agricultural commodities from and selling industrial commodities to 
kolkhozes and sovkhozes)--the present economic policy includes the solution 
of basic social problems. One of the first among them is ‘he progressive 
principle of guaranteed kolkhoz wages. Also of tremendous social impor- 

tance are party measures aimed at reducing disparities in the wages of 
rural and industrial workers, and the further rapprochement between town 

and country. 

The present economic policy pursued by the party in agriculture is charac- 
terized by a truly Leninist approach to the problem of capital investments. 

As we know, Lenin ascribed a primary role to this matter. He taught that 
in order for large-scale public production to develop successfully it must 

be "supported more than usual," and be lent state funds to the same extent 
as to heavy industry (see "Poln. Sobr. Soch.," Vol 45, p 371). The party 
firmly supports the line of systematically increasing capital investments 
in agriculture. As we know, a voluntaristic approach has been allowed in 
this matter relatively recently, as a result of which the sector was not 

given adequate possibilities for expanded reproduction. 

At the July 1978 CC CPSU Plenum the party's position on the matter of 
capital investments in agriculture was not only fully asserted, but assumed 

several new important features. In addition to pointing out that we must 
firmly support the party's essential line of systematically increasing 
capital investments in agriculture, Comrade L. I. Brezhnev emphasized that 
their share in the overall amount of funds allocated for economic develop- 

ment in the llth Five-Year Plan should be no less than the level already 
reached. Therefore, it is not a question of one or another addition of 

capital investments in kolkhoz-sovkhoz output, but of retaining as a mini- 

mum the present share in overall capital investments. Only thus could we 
insure the accelerated growth of agricultural production forces. 
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The sctentifically substantiated and profoundly realiatic economic policy 
of our party wae a powerful lever for the upsurge of the production forces 
of kolkhoses and sovkhoses, the growth of the prosperity of the rural 
workere and the further strengthening and improvement of the entire social- 
let agricultural syetem. We see ite practical results, above all, in the 
fact that, ae Comrade L. I. Breshnev noted at the July 1978 Plenum, "the 
1977 kolkhos gross income was twice the annual average in the Seventh Five- 
Year Plan. Over the past 12 years the sovkhoz system as a whole has shown 
a profit. .. . The wages of kolkhos members and sovkhoz workers have 
doubled." In the 15 years eince the March Plenum the overall volume of 
gross agricultural output in the country rose by a 1.4 factor. 

The party's economic policy ie being steadily perfected in accordance with 
the changes occurring in the development of kolkhoz and sovkhoz production 
forces. The party exposes existing shortcomings and adopts constructive 
measures for their elimination. At the July 1978 Plenum Comrade 
L. 1. Breghnev said that, "The all-round intensification of agriculture 
objectively broadens and intensifies its relations with industrial sectors 
which deliver material and technical facilities to the villages and process 
their raw materiale. Under such circumstances a well-organized cooperation 
between partners is needed. Unfortunately, we have not been able so far to 
eliminate some negative phenomena in this area." They are manifested, 
above all, in the fact that of late the ratios of trade between agriculture 
and industry have not developed to the benefit of agriculture. The 
increased growth of prices of productive capital delivered by industry 
leads to increased production costes of agricultural output, lowers kolkhoz 
and sovkhoz profitability and adversely affects expanded reproduction 
processes. Another negative aspect is the high cost of agricultural con- 
struction and services provided to kolkhozes and sovkhozes. 

The plenum's instruction on the need to establish properly organized rela- 
tions within the agro-industrial complex applies, above all, to state 
organs euch as the USSR Gosplan, USSR Ministry of Finance and USSR State 
Committee for Prices. Their proper understanding of the essence of the 
party's economic policy in agriculture and its systematic practical imple- 
mentation, within the entire complexity of various economic interrelation- 
ships, determine, in the final account, the strengthening and further up- 
surge of the kolkhoz and sovkhoz economy--the economy of the main producers 
of food and raw materiale for industry. At the sme time, the farms then- 
eelves must proclaim a most decisive struggle against negligence, waste and 
amateurish organization of the production process, a struggle against any- 
thing which Lowers the economic effect of the efforts of the workers in the 
kolkhoz-sovkhoz sector. 

In the light of the requirements of the July 1978 Central Committee Plenum, 
serious attention should be paid also to the fact that a still large group 
of kolkhozes are showing an insufficient level of profitability. What does 
this prove? Above all, that such kolkhozes (or, at least, a considerable 
percentage of such kolkhozes) do not have the possibility to conduct their 
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farming to the fullest extent on an expanded reproduction basis. Ae a 
result of thie situation they are unable to systematically increase their 
contribution to the comestible fund of the country. Obviously, the urgent 
need existe to make a profound study of this problem and formulate effec~ 
tive measures for upgrading production profitability in such farms, 
including giving them the necessary aid. The measures could include, for 
example, bonus purchase prices which would take into consideration local 
characteristics. In the final account, effective aid to this group of 
farma would yield great returns. We believe that the respective state and 
social organe, both centrally and locally, should undertake the practical 
solution of this problem in the immediate future. 

Ill 

The party's contemporary agrarian policy calle for the extensive develop- 
ment of production mechanization, reclamation and chemization. Naturally, 
even before the March Plenum a great deal had been accomplished in this 
direction. In the past, however, land reclamation and chemization in 
particular had not become significantly widespread. At that time they had 
no tangible effect on the results of the production of agricultural 
commodities. Since the March Plenum, together with mechanization, land 
reclamation and chemization have assumed a most important position in the 
party's agricultural strategy. Each of these directions became, essen- 
tially, an autonomous sector and reached an unparalleled scale of develop- 
ment. 

The report by Comrade L. I. Brezhnev submitted at the July 1978 Central 
Committee Plenum noted that after 1965 the machine-tractor fleet of 
kolkhozes and sovkhozes was virtually renovated and its quality improved. 
The power capacities of agricultural enterprises more than doubled, while 
the power-labor ratio per agricultural worker rose by a 2.5 factor. In 
1977 the countryside received 77 million tons of chemical fertilizers, 
compared with 27 million tons in 1965. Within that time the size of irri- 

gated and drained land nearly doubled. 

However, despite all these successes in the field of production mechaniza- 
tion, and land reclamation and chemization, major projects lie ahead. Farm 
power capacities must be considerably increased so that the comprehensive 
mechanization of all most-important farm crops may be achieved in the very 
near future. The level of mechanization in animal husbandry must be up- 
graded considerably. The party deems it necessary to continue to make 
major investments in reclamation and considerably expand the size of irri- 
gated and drained lands, which cannot be avoided under the natural condi- 
tions of our country. In the field of chemization the task is to satisfy 
to a greater extent the needs of agriculture for chemical fertilizers, 
while considerably upgrading their quality, and for a variety of plant 
protection chemicals. A great role is ascribed to the All-Union 
Production-Scientific Association for Agro-Chemical Services to Agriculture 
(Soyuzsel'khozkhimiya), set up last year in accordance with the decision of 
July CC CPSU Plenum. 
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In the present circumstances the party ascribes prime importance to the 
highly effective utilisation of the equipment, land reclamation and the 
totality of chemicals received by agriculture. Unfortunately, in these 
areas high returne have not been reached as yet. Thies ie largely deter- 
mined by the cadres, level of responsibility of farm managers, mechanisere' 
akille, and eo on, Meanwhile, the question of improving the exieting aye~ 
tem of utilization of the material and technical facilities in agriculture 
becomes ever more urgent. Thus in the area of mechanization the need has 
been clearly manifested decisively to convert from the separate use of 
machines by each farm to the creation, on an interfarm basie, of big 
apecialized enterprises which could make systematic and considerably 
greater use of modern technological possibilities. In accordance with the 
party's course of agricultural production specialisation and concentration, 
based on interfarm cooperation, a search for new methods for the utiliza- 
tion of machines has been undertaken in many parte of the country and a 
certain experience has already been acquired. The experience of the 
Moldavian SSR in particular deserves the closest possible attention in 
terme of the levels of organization and effectiveness of output. Here, for 
the past several years, big rayon mechanization associations have been set 
up in all agricultural rayone by the kolkhozes and sovkhozes and are suc- 
cessfully operating on a cooperative basis. 

The problem of production specialization and concentration, based on inter- 
farm cooperation and agro-induetrial integration, is of topical importance 
in all agricultural sectors. The party ascribes tremendous importance to 
this. Comrade L. I. Brezhnev has described this trend as the main way of 
our agriculture. 

The course of agricultural production specialization and concentration on 
the basis of interfarm cooperation and agro-industrial integration is the 
most important part of the party's agrarian policy under developed social- 
ist conditions. This is yet another outstanding example of the skillful 
application, under specific conditions, of the great Marxist-Leninist 
doctrine, and of the further development of Lenin's cooperative plan. 
Extensive fruitful practical work is being done to follow the charted 
course. Currently there are over 19,000 interfarm enterprises and organi- 
zations in the various agricultural sectors. This is living proof of the 
fact that our agriculture has entered a qualitatively new stage of develop- 

ment consisting of the further socialization of socialist production and 
labor. As Comrade L. I. Brezhnev pointed out at the July Plenum, this new 
phenomenon is an adamant requirement of life and one of the decisive foun- 
ations for our progress. 

The July CC CPSU Plenum reemphasized that the party's course of agricul- 
tural production specialization and concentration, based on interfarm co- 

operation and agro-industrial integration, is of exceptional importance to 
the further upsurge of agriculture. The plenum demanded of the corres- 
ponding organs and all party organizations to work more energetically for 

the development of interfarm cooperation and to carry it out on a planned 
and systematic basis, together with other measures aimed at agricultural 
production intensification. 
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Let us particularly emphasize the fact that the party documents and Comrade 
L. I, Breshnev's addresses discuss agricultural production concentration 
and specialization not in general but specifically on the basis of inter- 
farm cooperation and agro-induetrial integration. Thies ie no accident. 
Under contemporary conditiona specialization and concentration based on 
interfarm cooperation represent the most effective and moat accessible 
method of the further advancement of agricultural production. It makes 
possible the broad development of the movement and to inaure the successful 
solution of production and major social problema. Narrow specialization, 
i.e., the specialization of individual farme (the so-called spetskhozes), 
frequently carried out through general capital investments in the agrarian 
economic sector, as a rule to the detriment of other farma, cannot even be 
compared with specialization based on interfarm cooperation. Naturally, it 
could yield certain production results. However, the specialization of 
individual farme cannot provide a solution to the national problem of com- 
prehensively strengthening the economics and increasing the production of 
agricultural commodities in all farma without exception, on the scale of 
each rayon, oblast, kray and republic. To reduce production improvement to 
the specialization of individual farms would mean to delay for an indefi- 
nite time the conversion of overall agriculture production to an industrial 
base. Furthermore, as a rule, such specialization does not lead to the 
elimination, but to the intensified inequality in farm development levels. 
It does not contribute to the rapprochement between the current forms of 
socialist ownership in the countryside, and so on. 

As experience indicates, when it becomes a question of really extensive 
specialization and concentration of agricultural production, life itself, 
common sense, indicate that it must be converted to interfarm cooperation 
and agro-industrial integration. One could boldly state that whereas in 
the years of intensive collectivization the party defined the rural cooper- 
ative as the basic form of the kolkhoz movement, at the present stage, in 
the course of the further + cialization of production and labor, i.e., of 
the further development of the Leninist cooperative plan, the party consid- 
ers interfarm cooperation the basic form of agricultural production speci- 
alization and concentration. This applies to all agricultural production 
sectors! 

A long way has been covered since the historical March 1965 Plenum and 
major successes have been achieved. The strength of the kolkhoz-sovkhoz 

system has increased comprehensively and more than ever before. This 
allows today our kolkhozes and sovkhozes to resolve major production and 
social problems. Naturally, many difficulties arise on the path of agri- 
culture. However, neither changing weather conditions nor other hindrances 
stop or could stop its progress. The achieved results are quite tangible. 
In the greatest shock sector--grain production--the upsurge following the 
March Plenum began with a gross harvest of 130.3 million tons, or 10.2 
quintals per hectare (on an average per year in the Seventh Five-Year 
Plan), reaching 209 million tons gross harvest and 16.3 quintals per 
hectare (on an annual average between 1976 and 1979). Cotton production 
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rose from 5,66 million tone in 1965 to 9.16 million in 1979; meat, from 10 
million tons (in slaughtered weight) to 15,5 million; milk, from 72.6 
million tonsa to 93.3 million, and so on. There is no type of output whose 
production in the paet years has failed to increase considerably. This is 
an unquestionable fact. Yet the party realizes that the successes achieved 
in the further upsurge of agriculture give no right whatever for compla- 
cency. The growth of the population's requirements is outstripping the 
production of the most important food products and raw materiale for induse- 
try. Even though, in itself, this phenomenon is a most vivid confirmation 
of the steady growth of the prosperity of the Soviet people, the party is 
doing, and will continue to do, everything necessary for the production of 
produce to outetrip, in the final account, the pace of their consumption 
growth. The CPSU is displaying tremendous concern for the comprehensive 
development of agriculture. It is seeking new resources to improve its 
material and technical base and is taking the necessary organizational 
measures to raise the level of management of thie moet important sector of 
the country's economy. 

Speaking of the contemporary agrarian policy ase the party's etrategy and 
tactic in the field of agriculture under developed socialist conditions, 
Leonid Il'ich Brezhnev called for "focusing the party's attention on the 
solution of the most topical problems of agricultural production and the 
elimination of its bottlenecks, and the more effective utilization of the 
funds we have invested and are investing in the upsurge of this sector; 
mobilize the party and the people for the successful fulfillment of the 
five-year plan in terms of increasing the production and purchases of 
agricultural commodities and the implementation of the program for 
strengthening the material and technical base of the countryside." This 
will be of essential significance in the formulation of the llth Five-Year 
Plan and the successful conversion of agriculture into a highly developed 
economic sector. 

The new 1980 year plays a particular role in the implementation of the 
party's plans for agricultural upsurge. As in a number of other sectors, 
due to the fact that this is the decisive year of the five-year plan, and 
taking into consideration the shortages accumulated over the past four 
years, the annual production assignments of kolkhozes and sovkhozes will be 
far more stressed. Realizing this, following the party's appeal, the 
Soviet people are increasing their labor energy. A number of kolkhozes and 
sovkhozes and entire rayons, oblasts, krays and republics have launched a 
struggle for the fulfillment and overfulfillment of the plan for the pro- 
duction of agricultural commodities this year, eliminate the shortages of 
past years and honorably fulfill the 10th Five-Year Plan, entering the 11th 
an a reliable basis. 

To head and convert into a nationwide movement the noble initiative of the 
leaders in the 1980 socialist competition is the sacred obligation and the 
party and state duty of all party organizations, soviets of peoples 
deputies and agricultural organs. 
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"Lenin's theory of the agrarian problem and the ideas and principles of his 
cooperative plan," Comrade L. I. Brezhnev said at the July 1978 CC CPSU 
Plenum, "were, and remain, the toole of our party. The CPSU ie invariably 
guided by them and is developing them further in accordance with specific 
historical conditions. V. I. Lenin's doctrine and Legacy will remain our 
accurate compass in the elaboration and implementation of the plane for the 
further development of agriculture." 

Armed with a ecientifically substantiated agrarian policy, tested over long 
years of practical economic management, and firmly following the planned 
atrategic line effectiveness and quality, the Leniniet party ise mobilizing 
all efforte and means for reaching new and higher levele in all production 
sectors, new neighte in the solution of social problems and the further up- 
surge of the material and cultural standards of the rural working people. 
As in the past, the party considers the guarantee for new successes along 
this way the syetematic implementation of the ideas and principles form- 
lated at the historical March 1965 CC CPSU Plenum. 
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INTERFARM COOPERATION: EXPERIENCE, PROBLEMS, QUEST 

Moscow KOMMUNIST in Russian No 4, Mar 80 pp 40-50 

[Article by V. Gvogdev, first deputy chairman, Belorussian SSR Council of 
Ministers, and Belorussian SSR Gosplan chairman) 

[Text] As throughout the country, the broad comprehensive program elabo- 
rated at the March 1965 CC CPSU Plenum and further developed in the docu- 
ments of subsequent Central Committee plenums, the decisions of the 23d, 
24th and 25th party congresses, and Comrade L. I. Brezhnev's works and 
addresses, ie being adamantly implemented in Beloruseia. 

Following the March 1965 CC CPSU Plenum, profound quality changes took 
place in the production forces of the countryside. Within that period our 
republic invested in agriculture over 13.3 billion rubles in state and 
kolkhoz funds, as a result of which agricultural productive capital in 
kolkhozes and sovkhozes rose by 4.2 factor. Power capacities in the 
countryside rose by a 2.9 factor; the number of tractors doubled, while 
that of electric motors increased sevenfold. The amounts of chemical and 
organic fertilizer applied rose considerably. The liming of acid soils is 
taking place on a broader scale, and general farming standards have risen. 

All this has had a favorable influence on the productivity of the main 
agricultural production tool--the land. Whereas between 1961 and 1965 
average grain yields in the kolkhozes, sovkhozes and other state farms in 
the republic did not exceed 8.3 quintals per hectare, they rose to 22.6 
quintals between 1976 and 1979. Within the same period average annual milk 
production rose by a 2.4 factor; meat production tripled. Within that 
period labor productivity rose by a factor of nearly 2.5. 

The farmers and all working people in the republic consider it their task 
to utilize the increased economic and material and technical possibilities 
and intrafarm reserves for increasing agricultural production effectiveness 
and quality more fully and with the highest possible returns. 

A number of factors affect increases in effectiveness and quality. At the 
present stage, however, one of the most important among them is agricultur- 
al production specialization and concentration, based on interfarm coopera- 
tion and agro-industrial integration. 
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I 

As a result of the purposeful work done by party, soviet and economic 
organs, and eacientiate and practical workers, a variety of interfarm unite 
were developed in the republic. At the beginning of 1980 we had 277 
kolkhozes and sovkhozes performing the production functions of interfarm 
enterprises, 23 specialized interfarm enterprises, 766 interfarm organiza- 
tions and services, 23 sectorial associations and rayon associations 
essentially performing the functione of coordinating joint production 
activities. 

As we know, natural conditions in the Belorussian SSR favor the development 
of animal husbandry, cattle breeding in particular. Over one-half of the 
rural manpower resources and about 60 percent of the agricultural produc- 
tive capital of kolkhozes and sovkhozes are concentrated in this sector. 
Animal husbandry accounts for 75-80 percent of marketable agricultural out- 
put and for over 75 percent of overall farm income. However, the further 
development of animal husbandry and ite conversion to an industrial base 
are held back, in a number of cases, by the shortage of feed and 
highly productive cattle, and the low breeding qualities of the livestock. 
For this reason, today the republic is developing on an accelerated basis 
specialization, concentration and interfarm cooperation, above all in sec- 
tors engaged in the production of feed perennial grass seed and highly 
productive cattle. A considerable share of capital investments is going 
into agricultural chemization, reclamation and mechanization. 

In recent years the number of farms engaged in the growing of industrial, 
vegetable and other crops has been reduced. Yet the share of such crops in 
the structure of the cultivated land has risen. A network of specialized 
farms has been developed for the production of grain seeds, leguminous 
crops and perennial grasses insuring intensive seed growing and extensive 
use in this sector of the clements of industrial technology. In 1978, for 
example, the spetekhozes supplied the kolkhozes and sovkhozes producing 
marketable grain a considerable quantity of quality seeds for grain crops 
and the share of specialized seed-growing farms of the 
Belsemtravob"yedineniye [Belorussian Grass Seed Growing Association) 
reached 63 percent of the overall output of perennial grass seeds. 

Major shifts related to the intensified specialization and increased level 
of production concentration occurred in animal husbandry itself. At the 
beginning of 1980 the republic opened 32 milk production complexes (for 600 
or more cows each); 6 cattle raising and feeding complexes (for 5,000 or 
more head of cattle); 15 for hog breeding (for 12,000, 24,000, 54,000 or 
108,000 hogs per year); 7 for pregnant heifers (for 2,500 or more head of 
cattle). In 1979 the average Belorussian farm had over 2,000 head of 
cattle, compared with 1,300 in 1970. Today 293 farms are specializing in 
cattle feeding. In 1978 the average spetskhoz sold slightly under 1,750 
head of cattle, weighing 675 tons in live weight. Over 70 percent of the 
republic's kolkhozes and sovkhozes today have dairy farms with 500 or more 
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cows. Milk production per farm has increased by a factor of 1.5. In 1979 
the specialized farms raised 95,000 pregnant heifers, or 25 percent of 
their overall number in the republic. Successful work is being done by 218 
epetskhozes engaged in the production of pork. Such farms average 3,648 
hoge. In 1978 the big mechanized farms and complexes accounted for 28,5 
percent of the pork produced the the republic. As to sheep breeding, 
currently it ie essentially focused in 97 specialized farms and interfarm 
enterprises. Considerable successes have been achieved in production 
specialization and concentration in poultry breeding. Whereas 10 years ago 
203 farms were engaged in poultry breeding, today there are 60 enterprises 
within the system of the Belorussian SSR Ptitseprom [Poultry Breeding 
Industry] system, including ten sectorial associations which account for 
92.5 percent of the production of egge and 85.3 percent of the poultry 
meat. 

The big mechanized farms and industrial complexes created in the republic 
made it possible, in 1978 alone, to save 27.1 million rubles and release 
about 6,000 workers from the production of milk and the raising of cattle 
and hogs. Production specialization and concentration, and the use of 
industrial technology make it possible to increase labor productivity in 
animal husbandry by a factor of five or six, and lower feed outlays per 
unit of finished product 25-30 percent. 

Practical experience has indicated that the development of interfarm 
cooperation and the successful joint activities of its participants largely 
depend on the successful development of the system of economic interrela- 
tionships among them. As early as 1972 the republic completed the elabora- 
tion of a method for substantiating clearing prices in production associa- 
tions. At the beginning of the five-year plan "Methodological Recommenda- 
tions on the Procedure Governing Economic Relations Within Agricultural 
Production Associations of the Belorussian SSR" were drafted. In addition 
to clearing prices, they included a procedure for setting up a joint 
capital investments fund. In order to provide more effect aid to the 
farms, additional clearing prices for raised pregnant heifers and young 
offspring were set in 1975. 

The creation of big animal husbandry complexes and farms in the individual 
farms and on an interfarm basis, and their use of industrial technology 

required essentially new forms of labor organization. Such forms were 
developed and applied and had a beneficial influence on livestock and labor 
productivity. For example, today a single operator of the complex at the 
Mir Sovkhoz-Combine in Baranovichskiy Rayon, Brestskaya Oblast, cares for 
up to 1,100 head of cattle. At the dairy complex of the Kolkhoz imeni 
Krasnaya Armiya, Vitebskiy Rayon, Vitebskaya Oblast, five masters of 
machine milking are handling 800 cows. 

The new labor organization principles are being applied in crop growing 
sectors as well. Here big mechanized brigades are being set up, working on 
the basis of the assembly line-group method. A number of rayons in the 
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republic have set up interfarm detachments in charge of feed procurement, 

crop harvesting and other operations. Practical experience proved that 
such subunite are making more effective use of the equipment, power equip- 
ment in particular. Thue a single detachment in charge of feed procure- 
ment in the interfarm irrigation organization in Oktyabr'ekiy Rayon, 
Gomel 'skaya Oblast, annually produces 11,000 or more tone of haylage. 

As in any new project, difficulties and shortcomings cannot be avoided in 
pursuing the course of agricultural production specialization and concen- 
tration. In particular, the level of concentration of industrial crops, 
vegetables and potatoes is rising at an unsatisfactory rate. A number of 
republic kolkhozes and sovkhozes are still engaged in the raising of two 
labor-inteneive crops each (flax and sugar beets). This makes it impossi- 
ble to consolidate these sectors to the optimum level, base their cultiva- 
tion on comprehensive mechanization and thus drastically upgrade production 
effectiveness. The development of specialized feed production is in its 
initial stage. Nor could we be satisfied with the pace of work in concen- 
trating the raising of cattle, hogs and sheep. 

The managers and specialists in interfarm enterprises and agro-industrial 
associations are feeling ever more acutely the lack of clear scientific 
recommendations concerning the optimal dimensions of such enterprises in 
terms of the various sectors and directions of agricultural production, the 
effective combination of their various services and the regulation of 
economic relations among the participants in such cooperation. In particu- 

lar, clearing prices and profit distribution methods must be improved 
further. So far they have been set and operate in animal husbandry only. 

There is virtually no methodology for determining clearing prices and 
prices themselves for crop growing products--seeds, grasses, potatoes, 

grain and several others. Nor is there any clarity as to conditions under 
which the participants in interfarm cooperation would find it expedient to 
apply clearing prices or wi 2never they should add to this method any profit 
distribution. In a word, the problems of specialization and concentration 
of agricultural production must be resolved on a comprehensive basis. Also 

important here are efforts to insure the further development of the materi- 
al and technical base and select the most effective methods for specializa- 

tion and cooperation and for perfecting economic relations among partici- 
pants. Our rural workers have the right to rely on the interested help of 
agrarian scientists in the solution of all these problems. 

Il 

The history of the socialist reorganization of the Soviet countryside is 

rich in economic searches and experiments. The importance of such searches 
is particularly great today, in the stage of developed socialism, when 

profound qualitative changes are taking place in the countryside, including 
those related to the intensification of specialization and upgrading the 
levels of concentration of agricultural production on the basis of inter- 
farm cooperation and agro-industrial integration. 
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Our republic's agricultural workers are aleo making their contribution to 
the all-union fund of progressive experience. Thus extensive work on 
intensifying specialization and raising the level of agricultural produc- 
tion concentration was carried in Gomel'skiy Rayon, Gomel'skaya Oblast. 
Thanks to thie, substantial changes were achieved here in the growth of the 
productivity and marketability of fields and livestock farms and in lower- 
ing production costs. Let us take as an example the Gomel' Interfarm 
Association, which has specialized in beef production. It was organized in 
1975 on the basis of the progressive Kolkhoz imeni Uritskiy, which has an 
extensive area in crops--44,800 hectares, including 24,900 hectares of plow 
land. This farm cooperated with 16 rayon kolkhozes with the task of 
raising meat production to a maximum extent and lower production costs, and 
equalize economic conditions for expanded reproduction and social develop- 
ment. To this effect it was decided to build in the Kolkhoz imeni Uritekiy 
a highly mechanized livestock breeding complex for the intensive raising of 
12,000 head of young cattle offspring supplied by the shareholding farms. 

The organizational-legal relations within the association are regulated by 
a set of rules formulated in accordance with the standard Regulation on the 
Production Association in Agriculture, approved by the 7 December 1978 USSR 
Council of Ministers decree. The bylaws of the association were drafted as 
well, 

The basic principles on which cost accounting relations were set up within 

the association were the material incentive of each shareholding kolkhoz, 
based on joint work results, and the distribution of profits precisely in 

accordance with the contribution made by the individual farm to the 
achievement of such results. It was decided that the size of the share to 
be invested in the construction of the animal husbandry complex by the 
participating farms would be proportional to the share of each one of them 
in the overall amount of farmland assigned to the association (on 100-point 

basis); the amount of the annual payments would be based on the plan for 
construction and installation work. The head farm was given the functions 
of client to whose account the participating farms deposited their funde. 
Practical experience indicated that concentrating funds, material-technical 
and manpower resources is one of the main conditions for the normal func- 
tioning of the interfarm complex. 

The most complex problem to be resolved was that of organizing fodder pro- 
duction. In the final account, all shareholding kolkhozes agreed to assign 
the main duty of securing fodder for the cattle to the Kolkhoz imeni 
Uritskiy, for the distant transportation of fodder from other farms in the 
rayon might result in feed interruptions and put a heavy burden on produc- 

tion costs. Estimates proved that in order to satisfy feed requirements 
the fertility of the entire farmland of the head farm had to be greatly 
upgraded within a short time and that the output of feed units per 
hectare had to be raised from 28 quintals (1974 level) to 60 quintals. The 
task was carried out as early as 1978. 
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A great deal was accomplished to improve economic relations among the 

cooperators. The system of clearing prices, supplemented with a final 
distribution of profits based on annual results, in accordance with the 
share of each farm in delivering young offspring and fodder, and in con- 
struction and equipping the interfarm project, was considered as the most 
acceptable system for settling accounts among the association farms. 

The members of the cooperative had to make certain amendments, within the 
association, to the existing system of agricultural procurements, even 
though they remained unchanged on the rayon level. As we know, the current 

system of procurements recognizes as the basic supplier the juridically 
autonomous and, in the majority of cases, multisectorial farm. In other 
words, as a rule, the plans issued the specific kolkhozes and sovkhozes 
call for deliveries to the state not of a single, but of several types of 

farm goods. Therefore, the head farm of the association, specializing in 

the production of a single commodity, finds itself in a rather complex 
situation. First of all, no one relieves it from the delivery of other 
types of agricultural commodities; secondly, depending on the profitability 
of the sector in which this farm is specializing, it may earn considerable 

or very low income. 

Practical experience suggested a solution. It was clear that in order to 
meet its plan for milk purchases, for example, it would have been practical 
for the Kolkhoz imeni Uritskiy to raise a dairy herd, i.e., essentially to 
rebuild its multisectorial production. The other members of the associa- 
tion which had the necessary conditions to do so could meet the plan for 

the sale of milk to the state. In 1979 the members of the cooperative sold 

the state, on behalf of the Kolkhoz imeni Uritskiy, 656 tons of grain, 908 
tons of potatoes and 1,307 tons of milk. Assessing that the farm owed the 
members of the cooperative 362,000 rubles for the goods, in turn, the head 

enterprise undertook to fulfill the joint plan for cattle sales. 

In addition to the basic earnings, based on state purchase prices, the 
participating kolkhozes earn additional payment from the interfarm enter- 
prise for goods sold on behalf of the head farm. As a result, the profita- 
bility of this share of the output supplied for the Kolkhoz imeni Uritskiy, 

which accumulates substantial profits, rises considerably. Thus in 1979 
the shareholding farms earned an additional 220,000 rubles for the milk 

sold on behalf of the Kolkhoz imeni Uritskiy. 

The members of the cooperative are equally interested in delivering to the 

head enterprise young cattle for raising. In 1979 the Kolkhoz imeni 
Uritskiy paid the shareholding kolkhozes 400 rubles per two-week-old calf. 
Naturally, in the past the kolkhozes could not even dream of receiving such 

high payments. 

Despite the fact that the cooperators produce goods of varying profitabil- 
ity, the production and economic relations which have developed in the 
course of such cooperation and the financial results of ent , 
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activities objectively eliminate economic disparities among them. The 
overall net income averaged per kolkhoz rose from 296,000 rubles in 1974 to 
502,000 in 1979. Differences in farm profitability levels were reduced 
considerably. 

This is a direct result of the growth of productivity and marketability of 
the interfarm complex and the lowering of production cost of its basic out- 
put. In fact, whereas in the first year of work of this association meat 

production per 100 hectares of farmland averaged 298 quintals, it rose to 
691.2 quintale in 1979. Here approximately 7 quintals of feed units and 
7.5 man/houre are spent per quintal of weight increase. This is, respec- 
tively, lower by factors of almost 2 and 6 compared with average republic 
indicators. As a result, over the past 3 years production costs per quin- 
tal of increased weight averaged 127 rubles for the association, or below 
the republic's average by a factor of 1.5. The per capita output of the 
livestock breeders is 403 quintals of meat--far higher than that of conven- 
tional livestock breeding farms. It is no accident that in 1979 beef 
production profitability here reached 82 percent, compared with about 30 
percent for the republic at large (in 1978). All construction and instal- 

lation outlays of the complex were recovered in two years. 

The work of the collective of Gomel' association for the intensification of 
fodder production and, on this basis, upgrading the productivity and 
marketability of cattle breeding for beef was approved by the Communist 
Party of Belorussia Central Committee and recommended for extensive use by 
other Belorussian rayons. Estimates have indicated that even if only one 
enterprise is set up per rayon of the Kolkhoz imeni Uritskiy-type, with 
similar production indicators, the republic could additionally produce 
about 200,000 tons of meat and over 600 million rubles’ worth of net pro- 
fit. 

The experience of the Gomel' Beef Production Association also indicated the 

most effective means for resolving problems related to strengthening the 
fodder base. The creation of big specialized enterprises for intensive 

livestock raising has brought about specialization in grass-seed growing as 
the main prerequisite for the organization of a "green conveyor belt." On 
the basis of cooperation of available resources, one after another, a num- 
ber of oblasts in our republic began to build enterprises for feed produc- 
tion and processing, plants for further processing of perennial grass 
seeds, irrigation organizations, and so on. 

The Ola feed enterprise was set up in Zhlobinskiy Rayon, Gomel 'skaya 
Oblast, in 1976, using underproductive floodlands, through the joint 
efforts of six farms and a reclamation organization. It has done a great 

deal to upgrade the fertility of this land. As a result, productivity per 
hectare (there are nearly 2,000 hectares) tripled, averaging 46 quintals of 
feed units in 1978. Im addition to already operating enterprises, 16 
similar enterprises are in their organizational stage. 

49 



For the past few years the Gomel'skaya Oblast Association for Grass Seed 

Growing has been successfully working in the republic as part of the 

Belsemtravoob"yedineniye. The Gomel' association includes the 25 
kolkhozes, 9 aovkhozes, experimental bases engaged in the production of 
choice grass seeds, and enterprises for further seed treatment. Over 15 

percent of the arable land of the specialized seed farms is in seed-grass 
crops. Seed harvests here are higher than the republic's average by a 

factor of nearly 1.5, while production costs are only one-half those of 
conventional farms. In 1978 the specialized farms within the association 
accounted for over 60 percent of the perennial grass seeds grown in the 
oblast. 

The increased volume of output, its increased effectiveness and the equali- 

zation of reproduction conditions in kolkhozes and sovkhozes participating 
in interfarm cooperation are largely determined by the approach to the 
distribution of capital investments. Most of them are in specialized pro- 

duction sectors as earmarked by the general plan for the development and 
location of agricultural enterprises, as approved by the republic's Council 
of Ministers for the 10th and llth Five-Year plans. The creation of animal 
husbandry complexes, poultry farms, greenhouse combines, enterprises for 
further seed processing, and fodder production enterprises, established in 

accordance with the general plan, will make it possible to locate more 

efficiently production forces in the republic's territory and to upgrade 

the effectiveness of capital investments. 

111 

Developing and strengthening interfarm cooperation, we must not stop half 
way. We must go further in the way of progressive socioeconomic changes in 
the villages, toward agro-industrial integration. 

Presently our republic has 57 agro-industrial enterprises based on the 
facilities of alcohol, starch and canning plants. An agro-industrial 
association based on the facilities of the Bykhov Canning Plant was set up 
within the system of Belorussian Ministry of Food Industry. 

The activities of the Brilevo Agro-Industrial Enterprise, in Gomel'skaya 

Oblast, offers a convincing example of the advantages of agricultural 
integration. It includes a cannery with a capacity for 7 million standard 

cans per year and a wine-making shop. Approximately one-third of the vege- 
tables it sells the state are fresh. The high effectiveness of this enter- 
prise may be judged by the fact alone that its 1979 profit from the produc- 
tion and marketing of truck-gardening products totaled 342,000 rubles, or 
35.8 percent of the overall enterprise profits (954,300 rubles). Animal 
husbandry as well is successfully developing here. In 1979 the enterprise 
produced 2,460.3 quintals of milk per 100 hectares of farmland and a profit 
averaging 1,552 rubles per hectare of farmland, whereas the indicator for 
the republic's sovkhozes averaged 67 rubles (less by a factor of 23). 
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Currently the party, soviet and agricultural and planning organs in the 
republic are paying great attention to the formulation of the basic direc- 
tions, waye and organizational forme for the further development of agro- 
industrial integration. In particular, in accordance with the inetruction 
of the Belorussian Communiat Party Central Committee, together with the 
agricultural organizations the republic's Gosplan is working on the 
eatabliehment, on an experimental basis, of seven agro-industrial associa- 
tions based on enterprises for the processing of flax, vegetables, potatoes 
and sugar beets. Along with the orgamizational-economic basis for such 
enterprises, a draft temporary regulation has been formulated and already 
approved by the interested departments. Proposals have also been drafted 
to develop agro-industrial cooperation for 1980-1990 and have been taken 
into consideration in the formulation of the plans for the development of 
republic's agriculture in the immediate future. 

Yet unresolved problems remain in the efforts to develop agro-industrial 
integration in the republic. The current financing procedure does not 
allow agricultural and industrial enterprises to make joint use of material 
and financial resources for production purposes under cooperated condi- 
tions. This procedure substantially hinders the development of the inte- 
gration process. The interest of the project adamantly calls for making 
the existing legal norms consistent with the new forms of production 
organization, and allow agricultural and industrial enterprises and all 
organizations involved in integration to make joint use of material and 
financial resources, within the framework of the state plan, in resolving 
joint production and social problems. 

Nor should we tolerate any longer a situation in which procedures for 
setting up economic incentive and bonus funds in the processing industry 
are substantially different from those in agriculture. As a result, under 
intergration conditions, the enterprises have quite unequal opportunities 
to participate in joint production development. Departmental lack of 
coordination between agricultural and industrial enterprises is having a 
particularly adverse effect on the development of agro-industrial integra- 
tion. Such lack of coordination greatly prevents the already operating 
agro-industrial enterprises to intensify production specialization. All 

this, in our view, calls for the creation of a single intersectorial 
management system for agro-industrial complexes. 

"What we need,” said Comrade L. I. Brezhnev at the July 1978 CC CPSU 
Plenum, “are not all sorte of associations, but associations which truly 
raise to a new level the socialist socialization of production and labor, 
which are based on the latest scientific and technological achievements, 
insure the highest possible labor productivity and yield a maximum amount 
of inexpensive goods." 

Presently the sectorial institutes of the republic's Ministry of Agricul- 
ture and Belgiprosel'stroy are drafting the regulations for a comprehensive 
experiment which will involve the participation of 11 farms. We hope that 
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this experiment will enable ue to develop in detail the organizational- 
production structure and the parameters of the farma with different speci- 
alizations, substantiate a capital construction program, refine the basic 
stages for ite implementation and determine coat effectiveness or, briefly 
atated, give ue the aspect of the “farms of the future." 

IV 

Interfarm cooperation plays an active role in resolving not only 
production-economic but social problems of rural development. Ite impact 
on upgrading the level of production socialization and of bringing closer 
to each other the two forme of socialist ownership, improving social rela- 
tions in agricul.ure and gradually eliminating the major disparities 
between mental and physical labor and between town and country is unques- 
tionable. 

At the Gomel' Meat Production Association we discussed, within a relatively 
short time--from 1974 to 1979--the capital-labor ratio rose by a 1.8 fac- 
tor. The electric power-labor ratio rose even more noticeably. The 
growing flow of equipment which our industry is sending the countryside 
makes it possible for the members of this association, as for many others, 
to apply not partial, but comprehensive production automation and mechani- 
zation. This radically changes the nature and content of agricultural 
labor and steadily leads to reducing the share of heavy physical and un- 
qualified labor, and to the growth of professional groups of workers 
engaged in controlling and tuning semiautomatic and automatic machinery. 

The handling of complex machinery and mechanisms called for the retraining 
of a number of association workers. This led to the appearance of new 
skills never heard of in the old countryside. Compared with 1974, the 
number of people without special skills working in the association was 
reduced by 557 people. Numerous observations convincingly proved the fact 
that the peasants who have acquired a skill develop a stable interest in 
the systematic expansion of their politic, economic and technical know- 
ledge. 

The changes which have taken place in labor conditions and work system 
actively influence the fuller satisfaction of the spiritual requirements of 
the workers in the complex. Currently the workday of a cattle-breeding 
operator is seven to eight hours. Concerned with improving labor condi- 
tions in the public farm and with upgrading its productivity, the associa- 
tion managers pay great attention to the mechanization of labor-intensive 
processes in the private plots of kolkhoz members, which still play an 
important role in the production of food products. The harvesting of grain 
crops and potatoes of the private plots, and fodder procurements and 
deliveries are done, as a rule, by the farm itself. This makes it possible 
for the rural workers to have more free time. It strengthens the ties 
between their private interests with the interests of the collective and 
society. 
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Social progress ie vividly manifested also in the steady upeurge of the 
living etandards of the rural workers, Here increased wages play the main 
role. In the Gomel' association it rose 11.7 percent between 1974 and 1978 
and man/day earnings rose 30 percent, exceeding 8 rubles. The average 
monthly wage of a mechanizer in the association's kolkhozes was 192 rubles 
in 1979 and 200 rubles in the head farm--the Kolkhoz imeni Uritekiy. Social 
consumption funds, which compared with 1974 have nearly doubled, are 
playing an ever greater role in upgrading the living standard of the rural 
workers. 

Housing and cultural construction is taking place on a broad scale. Over 
past five years alone the association's kolkhozes built and commissioned 
213 apartment unite for kolkhoz member families, 7 children's institutions 
for 540 children and a house of culture with 325 seats out of funds with- 
held for the replenishment of the capital fund. Construction in the other 
republic rayons is intensive as well. 

The course toward intensified production specialization and concentration 
raised new higher requirements concerning the work of cultural-educational 
inetitutions in the country. A quest is underway for more effective forms 
of management of cultural construction. In a number of rayons, together 

with interested parties, the party organizations experimented with the 
creation of cultural complexes. This new structural unit makes it possible 
on the basis of the general plan to insure unity of ideological-political, 
labor and moral upbringing in accordance with the characteristics of the 
various population groups and their interests. Voluntary coordination 

councils were set up to guide the work of the cultural complexes, headed by 
the secretaries of the party organizations of the base farms. 

The party committees and the soviets of people's deputies are attentively 
studying the influence of social factors on the growth of the labor and 
sociopolitical activeness of the rural workers. For example, this was the 
topic of a practical science conference held in Gomel'skiy Rayon by scien- 
tiste from the Belorussian State University, the republic's agricultural 

academy, Gomel' University and Mozyr' Pedagogical Institute. The February 
1979 republic seminar, held in Minskaya Oblast, was dedicated to the social 

development of the villages, and the accelerated progress of agricultural 

production under the conditions of its conversion to an industrial base. 
The seminar was addressed by Comrade P. M. Masherov, CC CPSU Politburo 

candidate member and Communist Party of Belorussia Central Committee first 
secretary. 

The solution of problems related to agricultural production specialization 
and concentration required a certain reorganization of ideological work by 
the party committees. The purpose of this work, among other things, is to 
help in the psychological reorientation of agricultural cadres, to surmount 
the forces of inertia and obsolete stereotypes of economic management, and 
to develop a new approach to the organization of the socialist competition. 
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With a view to coordinating the activities of the primary party organiza- 
tions of farms within the associations and of interfarm enterprises, 
experimentally, a number of rayons in the republic have set up councils of 
party organization secretaries, Practical experience has shown that such 
councils are becoming a reliable means for intensifying the party's influ- 
ence on the activities of cooperated production facilities. The main 
feature of the work of such councils is the organizational-political 
support of assignments facing interfarm enterprises, and the coordination 
of the actions of party organizations of kolkhozes which are members of one 
Or another association, 

The council and its sections work on the basie of long-term plan broken 
down into annual periods. The council's session take place once or twice 
every quarter directly at the farms on which the solution of the discussed 
problems depends above all. As a consultative organ, the council of 
secretaries formulates its recommendations on various problems of party 
work, studies and sums up the experience of the best party organizations 
and organizes party aktiv seminars attended by kolkhoz and sovkhoz 
specialists. 

At the Ola Feed - Production Interfarm Enterprise, in Zhlobinskiy Rayon, 
such a council was set up by decision of the rayon party committee bureau 
in September 1977. From its very first days of work the council undertook 
to study the situation regarding the selection,placement and training of 
the agricultural specialists who had organized the interfarm enterprise. 
Following a thorough study and discussion of the problem, the council of 
secretaries recommended that all party organizations hold party meetings to 
discuss "The Tasks of Party Organizations in Upgrading the Role of 
Specialists in the Further Development of Agricultural Production." 
Specific measures were earmarked at the party meetings, which contributed 
to the successful solution of the problems. Currently all most-important 
production sectors have bec» strengthened by trained specialists. 

The council steadily supervises yet another most important work sector: 
the study and dissemination of leading experience in the collectives. Thus 
the council studied the practical experience of the party organization at 
the Kolkhoz imeni Kalinin on party-political support of plans and socialist 
pledges related to fodder procurements. The council approached the rayon 
party committee with the suggestion to hold a rayon seminar at the Kolkhoz 
imeni Kalinin on the subject of fodder production with a view to the 
dissemination of this experience. The seminar was held. Currently this 
experience is being successfully used by all rayon farms. 

Life convincingly proves the high effectiveness and great transforming 
power of the party's course toward the intensification of specialization 
and upgrading the level of agricultural production concentration on the 
basis of interfarm cooperation and agro-industrial integration. The 
Leninist agrarian policy of the CPSU has given a broad scale and scope and 
high pace of economic and social development to the countryside. This com- 
prehensive process is of tremendous importance in the successful progress 
of our country in the building of communism. 

5003 

CSO: 1802 54 



KUBAN''S RICE VIRGIN LAND 

Moscow KOMMUNIST in Russian No 4, Mar 80 pp 51-61 

[Article by Hero of Socialist Labor S. Medunov, first secretary of the 
Kraesnodarekiy Kray CPSU Committee] 

[Text] I recall an unuegual landscape: the airplane made a broad turn and 
under it opened a cup of blue-green world of mosquito-infested swamps and 
marshes, a channel in the twilight, glimmering little lakes and stretches 
of water. Reeds were whispering and the free wind of the steppe was making 
waves on this endless area. This virgin world in the lower reaches of the 
Kuban' covers over 400,000 hectares. 

For ages these lands had remained outside the realm of human activities. 
Tempestuous river floods hindered the development of farming. In 1974, 
however, by decision of our party's Central Committee, the reorganization 
of the flats surrounding the Sea of Azov into the rice granary of the 
country was undertaken. As early as March 1979, in the meeting with his 
electorate, Comrade L. I. Brezhnev, CC CPSU general secretary and USSR 
Supreme Soviet Presidium chairman, said: "The development of the ‘rice 
virgin land'--the famous flate in the lower reaches of the Kuban'--is 
nearing completion.” Today the bold plan of developing a major base for 
the production of this white grain on an industrial basis in 
Krasnodarskiy Kray has been successfully implemented thanks to the constant 
concern of the CPSU Central Committee, the Soviet Government and, personal- 
ly, Comrade L. I. Brezhnev. A tremendous volume of reclamation and con- 
struction work was carried out. Tremendous efforts were invested in the 
agro-technical development of the new irrigated areas. The water-resources 
complex includes 12 water reservoirs, one of which is the biggest in the 
Northern Caucasus--the Krasnodarskiy Reservoir with a 3.1 billion cubic 
meters capacity, 34,000 km of canals, 185,000 hydroengineering installa- 

tions, 1,235 pumping stations and 1,355 km of technological communications 
lines. This makes it possible to grow guaranteed crop yields on an area in 

excess of 600,000 hectares. The outstanding traditions of the conquerers 
of the Virgin Lands of the 1950's are being increased in the Kuban’. 

Rice growing in the kray already has a long history. The initial attempts 
to grow this “Saracen oats” in the lower reaches of the swampy areas were 
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undertaken by the cossacks who had returned from the Turkish campaign in 

the mid-19th century. However, they did not know how to care for the rice 

and harvest it. The grain crumbled, wild species developed and the plants 
degenerated. The present development of this crop began only under the 
Soviet syetem. In 1929 the Labor and Defense Council passed the decision 
on the agricultural development of the Kuban' flats. Even though at that 
time the state was unable to allocate considerable funds for thia purpose, 
work was begun, recalling the name of D. P. Zhloba, the hero of the civil 
war and former commander of the Steel Division. As the head of "Plavetroy 
and of the Azov-Black Sea Rice Trust, at the beginning of the 1930's, 
together with a group of enthusiasts he laid the foundations of Kuban' rice 
growing. Professors P. A. Vitte and B. A. Shumakov contributed a great 
deal to the deveiopment of this sector. 

The war and the German-fascist occupation caused tremendous damage to the 
hydraulic reclamation facilities of the kray. Hydroengineering installa- 
tions were totally destroyed. The rice systems were made inoperative. In 
the first postwar years rice growing was restored at a slow pace. There 
was a shortage of funds for the reconstruction of the irrigated areas and 
the repair of hydroengineering systems. Between 1946 and 1955 only 10,000 
hectares of new areas were developed. In the 1956-1966 decade, however, 
already 50,000 hectares were commissioned. At that time there were three 
rice irrigation systems covering a total of 70,000 hectares in the Kuban’ 
flats. 

The April 1966 visit which L. I. Brezhnev and A. N. Kosygin paid to the 
construction projects for irrigation systems and the leading farms, and 
their talks with land reclamation workers and rice growers were an out- 
standing event in the life of the kray's party organization and an impor- 
tant landmark in the development of rice growing as a national economic 
sector. At the end of May 1966 the party's Central Committee Plenum passed 
the decree "On the Extensive Development of Land Reclamation for Obtaining 
High and Stable Grain and Other Farm Crop Yields." The decree called for 
the creation in the country, on the basis of irrigated areas, guaranteed 
grain and other crops in the Northern Caucasus, along the Volga, in the 
south of the Ukraine, in Moldavia, in the lower reaches of the Amudar'ya 

and in some areas of Kazakhstan. 

Addressing the plenum, Comrade L. I. Brezhnev pointed out that, "One of the 
primary and important measures within the complex of measures aimed at 
increasing grain production on irrigated land... is the extensive 
development of rice growing." He reemphasized the priority of the task set 
at the March 1965 CC CPSU Plenum of "developing major engineering rice 
growing systems and fully insuring the country's rice needs in the forth- 
coming years." 

The party members in the Kuban' warmly approved the decisions of the May 
1966 CC CPSU Plenum. After their discussion, the party's kray committee 
plenum adopted a broad plan for the draining of flooded and swamped areas, 
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controlling Kuban' flows, building water reservoirs, protecting the soil 
from wind and water erosion, building new irrigation systems, strengthening 
the production and technical base of design and water resource construction 
Organizations, and training skilled cadres for irrigated farming. 

The Main Adminietration for Water Resources Construction and Sovkhoz Build- 
ing--Glavkuban'riestroy--was set up on the initiative of the kray party 
organization within the system of the USSR Ministry of Land Reclamation and 
Water Resources. Today it combines four construction-inetallation trusts, 
a construction administration, the Prometroymaterialy Trust, an automotive 
transport trust, an information-computer center and other organizations. 
The overall number of its personnel has reached 30,000 and the annual 
volume of contracting projects has risen by a factor of 10. The Main 
Administration has become the biggest water projects construction organiza- 
tion in the country. 

In the Eighth Five-Year Plan the pace of reclamation rose by a 2.5 factor. 
At the beginning of the Ninth Five-Year Plan the area of irrigated land in 
the kray totaled about 190,000 hectares, 116,000 of which were engineering 
systems. Whereas previously rice growing was concentrated primarily in 
Slavyanskiy and Krasnoarmeyskiy rayons, now it was expanded with the addi- 
tion of Abinskiy, Krymekiy, Severskiy and Temryukskiy rayons and 
Adygeyskaya Autonomous Oblast. The Fedorovskiy Hydraulic Center became the 
biggest hydroengineering project built in the Eighth Five-Year Plan. It 
collects water from the Kuban' to supply the rice growing systems. 

The high pace of reclamation construction adamantly called for the creation 
of the necessary water stocks for the simultaneous watering of the expanded 
plantations. It was also necessary to resolve the age-old problem of 
protecting the vast territories of the lower reaches of the rivers from 
floods. All this had to be accomplished without ignoring the interests of 
riverine transportation, fishing, other national economic sectors and 

environmental protection. A big water reservoir was the only possible 
solution to this problem. In May 1970 the USSR Council of Ministers passed 
the special decree "On Accelerating the Construction of the Krasnodar Water 
Reservoir and of the Rice Irrigation Systems in Krasnodarskiy Kray." 

In the light of this decree, the kray party committee formulated a number 
of comprehensive practical measures which were discussed and approved by 
the primary party organizations and labor collectives, and at zonal 
seminars-conferences of rice growers and hydraulic system construction 

workers. The construction project was proclaimed an all-union Komsomol 
project and rapidly gathered good speed. Virtually all rayons in the kray 
participated in the work. Tens of enterprises throughout the country 
supplied materials and equipment and fulfilled the Kuban' orders ahead of 
schedule. The building of the Krasnodar Water Reservoir, with a capacity 
of over three billion cubic meters, was under the control of the party's 
Central Committee and, personally, of Comrade L. I. Brezhnev. 
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The water reservoir, covering an area of 440 square kilometers, 46 km long 
and 9.5 km wide, was completed ahead of achedule. In their congratulatory 
telegram to the participants in the construction project and to all the 
people of the Kuban’, the party's Central Committee and USSR Council of 
Minietere highly rated thie labor victory and expressed their confidence in 
the further succeseful development of reclamation in the kray. 

However, major possibilities for increasing rice growing remained in the 
Kuban’. The beginning of the storming of the Virgin Landa in ite flate was 
marked by the CC CPSU and USSR Council of Miniatera decree "On Accelerating 
the Work for the Development of the Sea of Azov Flate in Order to Further 
Increase Rice Production in Krasnodarekiy Krav," passed on Comrade 
L. I, Breghnevy's initiative. This document called for raising the gross 
rice harvest of the kray's kolkhozes and sovkhozes to one million tons by 
1980, organizing rice growing syatems on the flats covering 100,000 
hectares and implementing measures aimed at considerably increasing the 
production of vegetables to be delivered the cities and induetrial centers 
in the country, and of grass meal and other types of fodder to meet the 
needs of the mixed fodder industry and the kray's kolkhoz and sovkhoz 
animal husbandry. 

The party's kraykom plenum formulated specific measures aimed at implement- 
ing the CC CPSU and USSR Council of Ministers decree for 1974-1980 and a 
work program for the creation of modern rice growing systems, along with 
the agricultural development of the land, and the construction of indus- 
trial and cultural-residential projects. The plenum's decisions were 
discussed by all city and rayon CPSU committees and primary party organiza- 
tions of kolkhozes, sovkhozes and construction and exploitation organiza- 

tions, and at labor collective meetings which defined their share in the 
development of the Azov Virgin Lands. 

Designers and land reclama.ion workers mounted a decisive offensive against 
the Virgin Lands, moving ever deeper within it, under the hard conditions 
of roadlessness and Kuban' floods. Within a short time designers from the 
Kuban'giprovodkhoz Institute developed a new rice system for the Kuban’ 
with advantages compared with the previous system. The construction 
workers mastered the windbreak leveling of the border strips which 
preserves the upper fertile soil stratum. This had a positive effect on 
yields with the very first crops. The recycling of sewage waters for ir- 
rigation was applied on an area of almost 40,000 hectares; preassembled 
structures of a number of hydroengineering systems and pumping stations 
were used. Comprehensive planning made it possible to develop, together 
with the irrigation systems, settlements, roads, mechanized threshing 
floors, take-off strips for agricultural aviation, consumer projects, and 
so on. The 1,500 members of the design institute fully equipped the con- 
struction workers with the technical documents needed for the development 
of the flats by 1980. 

The very first year of work proved that the development of the rice virgin 

lana was even more difficult than assumed. The autumn, winter and spring 
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thawa became impaseible even with the most up-to-date swamp machinery. 
Helicopters were used to transport mechanizersa, repair brigades and equip- 
ment to inaccessible sectors. In the hot summer days, when the sun dried 
out the soil, cloude of most fine peat dust rose from the wheele and tracke 
of the reclamation machinery. Peat marehes caught on fire frequently and 
dust and emoke irritated the eyes. 

Obstacles of a different nature were encountered as well. In the last war 
flate had been the arena of fierce battles with the occupation forces. The 
"Blue Line" passed here and the echo of the war, over 30 years later, could 
be heard. In many sectors of the construction canals, leveling off the 
flate, the mechanizers came across substantial quantities of shells and 
mines. Sappere who disarmed the dangerous piles came to help. All this 
took precious time. Remains of combat equipment, buried in the swamps, 
were found as well. 

The flate yielded unwillingly. The land reclamation workers seemed to have 
to fight for every clueter of land. Based on the then existing technology, 
rice planting on the flatlands could be pos: ‘ie only two to three years 
following their draining. However, we did find this technology ade- 
quate. The kray party committee instructed \vuban'giprovodkhoz and the 
scientists from the All-Union Scientific Research Institute for Rice and 
the agricultural specialists to develop qualitatively new methods which 
would make it possible to harvest a rice crop no later than one year 
following the development of the area by the construction workers. The 
assignment was fulfilled within a short time. The new technology made it 
possible to build systems immediately following the draining and immediate- 
ly to deliver them for exploitation. This reduced by at least two years 
the period of the development of the rice paddies. Thanks to the use of 
modern equipment, including lasers, the quality of the work sharply im- 
proved in the leveling of the flatlands and labor productivity rose. 

In order to develop the Virgin Land, as we pointed out, industrial build- 
ings and systems, housing, schools, roads and many other items are neces- 

sary. Taking this into consideration, the party kraykom and the 
Glavkuban'risstroy took energetic measures to build a plant for large-panel 
house construction within a short time. For the first time the USSR 

Ministry of Land Reclamation and Water Resources mastered the production of 
modern housing with improved layout. Proper roads and power transmission 
lines reached once inaccessible areas. 

In the final year of the Ninth Five-Year Plan the area in rice reached 
137,400 hectares and, for the first time, a crop averaging 50 quintals per 
hectare was harvested. The gross grain harvest reached 687,000 tons. The 

Kuban’ delegation reported to the 25th CPSU Congress that the task set by 
the Central Committee on the creation of a domestic industrial base for 

rice growing had been carried out. It was being further expanded and was 
undergoing scientific and technical development. However, once again the 

Kuban’ land reclamation workers and rice growers had to blaze virgin paths. 
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No practical experience existed domestically or abroad to be used as a 
model and applied in our paddies. We did not find suitable the technology 
of growing rice on small flats, using minor mechanization facilities and 
expensive manual labor. The kray party committee faced the kray scientists 
with the task of developing the type of agricultural equipment for rice 
growing which would be consistent with the present level of technical 
facilities and the requirements of the socialist economy. Working closely 
together, the collectives of the All-Union Scientific Research [Institute 
for Rice, the Kuban'giprovodkhoz Institute and sovkhoz and kolkhoz rice 
growing specialists successfully resolved a number of complex scientific 
and technical and organizational-economic problems of growing rice on an 
industrial basis. 

Scientists and designers of the All-Union Scientific Research Institute for 
Rice developed for the Kuban' technology and tried under industrial condi- 
tions a number of most interesting machines, which unfortunately have been 
awaiting their series production for the past several years. They include 
the 3.6 cultivator-cutter~seeding machine and the 3.6 cultivator-cutter- 
deep plowing machine, which, © 4 in the fields, would result in a literal 
transformation of the prepars:.on of the soil for planting: in one run a 
tractor with such a unit would carry out as many soil cultivation processes 

as are now accomplished in 7 to 10 runs with a variety of different 
machines. Yet the USSR Ministry of Tractor and Agricultural Machine Build- 
ing is delaying the production of the equipment awaited by the rice 
growers, even though the corresponding decisions have long been passed by 
the proper state organs. 

The Kuban’ rice growing technology is based on extensive mechanization, 
remote control mechanization and automation of all basic production pro- 
cesses, and in the immediate future the programming of rice crops over 

large areas. 

The process of water distribution based on a single dispatcher service in 
the kray has been centralized through automation, telemechanics and radio 

communications. The application of an automated control system to direct 
the basic activities of water resource projects is nearing completion; 35 
big pumping stations and 120 water centers of inter-rayon and intra-rayon 

importance have been converted to remote control with the help of 353 radio 
stations and remote control panels, and so on. 

Over 600 people have been awarded USSR orders and medals, and 3 leading 
workers were awarded the title of Hero of Socialist Labor for successes in 
reclamation construction and the application of the Kuban' rice growing 
system. A big group of specialists and scientists were awarded the 1977 

USSR State Prize. 

Today the kray has 14 rice irrigation systems, 7 of which are still under 

construction. The overall irrigated area has reach 400,000 hectares, 
227,000 of which are in rice. The kray has become one of the most 
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important areas in the country for the production of the white grain. We 
have trained outstanding cadres of land reclamation workers and rice 
growers. Thanks to this the time for systems repairs, preparation of the 
soil, sowing and flooding the rice, weeding with chemicals and harvesting 
has been reduced and a number of such operations have come closer to their 
optimum level. Agro-technology has been enhanced noticeably. The opera- 
tional leveling of flats has been improved. The development of crop 
rotation is nearing completion. Areas planted in clover and other crops 
suitable for crop rotation have been expanded. 

Yet a number of unresolved problems remain in the sector. Disparity is 
still noted the harvests. Some farms and production subunits obtain less 
grain per irrigated hectare than the kray's average. A number of farms are 

slow in applying the most effective crop rotation systems and progressive 
experience. That is why the kray committee and party raykoms and primary 
party organizations are strictly supervising the basic field operations and 
their quality and, above all, the harvest. 

We harvest the rice at full ripeness. Ten to 12 days prior to the ripening 

of the grain the water is released from the flats so that the soil may dry 
and allow the work of harvesters and combines. As a rule, the separate 

method is used in harvesting. Standard Kolos or Sibiryak grain combines 
are used for threshing, retooled by the mechanizers to move on tracks. 

Unfortunately, these tractors cannot cope with the Kuban’ rice, particular- 
ly the high yields, and result in great losses. In order to reduce them, 
the mechanizers are forced to thresh over three times the same windrow, 
thus losing a great deal of time and excess fuel. Nevertheless, grain 
losses remain high. The designers have frequently given promises to the 
rice growers to resolve this problem, but have not kept their word. Yet 
the development and use of special productive rice harvesting combines 
would enable us to increase the harvest by a minimum of one ton per hectare 
in the Kuban' paddies, i.e., give the state additionally about 200,000 tons 
of rice. 

The party, soviet, agricultural and water resource organs, and the 
kolkhozes and sovkhozes are trying to make effective use of the irrigated 
land and are achieving positive results with maximum returns. Despite the 
fact that two out of the four years of the 10th Five-Year Plan had complex 

weather conditions for rice growing (in the vegetation period the plants 
were deprived of the necessary amount of positive temperatures), compared 

with the Ninth Five-Year Plan the average annual output rose 126,000 tons. 

The rice growers are working in close contact with the scientists. The 
collective of the All-Union Scientific Research Institute for Rice is not 

only working on major problems of upgrading yields, agro-technology and 

plant biology, but is giving the production workers substantial practical 
assistance. 

Most farms prepared the soil, seeds and equipment on time for the 1979 
harvest. The sowing and flooding of the rice was carried out on an 
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organized basis. The presowing leveling of the flats was carried out on 
the entire area. Leveling instruments were used on over half the area. Ex- 
tensive work was done by the fliers of the Krasnodar Joint Aviation Detach- 
ment in fertilizing and chemical weeding of the crops. The entire campaign 
was completed within scientific and practically confirmed deadlines: 
sowing by 10 May and harvesting in 10 to 12 calendar days. Thanks to 
double and, here and there, even triple threshing, the harvested determined 
on the basis of preliminary control threshing was reached in all flats. 

Despite the difficult weather conditions, all this made it possible to 
average 43.7 quintals of grain per hectare, or an overall harvest of 
774,000 tons, and to sell to the state 529,000 tons of rice. Collectives 

maintaining high farmit.g standards harvested considerably bigger crops. 
For example, the rice farms in Krasnodar averaged 62.1 quintals per hectare 
per round; those of Krasnoarmeyskiy Rayon, 50.1; and Kalininskiy Rayon, 
46.2 quintals per hectare. On a total area of 7,500 hectares in rice, the 
rice growers of the Krasnoarmeyskiy Sovkhoz threshed an average of 57.2 
quintals per hectare; Ordynskiy Sovkhoz threshed an average of 59 quintals 
on an area of 4,900 hectares, while Kuban’ Training Farm averaged 62.1 
quintals on an area of 1,482 hectares. 

The best indicators were reached by the initiators of the competition for 
high yields. All of them, a total of 980 eollectives and individual 
mechanizers and watering workers, achieved outstanding results. Here are 
some of them: The team headed by A. G. Churikov, from the Kolkhoz imeni 
XXII S"yezda KPSS, Krasnogvardeysaya Rayon, the team headed by N. A. Shariy 
from the Put’ k Kommunizmu Kolkhoz, Slavyanskiy Rayon; the team headed by 
L. N. Sinyuk from the Sovetskaya Rossiya, Krasnoarmeyskiy Rayon, and many 
others averaged 71-76 quintals of rice per hectare. The highest yields of 
100 or more quintals of rice per hectare from their assigned flats were 

achieved by 17 watering workers. They include F. P. Pushkar’ from the 
Svetlyy Put' Sovkhoz, Temr-ukskiy Rayon, A. A. Kadyrov from the Kolkhoz 
imeni Michurin, Krasnoarmeyskiy Rayon, L. N. Kholodnyy from the Krasnoye 
Znamya Kolkhoz, Kalininskiy Rayon, and other masters-rice growers. 

The movement for highest yields is spreading and strengthening. 

The task of developing the Virgin Land and reaching a rice production of 

one million tons by the end of the five-year plan will require improvements 
in the style and methods of party leadership and in the activities of the 
primary party organizations of kolkhozes, sovkhozes, construction subunits, 
operational administrations and repair and other organizations. 

The implementation of CC CPSU and USSR Council of Ministers decree is 
steadily supervised by the party's kray committee. It bureau and secretar- 
iat regularly consider problems of development of land reclamation and rice 
growing. Among others, reports were submitted by the party committees and 

boards of the Rossiya Kolkhoz and Krasnoarmeyskiy Rayon and Put' k 
Kommmunizmu Kolkhoz in Slavyanskiy Rayon, the kray agricultural production 
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administration, the reclamation and water resources administration, the 

rice sovkhozes trust and the Slavyanskiy, Krasnoarmeyekiy, Krymskiy and 
Severskiy rayon party committees. 

The kray party committee directs the work of the party organizations of 
soviet and economic organs so that the task of increasing rice production 
become their personal concern. We organize annual meetings with the 
initiators of the competition for highest rice crops. The leaders in the 
movement share their "secrets" for their mastery and their ideas, and sub- 
mit requests to the kray and rayon organizations. Secretaries, members of 
the party kraykom bureau and heads of kray departments and organizations 
attend seminars-conferences of rice growers and reclamation workers. The 
critical remarks and suggestions expressed at such meetings are summed up 
and considered by the party kraykom bureau. The party apparatus strictly 
supervises the course of the implementation of decrees. 

We are trying to make all wo ‘1g people realize that the development of 
the Virgin Land and increasi.ip cice production is the concern of the entire 

kray party organization and of all kray workers, kolkhoz members, employees 

and members of the intellig » sia. Every resident of the Kuban' must make 
his contribution to reachin, -he million level in rice production. Slogans, 
stands and posters call for this. This is the topic of the permanent sec- 
tions in the local press and radio and television transmissions. The 
slogan "One Million Tons of Kuban' Rice to the State!" is being popularized 
through all possible means: even textile workers and the personnel of the 
porcelain plant and of the factory for souvenirs have not remained apart 
from this project. Land reclamation workers and rice growers have become 
the most respected people in the Kuban’. Concerts and many of the writings 

of writers and artists are addressed to them and songs are being composed 
for them by poets and composers. 

The party kraykom pays particular attention to the work of the primary 
party organizations in the production subunits engaged in the construction 
and operation of irrigation systems. It pays great attention to improving 

their structure and to the choice and upbringing of their secretaries and 
the deployment of party members in such a way as to insure an effective 
party influence in decisive production sectors. 

The kolkhozes and sovkhozes of rice growing rayons number over 2,000 party 
members, 75 percent of whom are diiectly engaged in production and 80 per- 

cent of whom are mechanizers. Today there is no sector or team without 
party members or candidate members. Party members head 222 out of 533 
teams. One rice grower out of six is a party member. The party members 
are rallied in 78 primary and 203 shop party organizations and 142 party 

groups; 66 primary party organization secretaries have higher or unfin- 
ished higher education and about one-half of them have good practical 
experience, having been at work for three or more years. The party organi- 
zations are being steadily reinforced by leading sovkhoz workers, kolkhoz 
members and specialists in the national economy. 
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The CPSU kraykom held a plenum in May 1979 with the following agenda: "On 
Upgrading the Role of the Primary Party Organizations in Mobilizing the 
Perty Members and All Working People in the Kray for the Implementation of 

the 1979 Plan and the Five-Year Plan as a Whole." The plenum's decisions 
are helping to upgrade the level of organizational and political work and 
the role of the party organizations in the implementation of the taske set 
at the 25th CPSU Congress. 

The level of party leadership depends not only on the initiative of the 
primary party organizations, but the extent to which their structure is 

consistent with the problems resolved by the production collectives. We 
have acquired positive experience in developing within the primary party 
Organizations temporary party groups based on production characteristics. 

The creation of such groups strengthens the party's influence in sectors 

which assume leading importance at specific times. 

The mobile and energetic detachments of party members head the socialist 
competition and are models of organization, discipline and industriousness 

with which they lead the masses. The effectiveness of the temporary party 
groups becomes particularly clear in the rice sowing and harvesting. That 
is why, last year, over 280 additional party groups were set up during the 
spring and fall seasons. 

Practical experience has indicated that wherever CPSU gorkoms and raykoms 
steadily supervise matters of improving organizational-party work end 

results become considerably better. Here is a convincing example: 
Krasnoarmeyskiy Rayon is the leading rice growing rayon in the Kuban’. 

The committees are steadily upgrading the vanguard role of the party mem- 
bers. Party members head the socialist competition for raising 75-100 

quintals of rice per hectare. The raykom bureau regularly hears reports 
submitted by primary organisations and party committees on the organiza- 
tional and political work in the rice growing collectives. 

Thanks to the high level of organizational and mass-political work, the 
CPSU raykom and primary organizations have been able to spread the party 
influence over all rice growers and to create an atmosphere of universal 

interest in increasing rice production. That is why the rayon kolkhozes 
and sovkhozes grow stable high yields. The CPSU kraykom has summed up the 
positive experience of the raykom and the party organizations and has taken 
measures to insure its dissemination in the kray. 

Last December measures guaranteeing the production of one million tons of 
rice in 1980 were formulated and approved by decision of the party kraykom 
bureau at a kray seminar-conference of rice growers, who discussed the 

specific assignments based on the stipulations of the November 1979 CC CPSU 
Plenum. 

Briefly stated the essence of these measures is the following: 
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To raise by 1980 the area in rice in the Kuban' to 255,000 hectares. This 
ie considered the optimum level for the utilization of available water 
resources, 

Complete by the epring the construction of eix major centere and water 
channeling systems and reconstruct 10 operational syetems; commission 10 
permanent epraying and training pumping etatione in order to improve water 
supplies and drainage in the flats. 

Reconstruct irrigation syetems on an area no less than 3,000 hectares to be 

ready for the 1980 flood; carry out post-sowing repairs of systems covering 
40,000 hectares in rice; clear irrigation and drainage canale totaling ove 
5,000 km; repair all hydroengineering installations and pumping stations. 

In the autumn-winter and epring periods the rice growers and reclamation 
workers supervise the condition of the flats, maintain the proper level of 
surface water and drain on time the flow from atmospheric precipitation. 
Such work creates the necessary conditions for the preparation of the soil 
for sowing and the sowing itself in optimal times. 

The need for irrigation water rises sharply in connection with the 
increased area sown in rice. Taking this into consideration, the party 
kraykom called upon the kray production administration for land reclamation 
and water resources, Glavkuban'risstroy, and the Kuban'giprovodkohoz Design 
Institute to insure a maximum amount of water storage in the Krasnodar and 
other water reservoirs. 

Radical measures are being formulated and implemented to insure the consid- 
erable expansion of the recycling of irrigation water. To this effect, 
prior to the beginning of the rice planting campaign, 220 new pumping 
stations must be set up. 

According to practical experience, the entire area will be subjected to 
presowing leveling and, as recommended by the specialists, half of the area 
will be leveled with the help of instruments. This is an extensive amount 
of work which cannot be carried out within optimum time with the forces and 

facilities of the kolkhozes and sovkhozes alone. That is why mechanizers 
with heavy tractors, graders and other equipment are sent to the area from 
other rayons and cities to help the rice growers. 

Great attention is paid to the preparation of the seed. The work is 
organized in such a way that one month before the sowing their processing 
and weeding has been completed. 

This year, more than ever before, the rice growing kolkhozes and sovkhozes 

have been properly supplied with chemical fertilizers, which will average 
up to 18 quintals per planted hectare. 

In this connection, and since this year the area in rice be considerably 

expanded, agricultural aviation has a major task in applying the 
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fertilizers. The command of the Krasnodar Joint Aviation Detachment 
organized on time the training of the flight personnel and the material 
facilities for spring operations. The kolkhozes and sovkhozes are doing 
everything possible to repair on time the take-off and landing strips and 
the loading equipment, and to have the fertilizer ready for dusting from 
the air. 

The plan for the 1980 harvest called for the application of 800,000 tone of 
local fertilizer. The task was carried out. However, the rice growing 
farms are continuing this work. Compost is being applied, above all, to 
underproductive sectors on the basis of no less than 40 tons per hectare. 

Great attention is being paid as well to the preparation of herbicides. 

Our plan to produce one million tons of Kuban' rice in the final year of 
the five-year plan ie also based on the plan to promptly, making use of the 
best previous experience, organize the sowing and complete it before 10 May 

and harvest the crop in 10 to 12 calendar days. It is important not to 
lose a single kilogram of the harvested grain. For this reason we are 
already concerned with the preparations foc the delivery of the rice to the 

elevators and to the rice processing plante of the kray grain product pro- 
duction administration. Their collectives have formulated plans for the 
uninterrupted acceptance, storage and processing of the rice. They have 
recruited and training cadres. Schedules for 24-hour grain deliveries have 
been coordinated with the kolkhozes and sovkhozes. The drying facilities 
are being increased in order to insure the delivery of the rice with no 
restrictions as to moisture. 

Therefore, in order to resolve the most important state task of increasing 

rice production, we must accomplish a tremendous amount of reclamation, 
hydroengineering, agro-technical and organizational operations, higher by a 

factor of 1.5-2 compared w’th an average year. The completion deadlines 
must be exclusively optimal. The party committees and organizations well 
understand that we shall implement this task only if the place and role of 

every working person are properly defined, and if the experience of innova- 
tors and the achievements of science and progressive practice are used. 

That is why as of December 1979 each rayon and farm began to implement 
detailed work plans for preparations for the growing, harvesting and pro- 
curement of the rice. A total of 541 mechanized teams and 197 harvesting- 
transportation complexes have been fully staffed with experienced cadres 
and supplied with the proper equipment. 

The need for spraying workers and mechanizers has been increased sharply in 
connection with the expansion of the planted areas in 1980. In order to 
eliminate such cadre shortcomings, totaling 4,500 people, the party commit- 
tees and economic managers have assigned to agricultural vocational schools 
and training course combines, and courses in the farms the necessary number 

of people, most of them young men and women. 
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In a word, the CPSU kraykom, the Adygeyskaya Oblast and city and rayon 
party committees, the executive committees of soviets and their economic 
organs, managere and specialists in land reclamation service, kolkhozes, 
sovkhozes and party members are now intensively working to keep their word 
to the homeland--harvest one million tone of white grain. 

The building of new rice growing systems will be virtually completed this 
year. However, extensive work remains to be done for the reconstruction of 

the obsolete systems, increasing the area of each flat and raising to the 
required technical standard the automation and remote control regulation of 
water and temperature regimes. A great deal remains to be done for the 
installation of agricultural systems and the building of new Virgin Land 
sovkhozes. 

However, already now, at the concluding stage in the expansion of the 
Kuban' rice field, some economic resulte of the development of the flats 
may be drawn. Outlays for the building of the irrigation systems and the 
creation of new sovkhozes are repaid essentially during the construction 
period itself--in five to seven years--since rice is planted on the flats 
as they become ready, rather than waiting for entire sectors. By the time 
that the last areas of a system have been completed, the first have already 

yielded four to five harvests. The net average annual profit per hectare 
in rice is 420 rubles compared with 95 rubles, which is the average yield 
per hectare planted in other crops. This has made it possible to recover 
the outlays for the building of all irrigation systems three years ahead of 
the stipulated deadline, with the exception of the areas of the flats 
around the Sea of Azov, which are still under construction. 

Over 400 million rubles from the overall amount of capital investments were 

appropriated for the development of the flatlands for rice sowing. Thanks 
to the selfless work of the construction and sovkhoz worker and kolkhoz 
members, these Virgin Land areas have already produced about two million 
tons of rice, the net income from which totaled 330 million rubles. This 

means that 75 percent of the developed rice systems have already paid for 
themselves. The outlays for the development of the Azov flats will be 

fully recovered by 1981 instead of 1985 as planned. 

This five-year plan rice production profitability has exceeded 184 percent. 
We are confident that this indicator will grow with the reconstruction of 

the old areas in rice and the delivery of new productive equipment. This 
is guaranteed by the great aspiration of the party members anc all working 

people of the Kuban’ to meet their pledge to their homeland--by 1980 raise 
rice production to one million tons, and thus make a proper contribution to 
the implementation of the decisions of the 25th party congress and the July 
1978 and November 1979 CC CPSU plenums. 

The kray party organization is aware of the entire importance and signifi- 
cance of this task and will do everything possible to implement it and to 
make its contribution to the creation of the material foundations for com- 
munism. 
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EINSTEIN AND CONTEMPORARY NATURAL SCIENCE THINKING 

Moscow KOMMUNIST in Russian No 4, Mar 80 pp 62-73 

{Article by V. Barashenkov, doctor of physical-mathematical sciences] 

[Text] 1 

We justifiably consider A. Einstein as one of the natural scientists of the 
20th century who most strongly influenced the development of a scientific 
outlook. V. I. Lenin described him as one of the great transformers of the 
natural sciences (see "Poln. Sobr. Soch." [Complete Collected Works], Vol 
45, p 29). Einstein's ideas became the foundations for three areas of 
contemporary science which study "the biggest thinge": galactic forma- 
tions, metagalaxies and entire cosmic worlds, as well as “the smallest 
things": atoms, molecules and elementary and subelementary particles. 
Theoretical hypotheses and experimental discoveries which strike the ima- 
gination, such as changes in the space and time characteristics of moving 
objects, the expanding universe, "black holes [traces], twisted space-time 
and worlds compressed to the size of elementary particles, and parts-- 
quarks--heavier than the particles themselves--are all related to his work. 
Yet Einstein was not only a brilliant physicist. His studies and views had 
a substantial influence on the style of natural scientific thinking in the 
20th century. 

Einstein's scientific activities began at a time when the science of 

physics was in a state of profound crisis. By the turn of the 20th century 

it had become clear that many ideas which seemed to represent the inviola- 
ble foundation established once and for all by classical physics were con- 
flicting with new experimental facts. One of the most striking conclusions 
was that the mass of bodies depends on their velocity and that at least 
some of this mass is of electromagnetic origin, i.e., it is related not to 
mass, but to a field. In the eyes of many scientists this appeared to 
violate one of the fundamental laws of physics--the law of preservation of 

mass, as it meant the transformation of mass into energy. The basic con- 
cepts themselves were being confused and mixed up. From this viewpoint the 
entire world surrounding us became something unrealistic, ghostly, depend- 
ing on the motion of the observer himself, on his subjective position. 
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This was a time when the philosophical knowledge of most scientists proved 
to be unsuitable for the realization of the new physical laws. The new 
physice called for abandoning the framework of a traditional outlook. In 
Lenin's words, at that time physics wae giving birth to dialectical 
materialiem (see "Poln. Sobr. Soch.," Vol 18, p 332). 

Einstein's studies dealt with the reconstruction of the foundations of the 
knowledge of physics, for which reason methodological problems literally 
imbue all his work. The philosophical aspects of Einstein's scientific 
activities have a significance far exceeding the frameworks of the science 
of physice. These aspects immediately became the center of sharp methodo- 

logical discussions. 

The conversion from elemental metaphysical materialism, which was the 
methodological foundation of 19th century physics, to dialectical material- 
ism, without which the entire complexity of contemporary ecience cannot be 
understood, represented, for many scientists, a very difficult and lengthy 
process involving not only successes but errors. All this is applicable to 
Einstein's work itself, in whose outlook the weaknesses of natural histori- 
cal materialism were reflected: inconsistency and concessions to idealism, 

clearly shown by Lenin in "Materialism and Emirdiocriticism." 

The authors of some biographic and historical-scientific works on Einstein 
frequently draw attention to his philosophical views of a latter period of 

activity. Consciously or subconsciously the conflicting nature of his 
conceptual positions becomes dampened, along with the fact of their devel- 
opment throughout his life. Yet in his early works, to one or another 

extent Einstein paid dues to the philosophical ideas of Kant, Hume, Mach 
and Poincare, whom he studied at length in his student years and initial 
period of research. This philosophical baggage was hardly a lucky acquisi- 
tion in terms of his creative destiny. Even though Mach's criticism of the 
Classical concept of time, space and motion played a positive role, partic- 
ularly in the first stage of the creation of the theory of relativity, the 

gnosiological concept of positivism did not contribute in the least to 
Einstein's scientific achievements. It was rather the opposite that hap- 
pened: his failures, particularly in interpreting the correlation of 
indeterminisms and the attempt to develop a unified field theory, were 
largely determined precisely by the conflicting nature of his methodologi- 

cal concepts. 

Therefore, an evaluation of Einstein's achievements and of their contribu- 
tion to the development of a contemporary outlook must be both historically 

and logically specific. On the one hand are his discoveries, which laid 
the beginning of a new age in the study of physics; on the other there are 

the instability of philosophical convictions and the borrowing of some 
theoretical-cognitive ideas alien to science. There is a deep confidence 
in the objective existence of a world, clearly expressed in subsequent 
works and... obvious concessions to empiricism, on the one hand, and to 

a priorism, on the other, in the early period of seientific activities; 

69 



there is a profoundly dialectical approach to the problem of interconnec- 
tion among space, time and motion and, conversely, an adamant resistance to 

the dialectical interpretation of the problem of the correlation among 
necessity, accident and probability. 

Despite the contradictions in Einstein's philosophical views, we cannot 
ignore the main thing: The fact that, as a study shows, the results of his 
scientific activities unquestionably strengthen the positions of a 
dialectical-materialistic outlook in the natural sciences. "Faith in the 
existence of the outeide world, regardless of the perceiving subject," he 
wrote, "ie the base of all natural science" (A. Einstein, "Sobraniye 
Nauchnykh Trudov" [Collected Scientific Works], Vol IV, Moscow, 1967, 
p 136). In his creative autobiography, published in 1949, positively 
assessing Mach's critique of Newton's concept of absolute space, Einstein 
also opposed his empiriciam and underestimation of the constructive possi- 
bilities of theoretical thinking. ". . . In my young years," he pointed 
out, "I was greatly impressed also by Mach's gnosioloyvical concept, which 
today seems to me groundless in its essential aspects.’ In 1922, ina 
discussion with Meyerson, Einstein stated that he considered Mach a "piti- 
ful philosopher." 

It is not individual philosophical views expressed by Einstein but his 
natural scientific discoveries that are of the greatest value from the 
viewpoint of the development of a contemporary outlook. His scientific 
ideas, which inevitably express the spontaneous gravitation of the natural 
sciences toward materialiem and dialectics, offer rich data for a serious 
methodological analysis from the positions of Marxist-Leninist theory, 
which from its very origins relied on the latest data of the natural scien- 
ces, drawing from them material for broad philosophical summations and 
studies. As his life developed, the methodological and theoretical possi- 
bilities of dialectical~materialistic philosophy remained unknown to 

Einstein. However, the logic of science itself and the objective laws of 
development of physical knowledge inevitably led his outstanding mind to 

revolutionary natural scientific and philosophical ideas which were pro- 
foundly dialectical by their very nature. 

2 

The conviction that all processes in nature take place gradually and unin- 

terruptedly, without leaps and breaks, through infinitely small steps, was 
one of the cornerstones of the 19th century outlook. This conviction was 

based on tremendous data acquired with the help of Newton's mechanics and 
confirmed by the theory of the electromagnetic field developed my Maxwell 

in the second half of the century. Nevertheless, by the end of the 19th 
century phenomena had become known which were difficult to understand and 

explain from such positions. In 1901 M. Planck was the first to formulate 
the hypothesis that bodies release and absorb light along with other 
electromagnetic emanations, not continuously, but discretely, in strictly 

defined packets--quanta. This factually marked the birth of the new, 
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quantum physics. However, most physiciats considered Planck's hypothesis 
merely a paradox lacking adequate clear and convincing experimental foun- 
dations. Thies view did not change even after the work of the then totally 
unknown young physicist Einetein wae published in 1905. Using the quantum 
hypothesis, he wae able not only to explain the puzzling resulte of experi- 
mente with a photographic effect, discovered shortly before that, but to 
predict new and still unknown characteristics of this phenomenon--the 
rather daring and controversial wave nature of light--expressed the basic 
idea of the author, who considered discreteness a characteristic of light 
itself, which under some circumstances behaves behaves like a wave process 
and in the other as a flow of particles. An object with such complex 
characteristics could simply not fit within the framework of the generally 
accepted metaphysical picture of the world. Nearly 10 years of experimen- 
tation were required to prove the accuracy of Einstein's formulas and to 
acknowledge that physics was on the threshold of an area of entirely new, 
quantum phenomena in which the contradictory characteristics of the contin- 
uous and the discrete proved to be inseparably interconnected. Yet another 
breach was made in the old outlook and the idea of the dialectical connec- 
tion among phenomena gradually entered the natural scientific picture of 
the world. 

Three-quarters of a century have passed since. The idea of the internal 
contradiction, of a dialectically changing world, became one of the basic 
aspects of a scientific outlook. The idea of the dialectical nature of all 

change occurring in nature imbues the entire contemporary picture of the 
world, and without it we can understand neither the characteristics of 
microphenomena nor the nature of cosmic processes. The substantiation and 
development of this idea in the works of Einstein and other pioneers in the 

modern natural sciences confirmed the Marxist analysis of the ways of 

scientific development made by Lenin at the turn of the 20th century. 

The strict theory of quantum phenomena was not created by Einstein but by 
other physicists. However, Einstein retained a tremendous lifelong inter- 

est in the foundations of quantum physics. Even absorbed in the creation 
of the grand canvas of the general theory of relativity (which shall be 
discussed later), he said that he would like to dedicate the rest of his 
life to thoughts as to the nature of light. 

The paradoxical nature of the quantum laws from the viewpoint of common 
practical experience, and their seeming contradiction of "common sense" and 
the impossibility to understand them from the positions of metaphysical 

materialism, were all reasons for which quantum physics became the object 
of a variety of idealistic speculations and the arena of a sharp ideologi- 
cal struggle. The probability nature of the processes occurring in the 

microworld was frequently interpreted as a result of the immanent indeter- 
minism; the lack of causality in natural phenomena was interpreted as an 
indication of the basic inseparability of the objective from the subjective 
and, in the final account, as the “experimental” refutal of materialism. 
Einstein assumed a clearly materialistic position in this struggle. He 

considered the concept of indeterminism a nonsense to be opposed in all 
possible ways. 
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There is a rather widespread view that, as wae the case with Planck, 
Einatein was unable to realize the entire depth and qualitative novelty of 
the ideas he formulated himself and that, essentially, throughout his life- 
time he remained under the influence of che classical concepts of macro- 
scopic physica. We cannot agree with this. Einstein perfectly realized 
the specific nature of quantum laws and objected in his works only to the 
absolutizing of contemporary quantum theory which does not provide any 
description whatever of what happens to the particles between the two 
observations of their movement. In his view, the quantum theory is formu- 
lated in such a way that all ite stipulations are closely linked to the 
process of measurement in the course of which the objective course of the 
process is disturbed. He believed that since the quantum theory does not 
provide a deecription of the phenomena "per se," regardless of all measure- 
ments, but operates only on the basis of probabilities, the task of the 
physicist had not been implemented and that the true reality had to be 
found lying at the foundation of the quantum description, "purged" from any 
influence of measurement procedures. 

For many years, arguing with Bohr and other creators of the quantum theory, 
Einstein formulated ever new considerations in an attempt to prove the 
restricted, the approximate nature of contemporary quantum theory. Even 
though he was unable to find a single example which could not be described 
in the language of the quantum theory, the question he raised as to whether 
the picture of microphenomena provided by this theory covers the full 
space-time picture, draws to this day the close attention of physicists and 
philosophers. 

We cannot agree with Einstein's claim of the existence of rigidly deter- 
mined laws of the classical type on which the probability laws are founded 
on a deeper "transquantum" level. In such a case quantum mechanics would 
be merely a kind of diluted and foggy depiction of the true picture of 
phenomena. A number of attempts have been made to provide a quantum 
description of phenomena by a kind of averaging of familiar laws of dynam- 
ics. However all such attempts failed and, above all, such an approach 
would be hard to harmonize with the experimentally observed increased role 
of the laws of probability in converting to ultra-small space-time inter- 
vals. We have all the necessary reasons to assume that this trend is 
doomed to failure: the quantum theory cannot be refined on this basis. 
The statistical form of the quantum theory is not a removable building 
frame. It expresses the nature of the specifics of microphenomena, the 
essential feature which, precisely, distinguishes them from phenomena on 

the macroscopic level. 

Naturally, it is almost always impossible to prove the unpromising nature 
of any given direction with "mathematical strictness." In science, how- 
ever, only a theory which contains something new and which makes it possi- 
ble to better predict or explain the facts is acknowledged. It is no 
accident that the many quests for “elementary nonstatistical laws" have so 
far failed to provide a single prediction which was experimentally con- 
firmed. 
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The physical reason for the basically unavoidable statistical nature of our 
macroscopic deacriptiona of microphenomena is, obviously, based on the fact 
that each microparticle is ineeparably linked with particles created in 
vacuum fluctuations and formihg, with the entire incredibly complex set of 
particles, ite "macroenvironment." Bearing this connection in mind, we 
could say that the movement of each individual particle is causally deter- 
mined. However, the reason is of a probability nature. In other words, if 
we want to find the reason why the atom breaks up precisely at a given mom- 
ent, obviously, we must be familiar with the macroscopic condition of the 
entire world to which we belong. This is obviously impossible. In order 
to compute a considerable part of the relations among microparticles we 
would obviously require an amount of time substantially exceeding the age 
of the universe as we know it. 

Currently physicists sharing Einstein's belief in the possibility for a 
detailed space-time depiction of microphenomena, regardless of the means of 
observation, consider this possibility not in the rejection of statistical 

laws, but the formation of a more general theory which, based on the 
study of the functions of distribution of the various values determined 
experimentally, would provide a description of the probable movement of 
each individual microparticle along a certain random, yet, in any case, 

entirely defined trajectory. The fact that any given phenomenon are 
charcteristic is not directly observed does not mean in the least that it 
cannot be studied and should not constitute a sufficient reason for reject- 

ing ite existence.1 

We see that Einstein's viewpoint on the completeness of the contemporary 

quantum theory is far from being groundless. It is shared by a number of 
scientists, even though a considerable percentage of physicists and philo- 
sophers (if not their majority) support at present the opposite view. They 
consider that the specifics quantum phenomena is such that the concept of 

the trajectory of the individual microparticle is, ‘n general, meaningless. 
It simply cannot be defined because, whatever any future theory may be 
developed, it, as well as the quantum mechanics as we know it, would be 
unable to trace the apace-time evolution of an individual microevent. 

Obviously, it will take a long time before a single viewpoint has been 

achieved on the subject of the complex physical and methodological problem 

of the interpretation of quantum theory. In the final account, practical 
experience will resolve the problem. 

3 

The beginning of the 20th century was marked by yet another important 
scientific event requiring serious philosophical and conceptual interpreta- 
tion: the theory of relativity was created: the science of the motion of 
bodies at very high speeds, close the speed of light. 2 The section of 
physics was initiated with the study of the outstanding Dutch theoretician 
Lorentz and obtained its logical completion in the almost simultaneously 
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published works of Poincare and Einstein, Poincare's study was presented 
in a mathematical language which was quite difficult for the physicists of 

that time. Conversely, Einstein's work was distinguished by the exception- 

al clarity of presentation of ideas and a profound physical analysis of the 
starting pointe of the new theory. It was precisely on this work that the 
physicists focused their attention and which had a tremendous influence on 

all subsequent scientific progress. 

The theory of relativity appeared on the border between Newton's mechanics 
and Maxwell's electromagnetic theory, as a result of Einstein's persistent 
attempts to eliminate the profound logical contradiction which had devel- 
oped in the 19th century between these two basic scientific concepts. The 
theory of relativity combined these sections of physical knowledge whose 
approaches seemed so different. To Einstein this was a natural consequence 

of his conviction of the unity of the material world and his faith in the 

deep inner interrelationship and determination of all phenomena of our 
reality. The idea of the unity of the material world remained a powerful 
incentive for Einstein's scientific research throughout his life. 

One of the most important and impressive conceptual conclusions based on 
the theory of relativity was the stipulation that space and time have a 

single physical nature--a four-dimensional space-time. In opposition to 
classical physics and metaphysical natural philosophy, there are no space 

and time which are absolute, totally unrelated to anything and totally 
independent. The geometric dimensions of bodies, the duration of events 

occurring within them and all space and time characteristics of the real 
world depend on the motion of bodies and are, in this sense, relative. 
"Synthesized" within a single picture, space and time do not lose their 
quality specifics and, at the same time, prove to be interrelated, and 
changeable in relation to each other. This is no simple mechanical combi- 

nation but a profound dialectical unity of qualitatively heterogeneous yet, 
at the same time, closely ‘iterlinked forms of existence of matter. 

The discovery of the contradictory nature of motion within which the 
discrete is organically combined with the continuous, and the realization 
of the interrelationship between space and time meant a transition to a 

qualitatively new vision of the world. This was one of the most important 
aspects of the scientific revolution at the beginning of the 20th century 
and one of the obvious symptoms that the old, metaphysical outlook was 
breaking down and of the need to replace it with a new, a dialectical- 
materialistc outlook. 

Steadily dialectical-materialistic ideas penetrated the awareness of the 
scientists. However, the elimination of the old conceptual positions is a 

rather complex and contradictory process. To this day numerous attempts 
are being made abroad to interpret relativistic physics from metaphysical 
and subjectivistic positions. Sharp discussions on the philosophical prob- 

lems of the theory of relativity took place in our country as well. Some 
scientists, erroneously identifying the Marxist-Leninist materialistic 
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theory with the mechanistic variety of materialism, opposed Einstein's 
theory. Let us point out that some conflicting statements made by Einstein 
himself did not contribute to the dialectical understanding of its philoso- 
phical significance. In recent decades extensive work has been done in the 
Soviet Union on the study of the methodological problems of contemporary 
physics and, particularly, in the philosophical interpretation of 
Einstein's ecientific legacy. A consistent Marxist-Leninist interpretation 
of the work of the great scientist has been provided. 

The special theory of relativity agrees, with a high level of accuracy, 

with experimental proof. So far, no single experiment has shown even a 
hint of discrepancy with this theory, even though, in some cases, a level 
of literally astronomical accuracy was reached. Yet it is not excluded, as 
in many other scientific concepts, sooner or later, its ideas will be 
developed further within the framework of some deeper concepts. In partic- 
ular, one of the basic concepts on with the special theory of relativity is 
founded is the assumption that the velocity of light in a vacuum is the 
maximum possible speed of physical processes. No single body can move 
faster than light. However, how absolute is this limit? Could we truly 

assert, with full confidence, that super light-speeds inevitably should 
result in conflicting, physically meaningless consequences, or could we 
still indicate some conditions under which there could be interaction among 
and existence of particles super light-speeds in nature? 

It was long believed that this would be entirely impossible, for according 
to the theory of relativity if any physical object reaches the speed of 

light an infinite amount of energy should be expended; that is precisely 
why no single object could cross the "light barrier." These considerations 
were expressed by Poincare himself, and even by Einstein, in his initial 
work on the theory of relativity. It could be assumed, however, that pre- 

light and super-light particles (should the latter exist) would represent 
entirely different types of particles, one of which could not be converted 
into another through the gradual change in their velocities. In other 
words, hypothetical super-light particles would not need to break the light 
barrier: they would appear and disappear always at a speed higher than the 

speed of light, the way the light quanta (photons) or the neutrinos exist 
possessing always a constant speed equaling that of light. It turns out 
here that the hypothesis of the existence of such particles (tachyons) not 
only does not contradict the special theory of relativity, but conversely 

makes the theory more symetrical, depicting uniformly the areas of pre- 
light and super-light phenomena. 

The tachyons should possess many characteristics entirely strange to us. 
The laws of mechanics might prove to be "turned upside down" in their case. 
Thus we consider it entirely natural that the loss of energy particles is 

accompanied by their slowdown. Conversely, losing energy, the tachyons 
would gain speed (under the effect of the resistance of the air a super- 
light bullet would disperse). A number of other amazing characteristics of 
a "super-light substance" could be named. However, in recent years 
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experimental physics has offered us a number of surprises which have radi- 

cally influenced many of our seemingly most inviolable and "basic" concepts 
of surrounding nature. Therefore, the paradoxical nature of the properties 

of theoretically conceivable tachyons, from the viewpoint of our habitual 
concepts, cannot as yet be considered a ground for concluding that such 

particles cannot exist in nature. What is important is that one of these 

characteristics would contradict the basic laws on which modern physics 

rests. 

Experimental quests for super-light effects have not as yet been success- 
ful. However, so far a study has been made of distances considerably 
greater than those where intensive processes could be expected with an un- 
fixed and non-invariant direction of motion. Therefore, the negative 

results of such experiments should not be considered discouraging. Todey 
we cannot impose any kind of absolute ban on parcicles with super-light 
velocities. Whether or not such particles exist in nature should be con- 

sidered an open question. For the time being, we could note the great 
"stability" of the foundations of the theory of relativi'y laid down three- 
quarters of a century ago. 

The general theory of relativity--one of the most fundamental natural 
scientific concepts of the 20th century--was created in 1915. Einstein's 
basic idea, expressed in this theory, was proof of the organic interconnec- 
tion between the properties, time and moving material objects. It was 
established that the four-dimensional space-time surrounding us had a curve 
similar a bent sheet of paper, and that this curve was related to the field 
of gravitation. A single value determines in the theory the ‘'force” of the 
gravitational field, indicating the extent to which, at a given place, the 
factual geometry of space and time is distinguished from the concepts based 
on Euclidean geometry. Like a metal ball on an elastic fabric, a gravita- 
tional material object seems to crush, to bend space-time, the more so the 

bigger the mass of the object. The same effect is created by radiations 

spreading in space. The general theory of relativity describes the geo- 

metry of the world and is, at the same time, a theory of the gravitational 

field. 

Following the discoveries of Copernicus, who metaphorically speaking 
switched the positions of the earth and the sun, there had not been such a 

radical transformation of the physical picture of the world. 

The need for a new theory of gravitational phenomena which would sum up 
Newton's law of universal gravitation became obvious following the intro- 

duction of the physical postulate of the impossibility of a speed exceeding 
that of light, for Newton's law presumed instantaneous dissemination of the 
effect of the force of gravity and this could not be coordinated in the 
least with the formulas of the theory of relativity. This was an excep- 

tionally difficult task and a great deal was unclear even as to how to 
approach its solution. This is precisely the main reason for which, des- 
pite its essential importance, the problem of gravitation remained aside 
from the research done by most physicists at that time. 
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Throughout a virtually entire decade Einstein's studies determined the 

development of this direction and were concluded with a theory whose con- 
sequences are still being studied in many branches of physice and astrono- 
my. Furthermore, it is only now, 60 yeare after ite creation, that the 
theory of relativity is beginning to "operate" at full strength. This 
theory is needed to explain a number of observed astrophysical phenomena 

and, as we shall see further, substantial grounds exist to belief that the 

structure of the elementary particles cannot be penetrated without quantum 
summations of the laws of the general theory of relativity. 

The theory of the gravitational field created by Einstein is related to the 

most fundamental aspects of surrounding reality. Therefore, soon after its 
creation, attempts were made to extend its principles to other types of 
physical fields with a view to obtaining a unified theory of fields which 
could depict, initially, gravitational and electromagnetic and, subsequent- 
ly, with improvements, all other physical processes occurring in the world. 
All such attempts were based on the idea that not only gravitational, but 
in general all fields without exception are manifestations of specific 
characteristics of space and time. It was presumed, therefore, that the 

elaboration of a sufficiently complete space-time theory would make it 
possible to understand all material processes occurring within them. In 

this overinflated aspect the idea became the base for an entire methodolog- 

ical program for further studies, clearly doomed to failure. In one of his 
addresses, Einstein formulated the essence of this program as follows: "We 

reach the following strange conclusion: It now begins to seem to us that 

space plays the primary role; matter should be derived from space, so to 
speak, at the following stage. Space absorbs matter" (A. Einstein, op cit, 

Vol II, Moscow, 1966, p 243). This statement briefly formulates the task 
to which Einstein dedicated the last 40 years of his life. 

However, all attempts on the part of Einstein himself and of many other 

physicists sharing his convictions to expand the physical possibilities of 
the general theory of relativity through a variety of geometric summations 
yielded no results. Attempts to develop a unified all-embracing geometri- 
dynamic picture of the world failed. Purely geometric values proved to be 

inadequate even for the desciption of electromagnetic phenomena, not to 

speak of the other types of various fields familiar to contemporary 
physics. The more the geometridynamic program was being developed in 
detail, the greater the number of fundamental difficulties were revealed 
along this way. 

The program of building a totally geometrized picture of the world, in 
which matter is reduced to space and physics to geometry, was groundless 
not only physically but methodologieally. The factual physical situation 

and the factual correlation of things were here inverted. Essentially, 
characteristics of the material prime matter, of the substance, were 
ascribed to the space form. 

Einstein's conviction that there is something common, a binding link, based 
on the variety of fields describing elementary particles and interactions, 
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has been confirmed today, but through a way eesentially different from the 

one suggested by Einstein himself. Over the past 20 years, characteristics 
of symmetry were discovered and studied in the vast and ever expanding 
family familiar micro-objects, enabling us to consider seemingly entirely 

heterogeneous particles as different conditions of one and the same basic 
particle. 

Such groups of particles have been named multiplets. Such multiplets 

combine in other formations (super multiplets) which bring together even 

more heterogeneous groups of particles. It has proved possible to stan- 
dardize even various types of interactions, considering them as manifesta- 
tions under specific conditions (splitting) of one or, perhaps, two basic 
interactions. A theory has been developed according to which two types of 
interactions--electromagnetic and weak--act as two aspects of the single 
"weak electro-interaction" the way an electromagnetic field itself is a 
combination of electric with magnetic forces. The electromagnetic aspect 
of the phenomenon prevails at distances exceeding 10717 centimeters, while 
at shorter distances both aspects--the electromagnetic and the weak--assume 
equal importance. In the 19th century Faraday-Maxwell electrodynamics 
combined three different phenomena: electricity, light and magnetism. Now 
the phenomenon of weak interaction has been added to this. 

The splitting of the multiplets and the universal interactions appear as a 
result of the fact that in the real world, because of the large number of 
various operating factors, symmetry is not full. Consequently, a mass of 
particles within a single state are distinguished, occasionally quite 
significantly, from the mass in another condition. The same occurs with 

the specific charges which determine the interaction among particles in 

different states. 

So far, all the models of the unified theory are quite heterogeneous: 

there exist a number of variants distinguished by the choice of initial 
symmetries, the number and type of basic particles-multiplets, and so on. 
Very difficult questions arise in linking these models with the overall 

theory of relativity. This will require extensive further experimental and 
theoretical work, even though, essentially, what is important is the very 
possibility for the elaboration of such models (which would agree with a 
large number of experimental data and would predict new effects). 

However, would the creation of a unified theory of particles and interac- 

tion mean the end of physics as a basic science, leaving it only to develop 
applications for natural laws studied to the very end? Unquestionably, no. 
The world is infinite in its variety. In Lenin's words, "The electron is 
as inexhaustible as the atom" (V. I. Lenin, op cit, Vol 18, p 277). The 
creation of a unified theory will be merely a stage on the way to the 

structuring of the infinitely refined and intensified physical picture of 
the world. The limited nature of any scientific theory can be clearly seen 
in the example of the general theory of relativity. Even though this 

theory is distinguished by the high degree of unity, beauty and 
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completeness of its mathematical formulation and, in that sense, is a model 
for the elaboration of other theories, nevertheless, we can see as of now 
the need for its further eummation. Basic characteristics of our world, 

such ae the unidirectional nature of time and the three-dimensional nature 
of apace in Einstein's theory are simply postulated and taken as given. 

The origin of these characteristics and their material base remain to use as 
mysterious and puzzling ae they were to the ancient Greeks. Are they based 
on some kind of subelement quark level, or would their clarification demand 
the creation of some kind of theory of “super relativity"? One could only 
guess as yet. As Einstein himself emphasized in an article on the centen- 
nial of Maxwell's birth, "Our concepts of physical reality can never be 
definitive.” 

4 

In 1922 the Leningrad physicist A. A. Fridman noticed that the equations in 

the general theory of relativity had solutions describing a world in which 
distance, angles and other metric correlations changed in the course of 
time. The solutions indicated that, pace on the distribution of the 

mase and other conditions, the universe’ may be expanding steadily, 
“draining out" of a local space-time area or even a pulsating one. These 
conclusions sharply conflicted with the universally accepted view at that 
time of the steady-state nature of the universe. Initially, Einstein con- 

sidered them doubtful. Soon afterwards, however, after a more careful 
study of Fridman's computations, he acknowledged them as accurate. In 1929 
the American astronomer Hubble noticed the effect of the "recession of 
galaxies," thus obtaining experimental indications to the effect that the 
universe was expanding. Using the velocity of this expansion, measured by 

Hubble, 1 wae possible to establish that the space surrounding us had 
begun to expand 10 to 20 billion years ago from a small volume filled with 
clusters of superdense matter. Another important experimental proof of the 

theory of the expanding universe was the discovery of the "relict radia- 

tion'--a weak radio emanation filling space around us, whose charecteris- 
tics turned out to be precisely what they should have been from the time of 

the “hot” explosive evolution of the universe. 

The unusual properties of matter in the “primal cluster" and the laws 
governing its movement, along with many other problems, are still to be 
resolved by science. Important information on the early phases of develop- 

ment of the universe was gained by the study of the characteristics of 
relict radio waves. Information concerning an even earlier stage could be 

obtained by observations of material objects most distant from us, located 
at the borders of the universe visible to us. It is possibile that some 
such objects are "fragments" of the tremendous cataciysm which occurred 10 
to 20 billion years ago and carry traces of the "prehistory" of our world. 

True, we could speak of a finite lifetime of the universe only quite arbi- 
trarily, since we use, in this case, contemporary space-tine concepts, 
which are applicable only to great distances and lengths. The use of such 
concepts for the earliest stage of development f the universe, when 
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quantum or, possibly, other specific Laws predominated, may turn out to be 

simply wrong. 

Yet another important conclusion followed from Fridman's computations. 
They proved that under the effect of gravitational masses, space in our 
universe ie distorted in euch a way that, lise the surface of a ball, it 
would fold within iteelf. Such enclosed worlds could exist, to a certain 
extent, independent of each other. Each of them is a self-enclosed space 
in terme of the other. In other words, the general theory of relativity 
predicts the existence of a number of three-dimensitonal worlds "living" in 
their own time rhythm. 

Subsequent studies indicated that fully self-contained worliis could be 
formed only under exceptional circumstances. The formation of "semi- 
enclosed worids'" was more frequent. In terms of tuner cheracteristics they 
would be almost identical to the self-enclosed world, but would be linked 
with “outer” space through a small "hatch" within which the gravitational 
field would be so high that not even light could overcome its effect and 

escape. The enclosed volume of the semi-enclosed world would look like a 
"black hole"--an object which absorbs everything which falls into it with- 
out letting anything come back out. 

The radius «© he “black hole," 1.e., the extent of the world within it 

depends on a number of factors. In all cases, however, the smaller the 
radius, the greater the mass of the "tucked in" world. Basically, this 

world may turn out to be so similar to the closed world that its volume, 
externally visible in outside processes, would be as small as elementary 

particles. Computations indicate that the electric charge and other 
characteristics of such an object could be the same as those of elementary 

particles. Academician M. A. Markov, who is working on the theory of 

micro-objects containing cosmic worlds, has described these objects as 
Fridmons. 

Science is still unable to provide a definitive answer to the question of 

whether or not Fridmons are similar to elementary particles familiar to us, 
such as, for example, protons or neutrons, or else represent an entirely 
new type of particle which are as yet to be discovered experimentally. 

Furthermore, we should bear in mind that, strictly speaking, all conclu- 
sions concerning Fridmons are in t'e nature of hypotheses, for here we are 
entering the area of microphysics for which Einstein's theory requires 
quantum summations, which are only beginning to be developed It is also 
to be determined as yet the extent to which such summations change the 
conclusions of the “classical” theory of relativity. Initial steps in this 
direction have yielded rather unexpected results. It has turned out that 
thanks to the quantum effect very small “black holes,” with the dimensions 

of an elementary particle or even smaller, are unstable and try to reduce 
their mass by releasing flows of fast particles. Their internal “world” 
thus becomes ever more self-enclosed. It is as yet unclear how far the 

process could reach--to the level of the total “collapse” of space or, 
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perhaps, somewhere, on the level of an exceptionally small scale the "black 

hole" would etabilize as etable Fridmons. M. A. Markov's computations in- 
dicate that thie could be a rather likely solution. 

Thinking of the infinity of the material world, we frequently conceive it 
ae a etraight line going to the area of disappearing emall intervals, on 
the one hand, and the area of unlimited high ecales, on the other. 
Acceptin, .he Fridmon hypothesis, the infinite nature of the world becomes 
rather like a circle in which infinitely emall values "close in" as infi- 
nitely big ones and in which the correlation between the extra big and the 
microscopically emall becomes relative. The concepts convert into their 
opposites. 

The idea that our universe is merely one of the infinite number of worlds 
of eimilar yet different characteristics, developing in time and, from one 
point of view, appearing cosmically immense yet, on the other, microscopi- 
cally emall, is an important conceptual consequence of Einstein's general 

theory of relativity. Regardless of ite specific model implementation, the 
conceptual value of this idea and its tremendous heuristic charge would be 
difficult to overestimate. Following the idea of the multiplicity of 
planetary worlds, expressed by J, Bruno, Galileo and other philosophers, 
Einstein's theory eliminates the final vestiges of anthropocentriem in the 
cosmological picture of the world. 

Einstein was an outstanding scientist whose studies dealt with most ab- 

atract a4 difficult ecientific problems. At the same, however, he was a 
person who warmly responded to all events of social life affecting his 
contemporaries. He was not always consistent in his actions and statements 

and sometimes erred, giving their due to political currents and views dis- 

seminated in the West. The main motive force of his actions, however, 
alwaye remained the sincere desire to improve the world in which we live 
and the desire to make it freer and more just. 

FOOTNOTES 

l. It ie frequently heard that such hopes will not be justified, since, in 

accordance with Neumann's familiar theorem, it is impossible to intro- 
duce within the apparatus of contemporary quantum mechanics any con- 
cealed parameter with whose help it would be possible somehow to iden- 
tify and distinguish among random trajectories. However, Neuman's 
proof ie essentially based on the stipulations of the modern quantum 
theory, whereas the concealed parameters, shoul’ they indeed exist, are 
not described by this theory. 

2. The special theory of relativity, developed in 1905, made it possible 

to describe physical phenomena only of systems of coordinates which 
move in a straight line and evenly. This was a very important yet 

special case. Einstein's gravitational theory, created about 1915, 
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makes it possible to use systems of coordinates moving along curvi- 
linear trajectories and at all types of acceleration, For this reason 

Einatein deacribed it as the general theory of relativity. The basic 
equations of this theory were reached almost simultaneously by Einstein 

and che outetanding German mathematician Guilbert. 

In contemporary cosmology the concept of the universe is not identified 
with that of matter. As an object of cosmology the universe is part of 
the material world accessible to scientific research. 

1802 
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PORTRAIT OF AN ARTIST 

Moecow KOMMUNIST in Ruseian No 4, Mar 80 pp 74-84 

[Article by Yu. Melent'yev on the occasion of the 200th anniversary of the 
birth of A. G. Venetsetianov) 

[Text] Historical merits are judged not on the basis of 
what historical leaders failed to provide in accordance 
with contemporary requirements, but on the basis of the 
new which they provided compared with their predecessors. 
V. I. Lenin 

Few are the painters in the history of Russian culture and domestic graphic 
art whose creativity and personality, both in their lifetime and posthu- 
mously, have triggered unabated interest, a variety of interpretations and 
evaluations, and a sharp struggle on the subject of their legacy. Aleksey 
Gavrilovich Venetsianov is precisely one of those. 

1831... . The eon of the provincial ikon painter G. G. Chernetsov, 
after br‘iliantly graduating from the Academy of Fine Arts, received an 
honorable commission from the czarist court—to paint a big canvas on 

“Parade on Teariteyn Meadow... ." The talented painter worked hard to 
create a one-thousand-figure composition. His tremendous efforts would 
have been forgotten and the huge canvas would have been gathering dust in 

etorage had the painter, blindly obeying the demands of the czar, who loved 
trivia, had painted only what was described by the great Pushkin as: 

"I love the martial liveliness of the amusing Field of 
Mare, infantry and horses, monotonous \<auty . . * 

However, the five years of work which Chernetsov put in were spent not only 
in painting the brilliant emperor's retinue or the frightening square for- 

mation of the troops on the Field of Mare, but in the creation of a collec- 
tive portrait of outstanding leaders of Russian culture of the period, whom 
he depicted as the oldians on the foreground of the now-famous canvas. 

Chernetsov left his descendants 233 factual portraits! The moral-emotional 

center of this part of the composition of Pushkin's Petersburg was a group 
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of men of culture surrounding the great poet. Next to Pushkin were writers 

I, A. Krylov, V. A. Zhukovakiy and N. [, Gnedich and painter 
A. G. Venetetanov, Searing in mind that academy paintera F. A. Bruni, 
I. P. Martos and F, P. Tolatoy, and A. N. Olenin, president of the Academy 
of Fine Arta, are clustered in another group, it ie entirely obvious that 
the painter deliberately included A. G. Veneteianov, member of the Academy 
of Fine Arte, in the immediate vicinity of Aleksandr Sergeyevich. Well 
familiar with and highly appreciating Venetsianov, Chernetsov, the 
Raznochinets, considered him a person belonging to Pushkin's circle, which 
ie what he telle us in his painting. 

Russian literature of the 1820's-1830's hae been sanctified by Pushkin. 
Pushkin's genius was the tremendous constructive power, the foundation not 
only for the new Russian literature but the new Russian national culture as 
a whole. 

At that time Ruseia faced the powerful need for change, marking the begin- 

ning of the decline of the power of feudalism. According to 
N. I, Nadezhdin, the progressive professor at Moscow University, at that 
time there was a "powerful trend of the contemporary genius toward nation- 
ality." In literature these new democratic trends were noted above all by 
the names of A. S. Pushkin; in music, by M. I. Glinka, and in painting, by 
A. G. Venetetanov. 

Chernetsov wae far from alone among his contemporaries to note the specific 
significance of Venetsianov's personality and creativity as an artist. In 
his “Domestic Notes" the famous critic, painter and journalist 
P. P. Svin'in (incidentally, painted in the canvas not far from Pushkin's 
group), wrote soon after the first exhibit of Venetsianov's works, in 1824, 
that "finally we have come across a painter who has addressed his splendid 
talent to the depiction of domestic scenes, the painting of objects around 
him, « »ee to his heart anc to ours, and has been entirely successful in 
accom: ‘shing this." He further stated that, "The paintings by Mr 
Venetsianov captivate by their truthfulness. They are entertaining and 
curious not only for the Russian but. . . the foreign lover of the arts, 
and we are entirely confident that Mr Venetsianov, pleasing the taste of 
his compatriots with his works, will also satisfy the curiosity of 
foreigners ... ." In conclusion, Svin'in perspicaciously claimed that 
such trend of work could and should create a following. ‘What makes 
Venetsianov's exploit even more significant is that, unquestionably, it 

will encourage many painters to follow him . 

What were Venetsianov's works rated so highly by the critic? They were 

"Cleaning Beets," the famous "Morning of the Landowner,” "Threshing Floor,” 
"Here is Father's Lunch,” "Sleeping Shepherd," "Girl with Beet Roots,” 
“Reaper,” "“Pelageya” and others. 

One cannot but be amazed by the accuracy and historical farsightedness dis- 
played by Svin'in, who saw in Venetsianov's initial works on popular topics 



the theme of labor and way of life of the Russian peasantry, a radical tur 

in Russian graphic art toward truth and true nationality, originality and, 

at the same time, international significance. It is precisely these works 
along with several later works by Veneteianov, that are atill decorations 
and objects of pride of the Russian Museum and Tret'ykov Gallery. 

Aleksey Gavrilovich Veneteianov hase long become part of the spiritual wor] 
of the Soviet people. Even those who have not had the opportunity to see 
hie masterpieces in the original are well familiar with them from the num- 
erous rep oductions and copies. No single monograph or album dealing with 
the history of Russian art of the first half of the 19th century would be 
conceivable without Venetsianov. As a rule, history and literature text- 

books as well unfailingly mention his works. 

Let us point out that, occasionally, the closeness of Venetsianov's 
aesthetic program to the innovative trends of Pushkin's creativity is so 
obvious that it could be detected not only by students of works of this 
painter, but by any curious high school senior. In a literature class the 

teacher asked for a composition based on Venetsianov's painting "Morning o 
the Landowner." Some students looked at this canvas as just about an 
illustration to a chapter of "Eugene Onegin,” describing the rural life of 
the Larin family. Let us recall the way Onegin described them to Lenskiy: 

"A simple Russian family, eager to please the guests, 

preserves, and never-ending conversation about the rain, 

the flax, the cattleyard.. ." 

Venetsianov's character who orders the girls around the yard is clearly 
related to the older Larina, who, according to the poet, 

- . Went about her business, salted rushrooms for the 

winter, did the accounts, cut hair, took a bath Saturdays, 
scolded the maids, all this without bothering her husband." 

Let us not blame the high school students for this analogy. It is entirel - 
jusified, for the intent of the “Morning of the Landowner" and the first 
chapters of "Eugene Onegin” were born that same year, 1823. The differenc 
is that Venetsianov depicted Safonkovo Village, Tverskaya Guberniya, while 
Pushkin of Kishinev and Mikhaylovskoye, in the Pskov area. At the time 

that Venetsianov opened his first exhibition in the Petersburg Academy, in 

1824, the third chapter of the novel in verse was merely being completed b 
the poet, exiled in a forgotten countryside. 

The praise of the exhibition was still heard while Venetsianov was already 
experiencing an ideological conflict with the official academy and a con- 

siderable number of critics. .. . Even the temporary patronage of some 
highly pleced court personages could not reduce the ripening enmity caused 
by the rejection of Venetsianov's methed itself, and his new artistic cred 
which could be described as the beginning of the way of Russian art toward 
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realiam. The defenders of the old academiem were quite disturbed by the 
bold adoption by the innovative artiat of topics whose main characters were 

the people: the Russian serf and women and men, full of dignity and 

apiritual beauty, in homespun clothing. 

In 1825 the famous art critic V. I. Grigorovich wrote in ZHURNAL 
LZYASHCHNYKH ISKUSSTV the following on Veneteianov's works: Style, colors, 
lights, everything te captivating. The model alone, if I dare say so, is 
not captivating. It seema to me that, in any case, the painter should have 
made a better choice. Everything could be painted superbly. However, it 
ie better to paint superbly that which is beautiful, particularly when the 
choice of the toric depends on the painter." This quite delicately yet 
quite clearly expressed reproach which subsequently developed into a perse- 
cution of truly national realistic art, when, for example, Mikhail 
Ivanovich Glinka was openly told, on the subject of his brilliant opera 
"Ivan Susanin" that the theater was smelling of dirty socks and that he had 
composed "coachman's music." 

However, the Petersburg malevolence notwithstanding, the truly beautiful, 
innovative and realistic was supported by progressive and freedom-thinking 
Russia. Pchkin, Zhukovskiy, Vyazemskiy and Gogol' sought ways and means 
to suppo.t Vmetsianov, Tropinin, Glinka, Shevchenko, Kol'tsov and other 
guardians c. nationality. 

In 1827 the journal OTECHESTVENNYYE ZAPISKI drew the attention of its 
readers to the works of Mr Venetsianov, consisting, as usual, of small 
canvases which captivate the Ruseian patriot with the true depiction of 

objects close to his heart. These faces, this sky, these objects, are 

everything that is Russian, real, borrowed from nature itself." 

Venetsianov deserves credit not only for taking the path of realism itself, 
trying to blend nature with man, and being one of those who are justifiably 
considered the initiators of the domestic genre and landscape in art, but 
also because he led ale:, this virgin path a big detachment of followers 
and created a school with its original development within Russian graphic 
art. 

One of his students--the very successful academician, yet very small 
painter, A. N. Mokritskiy--tried after Venetsianov's death to interpret 

quite primitively the role of his teacher, reducing his heroic thrust to 
realistic art to petty naturalism and the simple copying of people and 

things around him. Mokritskiy deliberately vulgarized the views of his 
teacher, distorting the ideological meaning of his works for the sake of 
supporting the declining possibilities of orthodox academism, whose 

supporter and defender he had become after being the unsuccessful student 
of two great painters--A. G. Venetsianov and K. P. Bryullov. 

At the end of the 1870's there was a new outbreak of interest in 

Venetsianov's work, or, essentially, in what we describe as his school in 
* 
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Ruselan art. The famous critic P. N. Petrov described Aleksey Gavrilovich 
as the father of Russian life painting, a person who "by choosing scenes 
taken directly from the life of the simple people" took "his students to 
the national-Rugsian road." 

Venetaianov's work wae the subject of fierce arguments at the turn of the 
20th century. The theoreticians of the MIR ISKUSSTVA paid great attention 
to him. Whereas Aleksandr Benua, who found in the artist an exceptionally 
great quantity of valuable and noteworthy features, particularly "an 
amazingly fine understanding of the tasks of painting," was concerned with 
preventing the painting from “wasting itself," his "colleague'’--the critic 
N. N. Vrangel' was drawn by Venetsianov's works for other reasons. Yearn- 

ing for the pre-Decembrist past, Baron Vrangel' saw in the works of the 
painter the picture of the "Peaceful of Landowning Russia." Clearly afraid 
of the revolutionizing art of progressives and their followers, he 
"deprived" Veneteianov's canvases “even of the shadow of any premeditation 
or prejudicial idea." Incidentally, he tried to dethrone the painter as 
the initiator of genre painting and as the leader of the developing 
national realistic art. In the view of this abuser of domestic culture, 
love for the truth of life in Russian art was promoted not by Shibanov, 

Argunov, Venetsianov, Tropinin or Fedotov, but exclusively by foreign 

painters. He ascribed the initiative to depict "the beauty of simplicity" 
to Heisler, Leprince, Barbier and other court-oriented painters who had 
come to the country. 

Vrangel''s articles in ZOLOTYE RUNO (1907) and the journal STARYYE GODY 
(1911) are something between open landmark concepts of Russian culture 
and attempts to return to the aesthetic positions of "pure art." In his 
view, "Venetsianov as a painter-landowner and Venetsianov as the leader of 

a school are two entirely different artistic personalities." Here the 
painter was “lost by the topic." The critic “consoles” the reader by 
stating that the realistic view of nature and man shown by Venetstanov and 
his best students "sneaked in unnoticed," unlike the case of the realistic 
painters whose idea “would spell the end of art in half a century." In 
this entire confused concept this statement is the most interesting, for 
here, consciously or subconsciously, the thought is expressed that the 
democratization of Russian art and its subsequent evolution toward realism, 
which Vrangel' hated, would be, one way or another, linked with 
Venetsianov. 

Soviet art experts have done extensive research on Venetsianov and his 

school. True, in the 1920's and 1930's vulgar sociological concepts 
appeared. The uncritical repetition of the assessments made by Mokritskiy 
and Vrangel' helped to disseminate erroneous views on the work of this 
great Russian painter. He was charged with lifeless naturalism or petty 
attachment to the world of objects and the comfort of the estates of the 
nobility. Other proclaimed the turning to the peasant topic and respect 
for the types and characters of the people “a peasant masquerade." Even 
A. V. Lumacharskiy, who as a whole highly rated Venetsianov's work, was the 
victim of the errors of that period. 
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The collection and publication of the writings of the painter, documents 

and memoirs on his life were of great importance in achieving a deeper 
understanding of Venetsianov's works and personality, and in acquiring a 

proper understanding of his role in the development of Russian art. On the 
basis of such new data, Soviet art experts, among whose works we should 

particularly note the monographs and articles by A. N. Savinov, 
T. V. Alekseyeva, N. G. Mashkovtsev, E. I. Golubeva and others, showed the 
permanent significance of Venetsianov as one of the initiators of Russian 

democratic realistic art. 

Venetsianov's works and school are depicted in these works in a new light. 

The teaching talent of the great painter and the realistic "method" he 
discovered cu.trituted to the birth of a number of talented painters. 
Under his vivifying influence, yesterday's serfs or needy ikon-daubers such 

as A. V. Tyranov, A. A. Alekseyev, N. S. Krylov, K. A. Zelentsov, 
Ye. F. Krendovskiy, L. K. Plakhov and G. V. Soroka reached the peaks of 

mastery and left their original marks in Russian art. 

Today Venetsianov--the paintcr, teacher and man--appears to us not as @ 

landowning painter who successful structure pastoral canvases, not as a 

timid person of unstable character, but as someone steadily searching, 

someone who set himself and was able to resolve professional problems 
skillfully, convincingly, and skillfully defending his convictions and 
belief in the social purpose of art, and a major personality of domestic 
culture. 

On 18 February 1780 a son, Aleksey, was born to the merchant family of 

Gavrilo Yur'yevich and Anna Lukinichna Venetsianov. The father of the 
future painter not only sold fruit, vegetables, seedlings and flowers in 
Taganka, but, according to ads in MOSKOVSKIYE VEDOMOSTY of 1794 and 1795, 

offered "a variety of very good paintings . . . in gold frames," "painted 
in pastels, at a very good price." 

Gavrilo Yur'yevich was * progressive man in Moscow's commerical world. He 

tried to give his children the best possible education. Thus Aleksey was 
gent to a private boarding house where drawing was taught among other sub- 

jects. Venetsianov showed his artistic talent early. He "painted a great 
deal and loved to draw his comrades." We find in the memoirs of his 
nephew a very important thought subsequently proved by the painter himself: 
"I boldly conquered my favorite occupation.” It is likely that, at first, 
che father did not intend in the least to allow his son to take the shaky 
path of a Russian painter. The gifted youngster mastered the secrets of 
this complex craft only by "loving art," and working tirelessly. 

The Moscow period in Venetsianov's life came to an end when he was about 22 

and, as a petty officia -» gtill-unknown painter showed up, for the 
first time, along the b ‘f the Neva. Between 30 May and 6 June 1802 

IZVESTIYAKH K S.-PETERBUA.. M VEDOMOSTYAM carried three times a somewhat 
unusual ad: “A recently arrived painter ... paints objects from nature, 
in pastels, in three hours, at the Riga coffee house, Kamennyy Bridge.” 
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Venetsuianov began hia life in Severnaya Pal'mira quite familiar with the 

techniques of drawing and having mastered the secret of transparent and 
fine pastels. It soon became apparent that he was equally familiar with 
etching. 

Biographers and researchers have not traced Venetsianov's teachers in 

Moscow. However, there are reasons to claim that both the painters of the 
"czar and the nobility” were interested in him and his work. The "nobil- 
ity" painters famous throughout Moscow were the Argunovs, serfs of Count 
Sheremet'yev. It is quite likely that the young Venetsianov not only 
carried tulips or other of his father's goods to Ivan Petrovich Argunov, 
who was the manager of the count's estates, and attended rehearsals or eve 
performances with the participation of the outstanding serf actress Parash 

Zhemchugova, but also visited Nikolay Ivanovich Argunov's studio. He was 
able to see the portrait of Annushka, the Kalmyk, and the portrait of an 
unknown woman wearing a Russian costume, by the younger Argunov, and 
peasant portraits and portraits of serf actresses by Argunov the younger. 

It ig not excluded in the least that the budding painter was received by 

Fedor Stepanovich Rokotov, whose house was on the same street where the 
Venetsianov family lived. Naturally, the famous academician, fully 

Classified as a “czarist" painter, may not have been the "equal" of the 
modest Moscow merchant. However, bearing in mind that he himself came fre 
the "black" serf class, our assumption may turn out to be entirely realis- 
tic. 

The general spiritual atmosphere of Moscow at that time must be taken into 

consideration as well. The "royal widow’ was quite different from Peters- 
burg, imbued with regimentation and servility. Here the mores were far 
looser. Moscow University was democratizing society. The ideas of en- 
lightenment were sinking roots. For a while, here N. I. Novikov and his 
fellow workers could act. 

Venetsianov was not alien to the progressive ideas of the new century. He 

had gone to Petersburg with the intent to improve his art, beginning to 
realize that a career as an official would contribute less to the public 
good than a career in art. 

He was encouraged in this even further by his acquaintanceship with one of 
the biggest Russian painters, Vladimir Lukich Borovikovskiy. The young 
painter was lucky: the great portrait painter became his teacher in 
Petersburg. Under the attentive and sympathetic eye of his teacher, 
Venetsianov's blind aspirations (for example, in painting the portrait of 
his mother or his first attempts in Petersburg) became a confident skill. 
One century later, I. E. Grabar’ was to say about Borovikovskiy: ". ..A 

painter of unusual diversity, resembling no one in the West, highly 

Russian.’ Venetsianov absorbed like a sponge these qualities of his 
instructor so that, in the new round of domestic history, he could put in 
his own original substantial mark on Russian art. 
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Meanwhile, the postal record keeper spent all his free time studying the 

complex compositions in the ha.ls of che Hermitage, making endless copies 

tn which, occasionally, there would appear not a slavish repetition, but 

the daring of an independent interpretation. 

Democratic Leanings and an original freedom of creativity were displayed in 
Venetsianov quite clearly and far earlier than he was able to realize them 
intellectually. From the very beginning of his stay in Petersburg the 
artist felt the urgency to work with nature. A series of outstanding city 
drawings has been preserved: ‘Going for a Walk," "At the Hay Market," "At 
the Horse Maiket"’ and "At the Petersburg Exchange.'' The character of these 
"sketches from life" are the people, the urban petit bourgeois, the 
peasant, mereianc. artisan, hawker, the carrier. It is interesting that in 

one of his drawings Venetsianov placed a working painter in the street, 
consciously or subconsciously expressing his credo as the describer of life 

and chronicler of the people. 

Once again we recall the lines from "Eugene Onegin," as though seen through 

Venetsianov's sharp eyes fifteen years before they were put down on paper 
by the great poet: 

"Irrepressible Petersburg has been awakened by the drum, 

The merchant rises, the hawker comes, the cabby drives 
to the exchange, a woman with a pitcher hurries, the 
morning snow crisp under her feet. The pleasant noises 
of the morning. The shutters open; blue smoke is 
rising . . 

Venetsianov welcomed the year 1808 full of pleasant hopes. Glazunov, the 

bookseller, had agreed to the daring suggestion of the young artist to 

publish, for the first time in Russia, ZHURNAL KARIKATUR. The response of 

the public was good and th. famous censor Timkovskiy had approved the first 
notebook containing four Venetsianov engravings: '‘Allegorical Depiction of 
the 12 Months," "Sled Driving," "Grandee"” and "Debut of a Young Mn.” 
Subscribers had as vet to be found for this first artistic satirical jour- 
nal whose epigraph "Ridendo castigam mores" ("Laughter Corrects Mores") was 
rather daring. Suddenly, catastrophe! At the end of January Venetsianov 
was summoned by the censorship committee where he was presented documents 

in which Emperor Aleskandr I himself personally ‘'deigned to state that the 

publication of a journal of caricatures would no longer be permitted, 
noting that: 1. The publisher himself could address his talents to far 

better subjects and use his time more profitably in adapting himself to his 
job; 2. che censorship should be more discriminating in allowing such 
publications.” 

The severe warning issued by the autocrat had been triggered by the drawing 
"The Grandee,'’ in which through engravings Venetsianov was interpreting the 

familiar satirical ode to Derzhavin. The aim of the artist was so accurate 

and the disgusting dwarf-grandee, drawn in the style of a cheap popular 
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print, was so vile that the czar decided to nip sedition in the bud. That 

is how the first Russian illustrated journal of satire and humor was still- 
born in Russia and that is how Venetsianov took his first practical step in 
his desire openly to put his talent and art at the service of society. 

However, Venetsianov's daring attempts in the field of artistic satire did 

not stop. During the national war waged against Napoleon's hordes, once 
again, together with painter I. I. Terebenev he awakened the interest of 
society in political drawings, which became a powerful means of agitation 
among the people. He made extensive use of both international experience 

in satirical drawing and popular prints. Malicious drawings by 
Venetsianov, full of patriotic pathos, mocking the groveling Francomania of 

the rich classes became popular. We see the true artist-citizen in the 
sketches "French Hairdresser," "French Education" and "Ladies Thrown out of 
Moscow," and others. 

During that period Venetsianov did extensive portrait painting. The skill 
of the employee-painter became so great that he dared to submit his work tc 

the judgment of the imperial Academy of Fine Arts. In February 1811, by 
then land recorder of the Forestry Department, Aleksey Gavrilov Venetsianov 

presented to the academy council a picturesque self-portrait. Small, 
lacking the usual accessories and effects, it showed the intensive quest of 
the artist closely looking at nature, and trying to present it accurately 

and truthfully. The work showed such great artistic maturity and skill 

that its author was immediately appointed" (something like becoming an 
academy candidate). Six months later Venetsianov was made academy member 
for the portrait of Inspector Golovachevskiy with young students. Such a 
headlong promotion of a modest painter to the peak of the Russian artistic 

Mount Olympus could be explained by the tempestuous blossoming of his 
talent, guided by Borovikovskiy, exceptional industriousness and the 
potential artistic power which the experts, looking at the submitted works 
and at what the petitioner had not as yet expressed, could not fail to 
experience. 

Meanwhile, Venetsianov pursued his adamant efforts, taking new steps in 

drawings and portraits, form, content, composition and techniques. 

The fact that in the 1820's and 1830's Venetsianov's civic maturing and 
social aspiration were related to the steady advancement of his profession- 
al skill was of exceptional importance to the entire subsequent development 

of Russian art. In those years the ethical and aesthetic currents of the 

Decembrist circle had noticeable influence on the molding of his aesthetic 
views. The brothers Bestuzhev, Fonvizin, F. Tolstoy, N. Murav'yev and 
Kyukhel'beker were the Decembrists toward whom fate led the painter in the 
Society of Lancaster schools, whose aim was to promote literacy among the 

people, or the Society for the Encouragement of Painters, one of whose 
founders and constant activist was Academician Venetsianov. It is of 

interest to note that the "Green Book'’--the bylaws of the "Alliance for 
Prosperity'--stated that a member of the alliance "shall try to seek means 



for the fine arts to be directe« properly and consist not of pampering 
feelings but strengthening, ennobiing and enhancing our moral being." It 
was precisely in that direction that Venetsianov conducted his professional 
and civic quest. 

Since the painter himself related his turn toward the development of a new 

realistic “method” with the painting by Fransois Granet "Inside of a 
Capuchin Monastery in Rome’ (incidentally, the painting was exhibited in 

the Hermitage after the painter had resigned and moved to Safonkovo 

Village), to this day there is an inaccurate notion of the extent to which 

the famous French perspective painter influenced Venetsianov's creative 
career. Naturally, no one could deny the very fact of such an influence. 
However, Grawet hed only emotionally convinced Venetsianov of the need to 

make bolder use of the laws of perspective as the base for any truthful 
depiction. Aleksy Gavrilovich himself was subsequently to emphasize that 

"perspective plays in painting the role of grammar in literature." Thus 
Granet's influence was merely a catalyzer for Venetsianov's professional 
growth. However, the fact that he turned to the topic of the peasantry, 

the radical renovation of the content of his works, are entirely and fully 
ascribed the spiritual-moral problems dictated by Russian reality. In the 
final account, Venetsianov could have become an effective perspective 

painter in the halls of the Winter Palace as well. However, he preferred 
the rural solitude, so that blending with the life of the Russian country- 

side, he carried out his artistic exploit of profoundly depicting through 

art the life of the people and the people's types and characters. 

Occasionally Venetsianov and his school are blamed for having been unable 

to reflect the difficult life of the Russian peasantry, the suffering of 

the people and the acute social probleme ↄf their period. Yet the great 

merit=-the display of truly civic daring--was, in itself, a possibility to 

depict the life of the people, which until then had remained practically 
beyond the pale of the gra; ic arts. In literature as well, with the 
exception of the banned and disgraced Radishchev, at that time Karamzin 
alone had come to the belated and timid discovery that "peasant women as 
well can experience love . * 

Lenin said that even the best people among the nobility were terribiy dis- 
tant from the people. Progressive Russia felt and found it difficult to 
live with such a monstrous gap. This is how, for example, A. S. Griboyedov 
described a meeting between his Petersburg friends with rural singers: 
“Leaning against a tree, I unwittingly looked away from the singers and at 

the listeners-observers, that damaged class of semi-Europeans to which I 
too belong. Everything they heard or saw seemed to them wild: Their 
hearts could not understand these sounds, they found these dresses 
Strange... . Had a foreigner somehow been brought here, unfamiliar with 
Russian history over the past century, naturally, he would have concluded, 
based on the sharp contrast in mores, that in our country gentlemen and 

peasants belong to two separate tribes whose customs and mores have not yet 
blended.” 

92 



Veneteianov felt something similar te this, Close aequaintanceship with 
the life of the toiling peasantry, after he acquired a modest estate deep 
in Tverekaya Guberniya, forced him to think 4 great deal. An entire world 
of moral and physical beauty wae opened to the artist. He became 
acquainted with the Russian person in hie daily affaire and concerns, work, 
and natural coexistence with nature, 

Suddenly, thie 40-year-old successful man, recognised by the Academy of 
Fine Arte and among hie numerous customers in the upper classes, decided tc 
make « drastic change in his life. Abandoning his official career and the 
worn-out tracke of a Petersburg portrait painter, he settled in Safonkovo 
Village, with ite peaceful little rivers, meagre fields, closer to the life 
of the peasantry, which henceforth wae to become the subject of his work, 
love and pain. 

Simplicity, quest for truth and for hie own vocation as an artietic and 
“eontinuiag attention to nature and man" resulted in the triumph of 
Veneteianov's first serious works on the topic of popular life. This 
included “Cleaning Beets," “Threshing Floor” and "Morning of the Land- 
owner”. . . . Here the author brilliantly dealt with pure y painting 
techniques. This was noted by both his contemporaries and subsequent art 
historians. Comparing “Threshing Floor" with Granet's sensation-stirring 
work, Aleksandr Benua wrote: ". . . Let we note, to Venetsianov's honor, 
that hie painting ie far more tender and noble than the somewhat coarsely 
effective and sharply drawn work by the famous perspective painter." 

Boldy crossing the gap separating academic art from the realistic under- 
standing of nature and the arrogance of the nobility from the healthy 
toiling life of the people, Venetsianov began to make one discovery after 
another as 4 painter and as a person. He understood the humaneness and 
significance of the people's morality and the tranquil beauty and dignity 
of the serf, particularly the Russian working woman. Hence his permanent 
successes, such as “Kapitoshka,” “Pelageya,” “Reapers,” “Beet Grower," 
“Peasant Woman with Cornflower" and “Bathing Women." For the first time i: 
Russian art he made the toiling man the truly positive character of his 
work. 

All this could be found with an inordinate power of concentration and an 
amazing feeling of proportion in Venetsianov's two masterpieces painted at 
the end of the 1830's: "“Plowed Field. Spring,” and "Harvesting. Summer.’ 
Both canvases are nobly poetic, yet not idyllic in the least. 

Rarly spring. There is fresh green grase and the firet leaf of a young 
birch has opened to the sun. A rocky shallowly plowed field spreads all 
the way to the horizon, waiting to be harrowed. As tne verse of Aleksey 
Kol'teov states, 

"The moment it dawns in the field everyone starts walking 
friend after friend... . Plowing with a twisted plow, 
scratching with the harrows.” 
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Workherses are moving in a circle, narrowing. One pair is being driven by 

4 young peasant woman as though sliding on the ground. She loves the 
epring and ia good at her work. However, she is also concerned, Her 
little ehild ta eitting at the edge of the field. She can see the crawling 
infant playing on the grass only by slowing down the even pace of the 
horees, ae ashe passes by. . . « 

That ie all. Simple, nothing garish, ae though our huge Russia with the 
beauty of ite earth and eternal labor have been encompassed in thie small 
heartaching canvas. 

“Harvest. Summer." Everyone is familiar with thie painting by 
Venetsianov. The young mother has put down her sickle for a minute to 
huree the child brought to her by the older children. What ie thie Madonna 
serf thinking about: the unfinished work, the hard lot of the woman or the 
fate of those to whom she has gifted this world, this grain field? .. . 
Again we hear Kol'teov's verse: 

"The wheat is waist high and under the wind the ears 
bend almost down to the earth and the golden wave 
rushes on... ." 

Incidentally, occasionally we ignore the reciprocal influence of art, 
poetry and literature. The critice of the democratic trends of the real- 
iste blame the painters for the literary and illustrative aspecte of their 
work and other such “sins.” Veneteianov gives us an example of the 
opposite influence. His concept in art, skillfully defended in his 
literary-publicietic works and hie paintings, have, themselves, a certain 
influence on the literary process. Without this influence it would be 
difficult to imagine not only Kol'tsov but Nekrasov as well, pai ticularly 
in depicted the Russian peasant woman. Furthermore, Venetsianov and 
Kol'tsov knew one another well, as confirmed by letters, diaries aud other 
documents. 

The 1840's were a period of reciprocal acquaintanceship and development of 
interest in each other between Venetsianov and Gogol’. The painter has 
given us one of the best graphic portraits of the young writer. On his 
instructions, Venetsianov's students paii.ced a group portrait of the 
leading lights of Russian literature: Pushkin, Krylov, Gogol’, Odoyevekiy 
and Zhukovekiy, welcoming Kol'tsov to Petersburg. However, in turn, Gogol’ 
was influenced by his contact with Venetsianov. According to the authori- 
tative view of researchers, N. G. Mashkovtsev, in particular, who wrote 
"Gogol' in the Circle of Painters," Venetsianov greatly influenced the 
views and works of the great singer of “Rusitroyka."” It is quite well 
known that the theme of the “Inspector General” was prompted by Pushkin. 
However, few are those who know that Gogol''s brilliant depiction of the 
problems of artistic life in his “Portrait” and "Nevskiy Prospekt" were 
based on Venetsianov's aesthetic ideas and principles. 
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Tene of talented painters owe their human fate and destiny of art to 
Veneteianov's concern and efforts. He not only charged no fee of his 
students but even gave them financial support. Both in Petersburg and 
Safonkovo, many of them lived in hie house. This wae a principle which 
Aleksey Gavrilovich never abandoned, even if he himself or hie family had 
material difficulties. 

The Academy of Pine Arte, whose leadership, to say the least, far from 
Always shared the creative positions held by Academician Veneteianov, 
looked at hie realietic teaching efforts with respectful amazement. "I 
cannot ignore the inordinate zeal of Mr Veneteianov, who organized here a 
achool for various genres of painting and, despite his difficulties in 
private life, shares everything with his totally impoverished 
atudents . . ." reported Olenin, president of the academy, to court minie- 
ter Volkonskiy. 

A. G. Veneteianov hated serfdom and considered it a degrading condition, 
particularly fatal to the talented. Many of hie serf students were freed 
thanks to his concern, and he paid for the freedom of some of them out of 
hie own funde. Others, such os, for example, his most talented student, 
Grigoriy Sorok, could not be extracted from the clutches of serfdom. 
Aleksey Gavrilovich participated most actively in the liberation of Taras 
Grigor'yevich Shevchenko. The appeal addressed by Zhukovekiy and Bryullov 
to Shevchenko's master, retired Colonel Engel'gardt, remained ineffective 
for quite a long time. Then, as certified by the Ukrainian painter 
Soshenko, and by Shevchenko himself, Venetsianov became involved. He was 
able to persuade the petty tyrant landowner and Shevchenko was Lought from 
the serf owner. In his autobiographical novel "Artist," the great Taras 
tenderly describes Veneteianov as a “man-loving painter," emphasizing "the 
generosity of his exploite in the field of art." , 

Yes, everything he accomplished could be truly described with the lofty 
word of expoit. 

These days our public is extensively celebrating the 200th anniversary of 
the birth of the great Russian painter Aleksey Gavrilovich Venetsianov. 
Exhibits of bis works may be found in the Ruesian Museum, Tret'yakov 
Gallery, and Kalinin Paintings Gallery. The works of painters of the now 
famous Venetsianov school are on exhibit. Scientific conferences are 
taking place in Moscow and Leningrad at the Academy of Fine Arts and the 
USSR and RSFSR unions of painters. Albums and reproductions are being 
printed. A bronze statue of Venetsianov has been erected in the ancient 

Russian city of Vyshniy Volochek, which is the subject of a chapter in the 
fiery “Travel” by Radishchev, a city which played a major role in the life 
of Aleksey Gavrilovich and, at the end of the 19th century and in our time 
as well, in the lives of many generations of domestic painters. 

Here one of the most fruitful traditions of Soviet art--close ties with the 
life of the people--has found a convincing confirmation. A people's 
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paintings gallery was opened in the land where the famous Russian painter 
lived and worked. The working people of the Proletariy Sovkhos in 
Vyehnevolotekiy Rayon received a aplendid gift: an art collection based on 
the workea of famous Russian and Soviet painters. 

The direct offapring of those memorialized in the famous Veneteienov can- 
vases come these these days to see hie monument and visit the new paint- 
ings gallery as the legitimate owners of thie high arc. 

The nationwide honoring of Aleksey Gavrtlovich Veneteianov ts a natural 
manifestation of the reapect which the Soviet people, who know how to 
value what is truly beautiful, feel for one of the sources of the great 
Russian river of vealistic art. 

5003 
C80; 1802 
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IN THE STRUGGLE FOR NATIONAL AND SOCIAL LIBERATION 

Moscow KOMMUNIST in Russian No 4, Mar 80 pp 85-97 

[Article by Le Duan, general secretary, Communist Party of Vietnam Central 
Commi t tee ) 

[Text] The founding of the Communist Party of Vietnam, on 3 February 1930, 
marked a decisive turn in the Vietnamese revolutionary movement. The 
Vietnamese working class, represented by ite vanguard party, asaumed the 
historical mission of guiding the cause of national and social Liberation. 

In 50 years, headed by the communist party, the Vietnamese people covered 
the distance from leaflets calling for the struggle to powerful armed up- 
risinge and ware for liberation and defense of the homeland, which ended in 
a brilliant victory. They thue recorded heroic pages in the great history 
of the homeland and opened a new era for the country--the era of indepen- 
dent and united Vietnam, firmly marching toward socialism. 

The deep changes which took place over the past half century in Vietnam are 
linked with the historical events in the homeland of the great Lenin, 
events which shook up the entire world and were consistent with the basic 
changes in the international arena. 

In the 1920's the Vietnamese working class emerged in the political arena 
and launched a comprehensive active struggle in mines, enterprises and 

plantations in the north, center and south of the country for giving the 
people basic living freedoms and democratic rights, and against imperial- 
fem. The struggle waged by the working clase and the tempestuous actions 
mounted by the peasantry against taxation, high land lease payments and 

cruel oppression, and the revolutionary activities of the patriotic intel- 
ligenteia formed the powerful wave of the national-democratic movement for 
a new life and for new ideals. 

At that time world capitalism had fully revealed ite reactionary nature and 
the age of bourgeois revolutions was a thing of the past. Conversely, the 
great victory of the October Revolution in Russia, the first successes 
proletarian revolution in the world, illuminated, like a bright sun, the 
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five continents and showed the way for the struggle of the working clase 
and all oppressed peoples on earth, 

Comrade Nguyen Ai Quoc (the future President Ho Chi Minh), the great 
Vietnamese patriot, immediately realized the significance of the October 
Revolution, He properly understood the nature of Marxiem-Leniniem and saw 
that the true way to national salvation was that of the proletarian 
revolution. On a cold winter night in 1921, in Paris, studying 
Vv. I, Lenin's theaie on the national problem, Comrade Nguyen Ai Quoc turned 
hie eyes to the fatherland and exclaimed with deep emotion: "Fellow com- 
patriote suffering in oppression! That is what we need! This is our way 
to liberation!" He emphasized that, ". . . Socialiem and communiem alone 
can liberate oppressed peoples and the working people of the world from 
slavery." Comrade Nguyen Ai Quoc founded the "Association of Vietnamese 
Revolutionary Youth," introduced the ideas of Marxiem-Leniniem in the 
Vietnamese workers’ and patriotic movements, and undertook the ideological, 
political and organizational preparations for the creation of a vanguard 
party of the Vietnamese working class. 

Immediately after ite foundation, in the political theses of 1930, drafted 
by ite first general secretary, Comrade Tran Phu, the Communist Party of 
Vietnam stipulated that the Vietnamese revolution is a national-democratic 
revolution, headed by the working class, a revolution which will lead 
directly to the establishment of socialiem, bypassing the capitalist stage 
of development. As of that moment the Vietnamese revolution entered the 
Marxist-Leninist path. Inseparably linking the cause of national libera- 
tion with the liberation of the working class and all working people, and 
national independence with socialism, the Vietnamese revolution be: ame a 
structural component of the world proletarian revolution. 

Steadily following this basic strategic course, with every passing day the 
party was tempered in the .Jamant struggle against the most cruel colonial 
domination, establishing ever deeper ties with the various popular strata, 
mastering the art of their mobilization, organization and leadership. The 
party initiated the three revolutionary upsurges: the revolutionary 
actions of 1930-1931, whose greatest achievement was the creation of the 
Nghe Tinh Soviets; the 1936-1939 movement for the organization of the 
Democratic Front of Indochina in the Struggle Against Fascism and Imperial- 
ist War; and the 1939-1945 movement for the creation of the Viet Minh 
front which expelled the Japanese fascists and French colonizers and 
brought about the victory of the August 1945 revolution. 

Winning a great victory over fascism in World War II, the Soviet Union 
defeated the most powerful and reactionary capitalist power and created 
conditions for the headlong development of the global revolution. Under 
those favorable conditions, the Communist Party of Vietnam chose the proper 
time to lead the entire people to uprising and deliver decisive blows at 
the enemy centers in Hanoi, the capital, and in other cities and provincial 
centers. It totally eliminated the system of colonial rule in the rural 
areas and asesumed the power throughout the country. 



The victory of the Auguat revolution brought about radical changes in the 
life of the entire nation and of each individual Vietnamese. The revolu- 

tion in Vietnam was a model of national people's democratic revolution 
carried out under the leadership of the working clase and the firet to win 
in a colontal semifeudal country. 

Immediately following the founding of the Democratic Republic of Vietnam, 
the French colonizers launched provocatory actions in South Vietnam. 
Uniting, the domestic and foreign enemies were planning to eliminate the 
young revolutionary power in a country surrounded by imperialiem and inter- 
national reaction. Headed by President Ho Chi Minh, the Communist Party of 
Vietnam skillfully used the tactic of dividing the enemy, fighting either 
one enemy or another, thus defeating enemy intrigues. At the end of 1946 « 
nationwide war of resistance broke out throughout the country against the 
French colonizers. The entire Vietnamese people fought with inflexible 
resolve for national salvation, "ready to gain independence and freedom 
even if it became necessary to level the Truong Son mountains.” After 
nine years of a heroic struggle, full of privation, the army and people of 
Vietnam defeated the regular troops of the French colonizers operating witt 
the support of the American imperialists. The sacred war of resistance 
waged by the Vietnamese people was gloriously crowned by the major success- 
es of the strategic 1953-1954 offensive and the victory in the great battle 
of Dien Bien Phu. This victory opened for North Vietnam the path to soci- 
aliem, put an end to the colonial rule in Vietnam, and laid the beginning 
of the breakdown of colonialism in the Indochinese Peninsula and throughout 
the world. Hardly emerging from the bloodehedding resistance war against 
the French colonizers, the Vietnamese people entered iato a new, lengthier 
and fiercer struggle against the American imperialists, who headed the 
imperialist camp and were playing the role of global policeman. They made 
use of their military power and latest tactical and strategic methods of 
warfare to the maximum in an effort to suppress the Vietnamese revolution, 
defeat the cause of national independence and socialism in Vietnam, and 

thus etrike at the entire global revolutionary movement. 

Adopting the call of President Ho Chi Minh that "Nothing is More Precious 
than Independence and Freedom!" the Vietnamese people gave to the sacred 
cause of the salvation and defense of the homeland everything it had, 
everything that was most valuable and precious of every Vietnamese family 
or individual. The aggression lasted over 20 years, during the tenure of 

5 U.S. presidents. Within that time the United States launched, on four 
occasions, a strategic war in the south and twice resumed the destructive 
war in the north, dropping over 7.8 million tons of bombs, all this 
accompanied by floods of slanders and threats. Despite everything, how- 

ever, the U.S. imperialists were unable to weaken the firmness and resis- 
tance of the Vietnamese people and suffered total defeat. 

Winning a great victory in the general offensive and in the uprising of the 

spring of 1975, whose high point was the historic "Ho Chi Minh" operation, 
the Vietnamese people carried out their sacred mission and gained their 
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freedom forever and achieved the unification of their homeland and the 
poasibllity to follow the path of sociaiiem. At the same time, they ful- 
filled their noble internacional duty toward tne traternal peoples of Laos 
and Kampuchea and made a worthy contribution to the revolutionary cause of 
the peoples the world over, 

The heroic war of resistance waged by the Vietnamese people against the 
American aggressors represented a fierce confrontation between revolution- 
ary and counterrevolutionary forces in the world. The victory in Vietnam 
represents the victory of the new forces embodying the new world, the 
forces of national independence and socialism, which cannot be defeated by 
any aggressor. Along with the fast and comprehensive development of the 
Soviet Union ind the entire global socialist system and the world nacional- 
liberation and workers’ movements, the victory in Vietnam marked a new 
stage in the development of international events. 

The positions of the reactionary forces and imperialism, American above 
all, became even weaker. Neocolonialism is {facing the threat of total 
elimination; the power and offensive thrust of all three revolutionary 

currents of our time have increased noticeably. 

The Fourth Congress of the Communist Party of Vietnam, held at the end of 
1976, summed up the results of the national people's democratic revolution 
and confirmed the course to a socialist revolution on the scale of the 

entire country as a new stage in the development of the Vietnamese revolu- 
tion. 

After 30 years of war, the Vietnamese people have the sole aspiration of 

rebuilding the country, strengthening and developing the economy, upgrading 
their living standard and strengthening their ties of peace and friendship 

with the neighboring countries and peoples the world over. However, the 
hostile policy and aggress:ve actions of the Beijing ruling circles have 

placed the Vietnamese state and people in an exceptionally complex situa- 
tion. 

Concealed behind Marxist-Leninist and socialist ideas, the Chinese ruling 
circles are, in fact, pursuing through their foreign policy a most reac- 
tionary strategy aimed at establishing an alliance with imperialism and the 
other sinister forces, undermining socialism, national independence and 
peace, and implementing their hegemonistic and expansionistic policy in 
their aspiration toward global domination and, above all, domination of 

Southeast Asia. The Chinese reactionaries have directed the wedge of their 
policy against the Soviet Union--the bulwark of peace and revolution--which 

they consider the main obstacle on the path of their plans for global 
domination. They consider Vietnam as well, a socialist country promoting 

an independent and autonomous course and a clear policy of international 
solidarity, and an important factor of peace and national independence in 
Southeast Asia, as the biggest obstacle to their expansionistic and hege- 
monistic plans in this area. Therefore, immediately after the end of the 
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war waged by the Vietnamese people against U.S. aggression, the Chinese 

leadership, exposing ite truly counterrevolutionary nature, engaged in an 
open conspiracy with the imperialist forces, the United States above all, 
fiercely undermining the building of Vietnam, launching a campaign of 
slander, and trying to blockade, isolate, weaken and capture Vietnam and 
aplit the combat solidarity among Vietnam, Laos and Kampuchea, with a view 
to the annexation of the entire Indochinese Peninsula. 

The Chinese reactionaries became the direct enemies of the people of 
Vietnam, seriously undermining the revolutionary cause of the peoples of 
the world. The struggle against imperialism, the main enemy of the revolu 
tion, is inseparable from the struggle against the great-power expansionis 
and hegemonism of China. The struggle for the defense of the purity of 
Marxism-Leninism requires the decisive exposure of all reactionary doc- 
trines of Beijing's ruling circles. 

Despite the total failure of the plans to use the Pol Pot-Ieng Sary clique 
to pursue a policy of genocide in Kampuchea and promote a war on the borde 
between Kampuchea and Vietnam, and despite the failure of the open aggres- 
sion launched against Vietnam in the norther border provinces, as in the 

past, the Chinese reactionaries have not abandoned their course hostile 
toward Vietnam. Currently our country is in a state of peace. However, « 
new war may break out at any moment. The historical mission of the entire 

people of Vietnam and of their armed forces is decisively to defeat the 

aggressive entents of the Chinese expansionists and hegemonists, protect 
the independence and territorial integrity of the homeland, contribute to 
strengthening the forces of socialism and the national-liberation movement 

and defend the peace the world over. 

Thirty years of violent warfare brought about tremendous destruction and 
social upheavals in our country, where small-scale production is wide- 

spread. Under conditions in which difficulties remain the aggressive war 
launched by the Chinese expansionists and the natural disasters considera- 
bly complicated the situation. In the face of such severe trials, guided 

by the CPV, and with the aid of the Soviet Union and the other fraternal 
socialist countries, brimming with the spirit of proletarian internationa) - 

ism, the Vietnamese people achieved important successes in healing the 
wounds of the war and eliminating the consequences of the natural disas- 

ters. They rebuilt production facilities and undertook their development 
and the reorganization of the economy and social relations in the south, 

the creation of a new material and technical base throughout the country, 
the enhancement of the educational and cultural standards of the people, 
and the strengthening of security and public order. 

In a land subjected to numerous bombing raids, the people, three genera- 
tions of which were forced to bear arms, having paid for their independen 

and freedom with incalculable sacrifices, are now in a state of war and 
must constantly counter the threat of the outbreak of a new war with thei: 
enemies. Tightening its belt further, they must lay the foundations of 
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socialiem, train a large detacnment of scientific and technical personnel 

and workers, see to it that everyone nas enough to eat and clothe himself 

and a job, see to it that young people go to school, and care for children 
and the sick. The severe legacy of the past is being eliminated in the 
recently liberated southern part of the country. New relations are devel- 
Oping among people. All this is the profound cause of the Vietnamese 
people and a priceless capital, linked with a most profound faith in the 
correctness of the chosen course, allowing us to go on building a bright 
future, 

The conclusion of the Friendship and Cooperation Treaty between Vietnam and 

the Soviet Union and the other fraternal countries, and Vietnam's affilia- 
tion with Cra, effectively contributed to strengthening relations of 
solidarity and cooperation between our country and the world's socialist 

comity, providing the Vietnamese people with a solid foundation for the 
all-round development of the homeland and the detense of its territorial 
integrity. 

The elapsed half a century was saturated with a difficult revolutionary 

Struggle, full of heroism and self-sacrifice. Waging it, the Vietnamese 
people dedicated incredible efforts to surmount numerous difficulties and 
defeat strong and cruel enemfes. They protected and defended their native 
land and are now laying the foundations for socialism, the most progressive 
system in the history of mankind. 

These achievements are the victory of Vietnam's revolutionary heroism and 
of the immortal Marxist-Leninist doctrine. 

The main conclusion of the half-a-century victorious path followed by the 
Communist Party of Vietnam and the Vietnamese people may be reduced to the 
need to carry high the banner of national independence and socialism. This 

is the base of revolutiona.y strategy and tactic. Firmly following this 
course, our party defeated bourgeois reformism and petit bourgeois adven- 
turism. It eliminated the harmful influence of the Trotskyites. It 
blocked opportunistic "left" and right currents, mobilized and rallied all 
national and democratic forces, created, above all, an alliance between the 

working class and the peasantry, on the basis of which the revolutionary 
army was raised, and formed a single national front and state system. All 

these are most important factors which determined the victory of the 
revolution. 

Today, after the full liberation of the country, the concepts of national 
independence and socialism blend. Democracy and socialism are one. 

Socialism alone can reliably guarantee the people their independence, 
happiness and full discovery of all possibilities and best traditions of 

the people. At the same time, however, the building of socialism could be 
successful only by strictly observing the common laws and taking into con- 
sideration the economic, social and historical characteristics of the coun- 
try. 
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Bearing high the banner of national independence and socialism, the Commu- 

nist Party of Vietnam is implementing Lenin's appeal: ‘'Proletarians of al 
countries and oppressed peoples, unite!" 

The victories won by the Vietnamese revolution over the past 50 years are 
victories of the proper military line pursued for over 30 years by the 
Communist Party of Vietnam in two national-liberation ware and two wars fo 
the defense of the fatherland. This line reflects the general political 
line and revolutionary methods developed by the party. It is based on 
waging war based on the principle of "for the sake of the people and with 

the forces of the people," everywhere, and by the entire people. It means 
the mobilization and organization of the entire people in the struggle wit 

the enemy and for defense, the combining of masse political forces with 
armed forces, and coordinating in all fronts of the struggle, services and 
strategic districts, the ways, means and scales of conduct of combat opera 
tions. This forms a tremendous single combat power which makes it possibl 
for small forces to win major victories over a strong enemy. The concept 
of offensive strategy is the consistent strategic concept which is defined 

by our revolutionary and military line. In both their liberation wars and 
wars waged to defend the homeland, our army and people have always been 
guided by the desire to retain the initiative for offensive operations. 

This made it possible to control the situation and to strike steadily, 
preparing decisive offensive, i.e., achieving total victory through partia 
victories. 

Throughout its semi-centennial existence, the Communist Party of Vietnam 
has always been a truly internationalist party. From the moment of its 

founding it considered the cause of tne Vietnamese revolution part of the 
Overall revolutionary struggle of the three nations on the Indochinese 
Peninsula. Guided by the spirit of internationalism, the peoples of the 

three fraternal countries steadily strengthened and developed their tradi- 
tional solidarity and special relations of cooperation. Sharing joys and 

sadness, they jointly struggled against the common enemy in the course of 
several generations, always helping one another and supporting one another 
from a grain of salt or cup of rice to their own lives. Over the past 

decades these friendship ties have become unbreakable. This doomed all 

aggressive intrigues to failure. 

The Communist Party of Vietnam has always closely linked the revolutionary 
cause of the working class and people of Vietnam with the broad revolution 
ary movement of the working class and of the peoples of other countries 
fighting for peace, national independence, democracy and socialism. 
Vietnam has made an active contribution to the defense and strengthening o 

the global revolutionary forces. At the same time, it received exception- 
ally valuable heip from its combat friends. 

The heroic Soviet people--a powerful friend brimming with the spirit of 
proletarian internationalism--has always taken the eide of the Vietnamese 

people, at all stages of its combat road. In all the wars for liberation 
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and defense of the country wagec by the Vietnamese people, the Soviet Union 
gave Vietnam generous, comprehensive and ettective aid, contributing to 

upgrading Vietnam's combat capability in the battlefields, supporting the 
life of the population in the rear, and at the same time providing powerful 
support for the just position of Vietnam in the international arena. The 
USSR helped in the construction of important economic and cultural projects 
and in laying the foundations of socialism in our country. It trained for 
Vietnam thousands of scientific and technical specialists and skilled 
workers. This is a valuable capital in the building and the defense of our 
country. In periods of particular difficulties created by the consequences 
of the war and the uninterrupted natural disasters, the Soviet Union 
generously helped Vietnam with supplies of prime necessity goods and 
valuable mate tale for the rebuilding and development of production facili- 
ties. Despite all difficulties and privations, Soviet specialists are 
sincerely helping Vietnamese cadre personnel and workers in building their 
homeland. Generation after generation, the party members and the entire 

people of Vietnam will always be profoundly grateful to the party, govern- 
ment and people of the fraternal Soviet Union. 

We are sincerely grateful also to the other fraternal socialist countries, 
communist and workers' parties, liberated countries and the national- 

liberation movement and all progressive forces in the world who gave 
Vietnam substantial support and great aid. We have always considered 
international solidarity and aid one of the factors which insured the 
victory of the Vietnamese revolution. 

Following the liberation of the south and the reunification of the home- 
land, the Vietnamese people undertook the building of socialism, which is 
consistent with the deep expectations of the nation and is a source for the 
happiness of the people and an invincible force guarding independence and 
freedom. 

Teday, when socialism, whose bulwark the Soviet Union is, has become a 

global system with tremendous modern industrial potential and progressive 
science and technology, capitalism has sunk in a state of general crisis. 
The scientific and technical revolution is rapidly developing and bringing 

mankind unparalleled opportunities. The direct conversion to socialism has 
become an objective law not only for countries with a highly developed 
economy, but for backward countries who gained their national independence. 

The rich experience of the republics of the Soviet Union, Mongolia and a 
number of other countries, eloquently proves the accuracy of the familiar 

Leninist concept that "with the help of the proletariat of the leading 
countries, the backward countries will be able to adopt the soviet system 

and, after covering certain steps of development, reach communism while by- 
passing the capitalist stage of development" ("Poln. Sobr. Soch." [Complete 
Collected Works], Vol 41, p 246). 

A direct transition from small-scale and backward production to socialism 

is an exceptionally difficult matter, for the new system not only inherits 
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from che old society production forces, science, technology, cadre person- 
nel, workers, labor discipline and labor methods, but must recreate all the 
necessary prerequisites for socialism. The most difficult task i» the 

creation of a large-scale industry, without which, as Lenin pointed out, 

"there could not even be a question of socialism in general, and even less 
so in the case of a peasant country”. . . ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.," Vol 43, 
pp 305-306). 

In Vietnam this is particularly difficult, for, on the way to socialism, we 
must resolve not only the two basic and urgent problems--the retention and 

enhancement of the livive standards of the people and the creation of the 
material and technical ‘© »dations for socialism, but carry out another, no 
less important and urgent cask--increasing the combat capability and combat 
readiness to defend the homeland. 

Summing up the practice of the socialist revolution in Vietnam and after a 

thorough study of the experience of the Soviet Union and the fraternal 
countries, the Fourth CPV Congress earmarked a course of building socialism 
on the scale of the entire Vietnam: firmly implementing the dictatorship 
of the proletariat, it engaged in the simultaneous making of three revolu- 

tions: production relations, scien: fic and technical, and ideological and 
cultural. The scientific and technica] revolution is the key one. It 
calls for the creation of a system of . ‘alist collec ve economic manage- 

ment, large-scale socialist production, a new culture and a new, socialist 
person. The course adopted at the congiess is comprehensive. It has a 
complete target and contains two points of particular importance: the 
establishment of a system of collective economic management by the working 
people and the accomplishment of socialist industrialization. 

The right to collective economic management by the working people in all 
fields is the essence of the socialist system. It is incompatible with the 

capitalist system, where private ownership holds dominating positions while 
the proletariat is forced to hire out its manpower. As the first to formu- 

late the idea of collective economic management, Marx and Engels believed 

that socialism is a social system in which the concept of "public" and 
"collective" are the basic factors, and that the transition to socialism is 
a transition from the "kingdom of necessity" to the "kingdom of freedom" in 
which man becomes the master of society, nature and himself. 

The creation of a socialist collective economic management system means the 

creation of a system of political, economic, cultural and social relations 

within which the working people will feel themselves as the true masters 
and, organized in collectives, will exercise their right to run the country 
essentially through the state organs under the party's guidance. These 
relations include the organic structure and system of activities based on 
objective laws in accordance with the will of society and the individual, 
streamlining the governmental laws guaranteeing the steady enhancement of 

the conscientiousness and capabilities of all organizations and citizens to 
fulfill their ownership role, promoting the unity of interests of the 
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individual, the collective and society at large, and using all opportuni- 

ties to insure the ever fuller satisiaccion ot tne material and cultural 
requirements of the tolling people. the creation of such a system of rela- 
tions is a process of growth carried out through three revolutions: in 
production relations, science and technology, and ideology and culture, 

The various units within the state apparatus are the main organizational 
form through which the working people exercise their rights as collective 
owners. Therefore, we must dedicate all our efforts to the building of the 

state, establishing, on the political level, the right of the working peo- 
ple to be the master, and making the socialist state, in the true meaning 
of the word, a state "of the people, by the people, and for the people," 
guaranteeing the entire population the full exercise of civil rights and 
individual freedoms consistent with the party line and governmental iaws. 

In the initial stages of the transitional period cto socialism collective 

economic management in the economic field is both a new form of production 

relations and new production forces, for, as Lon) as no large-scale machine 

industry has been created, the organized ana redistributed collective labor 

is the biggest productive force. Combined with productive capital, it 
forms an efficient economic structure which enables us to upgrade public 
labor productivity and increase the production of material values. 

Collective economic management in the rield of culture means insuring for 

all people a meaningful spiritual life, making cultural values accessible 
to all, and creating for the people conditions in which they will directly 

engage in the recreation of cultural values and founding a new cultice, 
socialist in content and national in nature, gradually converting their 

homeland into a country with a highly developed culture. 

The system of collective economic management is created on three different 
scales: for the entire couxtry, on the district level, and on the enter- 

prise level. Through the central organs of the state system the collec- 
tives of working people exercise their ownership right on the national 
scale. This is manifested in the nationwide program and development plan, 
and the common rights and obligations of all citizens. In the districts, 
the ownership right of the working people is exercised in the economic, 

cultural and social life of the given area. On the basis of the economic 
programs and plans and the stipulations and policies of the central govern- 

mental organs, each district has the right and obligation to develop the 
creative forces of the population with a view to the fastest possible 

strengthening and development of the economy, culture, education, health 
care, physical culture and sports, improve the material and sp’ritual life 
of the people, and make a steadily growing contribution to the building of 

the country. The working people's collectives at enterprises, cooperatives 

and so on are the direct owners of the enterprise or cooperative. This is 
expressed in their active efforts to improve production efficiency and make 

the best possible use of all production possibilities for achieving the 
highest possible output at the lowest possible cost, and successfully 
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fulfilling the estate plan and duty to society, improving their lives and 
accumulating funds for expanded reproduction. 

With a sensibly organized atructure, the syatem of collective socialiet 
economic management makes it poseible to implement more completely the 
principle of collective economic management on the ecale of the entire 
society and, at the same time, to comprehensively develop the true freedom 
and creative efforte of the individual, harmoniously combining private with 
collective and social interests. Thus the implementation of the principle 
of collective economic management is both the all<-embracing objective of 
the building of socialiem, ae well as the main motive force for indusetrial- 
igation and for the further development of the entire society. Applying 
Lenin's familiar formula that “communiem is the soviet system plus the 
electrification of the entire country,” the Communist Party of Vietnam 
believes that under Vietnamese conditions, in an economy in which emall- 
scale and backward production is etill widespread, “socialism is a system 
of collective economic management plus socialist industrialization." 

in the case of 4 backward country converting directly to socialiem the need 
for socialist industrialigzation is legitimate and ite successful implemen- 
tation during thie transitional period determines the victory in the “who- 
whom?" struggle. Therefore, the acceleration of the process of socialist 
industrialization is the central task of the Vietnamese state. The crea- 
tion of an industrial etructure whose pivot is heavy industry means equip- 
ping all economic sectors with new technology, agriculture above all, 
replacing manual with mechanized labor, and converting from small-scale and 
backward production to large-scale modern production. 

However, successful industrialigation and conversion of small-scale produc- 
tion into big eocialist production calls for establishing proper ratios 
between production relations and production forces, between industry and 
agriculture, between large-scale and small-scale production and between the 
development of the country's national economy and the expansion of foreign 
economic relations. Such are the basic problems of the process of economic 
construction in the Socialist Republ of Vietnam. 

Because of the inaufficient economic development of Vietnam, the creation 
of a modern economy in our country largely depends on the process of devel- 
oping new production relations, combined with the development of production 
forces. The establishment of new, socialist production relations is aimed 
not only at che elimination of exploitation and of the reasons for exploi- 
tation, but at ineuring conditions for the development of production 
forces. In turn, the development of production forces is needed for the 
creation of the material base and the strengthening of new production rela- 
tions. In order to achieve this we must link the reorganization of produc- 
tion relations with the reorganization of the production process, the re- 
distribution of social labor, and the a.celerated installation of new 
equipment. Strengthening and improving new production relations, we must 

not only link changes in ownership rights with changes in the management 

107 



and distribution system, but comprehensively develop a material and techni- 
cal base, accelerate production development and enhance labor productivity 
and the economic effectiveness and income of the working people, thus con- 
tributing to the ever greater involvement of the people in public produc- 
tion. On the other hand, the development of production forces requires not 
only the expansion of capital construction, the improvement of the toole of 
labor, the application of the achtevemente of scientific and technical 
progress, and the enhancement of the professional standards of the working 
people, but the steady improvement of management and distribution with a 
view to insuring the full implementation of the rights of the people's 
masses to be their own masters, and to encourage them to engage in inspired 
labor and the preper utilisation of equipment and material and financial 
facilities. 

The process of conversian from emall-ecale to large-scale socialist produc- 
tion dictates the need for a mixed economic structure which includes the 
atate, cooperative, state-private, private and setty marketing sectors. 

Thie makes it possih'e to mate the fullest posetble use of the production, 
labor and technical vossibilities of the society. Within this structure 
the socialist sector (state and cooperative) holds a leading position and 
is the main source for public production. 

Clearly realizing the important role of agriculture in the life of the peo- 
ple and socialist industrialization, we are trying to reach, within a cer- 
tain period of time, the highest possible utilization of all possibilities 
for increasing agricultural production with a view to securing food sup- 
plies for society and manpower resources and raw material for industry, and 
to create export possibilities. At the same time, we well realize that 
without industry, heavy industry above all, there can be not only no soci- 
aliem, but that agriculture iteelf cannot be developed. For this reason, 
we must make full use of all the possibilities within the country and the 
help of the Soviet Union anu the other fraternal countries for the effi- 
cient development of heavy industry on a priority basis. A proper struc- 
ture, volumes and pace cf development of heavy industry must be determined 
to insure its greatest influence on the development of agricultural produc- 
tion and light industry. We must link industry with agriculture and devel- 
op 4 single structure on a national scale as well as within each district 
and enterprise for interaction between industry and agriculture and for 
their joint development in the course of the organization of large-scale 
socialist production. We must steadily insure the balanced development of 
heavy and light industry and agriculture in accordance with economic 
requirements and possibilities. 

The country's national economy is a double system consisting of economy 
under central jurisdiction! and a local economy,? with a clear functional 
division, closely interacting under the leading role of the former. That 
is how we focus some types of production facilities on a national scale, 
while expanding democracy and developing the initiative of the local power 
organs and primary units. We must accelerate the nationwide creation of 
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single industrial sectors controlled by the central organs. Thie will con- 
tribute to the acceleration of production specialization, cooperation and 
unification, and the accelerated application of acientific and technical 
achievements in modern large-scale output. We must comprehensively develop 
the local economy of each province and district in order to encourage the 
divieion of labor, the fullest possible utilization of natural resources, 
the increase of output, the rational distribution of material funds and 
improvements in the life of the population in accordance with the process 
of the transition from emall-scale production to large-scale socialist out- 
puc. 

The economy under central control and the local economy consist of certain 
economic celle=-the primary unite: industrial enterprises, cooperatives, 
etc. The comprehensive strengthening, their good utilization of material 
and labor resources, equipment and machines, and iiucreasing labor produc- 
tivity and lowering production coete are the main taske of the economic 
management organs. 

In order to develop large-scale socialist production within a relatively 
short time, we must try to expand foreign economic relations, particularly 
with the Soviet Union and the other CEMA-member countries, and consider 
this a estructural part of our strategic economic course, exceptionally 
important in the creation of a new national economic structure and an 
effective means for rapid industrial construction and powerful development 
of agriculture. We must actively participate in the international division 
of labor and cooperation among the members of the socialist comity, using 
some of ite methods, such as the creation of mixed enterprises, production 
on a cooperated basis, exchange of goode, manufacturing of goods with raw 
materials provided by the customer, and so on. 

Taking into consideration the requirements of socialist industrialization, 
we must extensively engage in the training of scientific and technical and 
managment cadres and highly skilled workers, observing the necessary ratios 
consistent with the vital needs of the economy, and planning for the 
future. Science and technology must be extensively applied in production 
and 4 mass movement to master ecientific and technical thinking must be 
developed. 

The process of building a new economy is aleo a process of developing a 
strong nationwide defense, of combining economic progress with strengthen- 
ing defense capability and building socialism while protecting the social- 
ist homeland. 

The development of a proper management system with a view to developing the 
coflective economic management of the working people and insuring the 
fuller utilization of progressive scientific and technological achievemente 
is a decisive factor in the successful reorganization and development of 
the economy. Managment must combine planning with extensive utilization of 
marketplace relations. We must insure the production of the greatest 
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possible volume of consumer goods with the Lowest possible outlays. The 
law of production cost and, particularly, the baste economic law of social- 
idem, the law of planned proportional development, must be properly applied 
within the system of socialist economic laws, We must ineure dietribution 
according to labor and, at the same time, gradually raise the public proe- 
perity and guarantee the combination of public, collective and private 
interests. We must accurately establiah a ratio between consumption and 
accumulation, pursue an efficient policy in the consumption area and engage 
in strict conservation. 

The building of a new social system and the new economy must go hand in 
hand with the molding of the new, socialist person. The new person is the 
collective owwer, worker, raised in the epirit of soctalist patriotism and 
proletarian ‘nternationaliem. The new pereon is a pereon with proper ideo-~ 
logy and outstanding feelings, intellect and energy, enabling him to become 
the master of society, nature and himself. The new person is a person 
showing great love for the working peonle, characterized by feelings of 
solidarity, cooperation and mutwal aid in the work, etruggle and building 
of a new life. The new perecn is a person who considers the building of a 
free and happy life for all people the supreme ideal and great happiness. 
The molding of the new person, therefore, is the molding of a comprehen- 
sively developed person, harmoniously combining the individual with the 
social. As the product of society, the new person ie molded through 
practical activities, labor and social struggle. The molding of the new 
person must be undertaken the moment he is born and throughout his life, by 
all mass organizations, enterprises and culcural and educational institu- 
tions, in the course of social activities and in each urban district, 
village or family. 

After half a century of struggle, the Communist Party of Vietnam has gained 
comprehensive training and is now a tempered and experienced vanguard of 
the working class and people of Vietnam. The new stage in the Vietnamese 
revolution demanded of the CPV to master even more profoundly the revolu- 
tionary and scientific rature of Marxiem-Leniniem, raise higher the banner 
of national independence and socialiem, and struggle for the full implemen- 
tation of the behests of President Ho Chi Minh and the historical decisions 
of the fourth party congress. 

In order to implement the revolutionary tasks at the new stage, our party 
is comprehensively struggling for raising ite theoretical level in all 
fields of knowledge, strengthening unity within ite ranks, creating firm 
party organizations, primary in particular, training and retraining cadres 
and upgrading the quality structure of the party's membership. The party 
must strengthen even further its close relations with the masses. It must 
promote the right of the working people to be the colleciive masters and 
create conditions for the participation of the masses in party construc- 
tion. The party must be concerned with creating state power organs capable 
of administering the economy and society. It must energize the activities 
of the public organizations, turning them into a real school of socialism 
for the people. 
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Developing the tradition of the Vietnamese people's infinite loyalty to th 
principle of proletarian internationalism, our party will dedicate all ite 
efforte to the development of comprehensive cooperation between Vietnam an 
the Soviet Union and the other members of the socialist comity, and close 
solidarity with the revolutionary forces throughout the world. 

The Vietnamese people firmly believe that, implementing the decisions of 
the Fourth CPV Congress, and with the tremendous and effective aid of the 
Soviet Union and the other fraternal socialist countries, they will manda- 
torily surmount their difficulties, successfully build soctaliem and creat 
& new life on Vietnamese soil, wrecking all plane of the aggressor, reli- 
ably protecting the eacred soil of the homeland, fully implementing their 
international duty and making 4 worthy contribution to the revolutionary 
cause of the peoples on earth. 

The dark future of imperialiem and Chinese expansioniem are in sharp con- 
trast with the current favorable conditions and excellent prospects facing 
the revolutionary and progressive forces. The steady strengthening of the 
power of the Soviet Union in the course of the building of commundem, the 
total victory of socialiem in a number of countries, the appearance of a 
number of countries with a socialist orientation, the tempestuous develop- 
ment of the movement for national independence and the confident struggle 
waged by the workers and working people in the capitalist countries are a) 
tremendous historical victories which accelerate the triumph of Marxien- 
Leniniem and ecientific socialiem the world over. 

U.S. imperialiem, invariably reactionary in nature, is restructuring its 
global strategy. It is trying to unify ite forces and to strengthen the 
U.S.-Western Europe-Japan alliance with a comprehensive conspiracy with tt » 
reactionary ruling group in China, promoting 4 policy of devisiveness 
accompanied by military threate and provocations. It is doing all this ir 
an attempt to counterattack the revolutionary and progressive forces, de): ° 
the fall of the capitalist system and defend its remaining positions. 
Along with thie, the leading trend in the world today is the powerful 
strategic offensive of the three revolutionary currents flowing in a sing) : 
direction, step by step restricting and defeating separately the imperial. 
ist forces for the sake of achieving the overall objective of peace, 
national independence, democracy and socialian. 

Under circumstances in which imperialiem and world reaction are urging on 
the arms race, poisoning the international climate and increasing tension, 
the defense of peace throughout the world is the urgent task of all natio: 
and the common objective of the revolutionary and progressive forces. Th: 
revolutionary struggle waged by the peoples on earth create additional 
opportunities for the preservation and strengthening of the peace. In 
turn, the peace creates favorable circumstances for the development of th: 
revolution. 

Decisively and consistently pursuing a peaceful foreign policy, the socia, - 
ist countries are tirelessly struggling for disarmament, restricting 
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strategic offensive armaments, peaceful coexistence and detente. The con- 
Cluston of the SALT I! treaty was an important victory for peace. The 
unilateral reduction by the Soviet Union of forces in accordance with the 
peaceful initiative formulated by Comrade L. 1. Breshnev in Berlin last 
October, a8 well ae the constructive proposals submitted by the Wareaw Pact 
members met with the warm approval and support of the world's public 
opinion. All the intentions of imperialist militarietic forces and of the 
ruling Beijing group, pursuing the arme race and etrengthening their mili- 
tary alliance, are doomed to failure. 

The principled policy of our party and estate is that of unity and compre- 
hensive cooperation with the Soviet Union and the other members of the 
socialist comty. We have acrupulouely implemented and are implementing 
the treaties and agreements concluded with the Soviet Union and the other 
fraternal countries, and our obligations toward CEMA. 

Ae in the past half century, we shall continue systematically to implement 
a policy of solidarity with Loas and Kampuchea, and steadily strengthen the 
apecial alliance among the peoples of the three countries of Indochina. 
Any attempt on the part of the reactionary forces and their interference in 
the domestic affaires of Kampuchea and of support of the Pol Pot-Ieng Sary 
clique, aimed at eliminating the gaine of the revolution and destroying the 
independence of the Kampuchean people, are doomed to total failure. The 
course of events in Kampuchea is irreversible. 

We firmly protest the actions of the American imperialists and internation- 
al reactionary forces who are heating up the tension in the Middle East and 
Central Asia, supplying arms to counterrevolutionary elements fighting the 
independence and freedom of the nations of the area. We warmly support the 
revolutionary cause of the Afghan people, carried out under the leadership 
of the People's Democratic Party of Afghanistan, headed by Comrade Babrak 
Karmal. The noble support uffered by the Soviet Union to the Afghan people 
defending their revolutionary gains from foreign intervention is fully 
consistent with the expectations of the revolutionary peoples, internation- 
al law and the interests of the peace. A revolutionary is tested according 
to whether or not he tries, with all his heart, to help a revolutionary 
nation, or elee leaves to be harrowed by the forces of imperialism and 
reaction. 

We firmly support the policy of friendship and good-neighborly relations 
with the countries of Southeast Asia and are making our contribution to the 
transformation of this area into an area of peace, independence, neutrality 
and prosperity. We firmly oppose the plans of imperialism and internation- 
al reaction to divide and promote hatred among the countries in the area. 
We welcome the foreign policy of peace and friendship pursued by the Repub- 
lic of India and are strengthening our solidarity with it. We support the 
struggle for national independence and social progress of al’ the peoples 
of Asia, Africa and Latin America. We are doing everything possible to 
assist in strengthening the movement of nonaligned countries. 

112 



The Vietnamese people have always valued the old friendship with the 
Chinese people. They have always been grateful for the aid and support of 
the Chinese people in the liberation of the people of Vietnam. In the 
interest of our nations we would like to resolve all problems in relations 
between our two countries through peaceful talks. However, the Beijing 
authorities are pursuing their own aggressive plane and feverishly prepar- 
ing for new military adventures. They will have to bear the entire respon- 
sibility for subsequent serious consequences. 

Clearly aware of the taske of the contemporary age, together with the world 
revolutionary and progressive forces, the socialist countries will unques- 
tionably wreck all the plane of imperialism and the international reaction- 
aries. Progressive mankind is entering the new decade ever stronger and 
with ever more promising prospects, It will be gaining ever greater 
successes in the struggle for peace, national independence, democracy and 
socialien. 

1. The economy under central administration consists of sectors and enter- 
prises directly controlled by the central power organs and of national 
importance. 

2. The local economy consists of enterprises directly controlled by the 
local power organs with a view to the full utilization of local man- 
power anc raw material resources, satisfying specific regional require- 
mente and creating accumulations for central capital investments. 

5003 
CSO: 1802 
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COEVAL WIT! THE CENTURY 

Moscow KOMMIUNIST in Russian No 4, Mar 80 pp 98-107 

[Article by T. Timofeyev, director of the USSR Academy of Sciences Insti- 
tute of the International Workers' Movement, on the occasion of the 80th 
birthday of Luigi Longo] 

[Text] The revolutionary age creates fighters worthy of their time. It 
was such people who have “entirely dedicated themselves to the strug- 
gle for the liberation of the working clase," acting “persistently and 
steadfastly among the proletarian masses, and helping to develop their 
avareness, organization and revolutionary activity" that V. I. Lenin wrote 
about, describing them as “people's heroes" ("Poln. Sobr. Soch." [Complete 
Collected Works], Vol 20, p 82). 

Our age, inaugurated by the October Revolution, has been unequaled in world 
history in this gain as well. The revolutionary fighters of the post- 
October age are people armed with a Marxist-Leninist outlook, possessing 
inflexible confidence in the triumph of the ideas of communism and, there- 
fore, the tremendous power of their convictions. These are leaders of the 
masses stemming from the people, their leaders and organizers, tempered in 
the flames of class battles and the political and military storme of our 
century. They are people with outetanding, difficult and heroic 
lives. ... 

Comrade Luigi Longo belongs to this great galaxy of noted leaders of the 
world's communist movement. He was born on 15 March 1900 in a settlement 
in northern Italy. In his adolescence he became « professional revolution- 
ary, an irreconcilable and active fighter against reaction. For many years 
he headed the clandestine activities of the communists in fascist Italy. 
He was a delegate of the Italian Communist Party at Comintern congresses 
and participated in the work of the Communist Youth International. He has 
behind him about three-quarters of a century of difficult clandestine work, 
police persecution and forced movement from one pince to another, usually 
with falee identification as an Italian, Frenchman, Spaniard, Swiss or 
Finn. He became widely known as Gallo among the participants in the 
national-revolutionary war in Spain. As inspector general of the 
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International Brigades, in 1936-1939 he made a great contribution to the 
organization of international aid to the Spanish anti-fascists. Longo 
personally participated in many battles. He was wounded in the battles fo: 
Madrid and left Spain only with the last esubunite of the International 
Brigades. This wae followed by more detentions and exiles... . 

Luigi Longo ie a fighter. In World War II he assumed the leadership of th 
partisan struggle behind the Hitlerite forces in Italy. He was the com- 
mander in chief of the Garibaldi shock brigades created by the communists; 
he represented the Italian Communist Party in the National Liberation Com- 
mittee of Northern Italy and was deputy army commander of the entire I[talt: 
an resistance--the Free Volunteers Corps. Finally, he headed the masse 
anti-faecist uprising of April 1945. 

Following the liberation of Italy from fasciem he was elected member of th 
constituent assembly. In January 1946 Luigi Longo became deputy secretar: 
general of the ICP. Following Palmiro Togliatti's death, in the summer of 
1964, he became secretary general and, since 1972, chairman of the Italian 
Communist Party. 

All of Luigi Longo's activities have been dedicated to the struggle for th 
proletarian cause and for the interests of the broad popular masses. He 
attended his political "universities" initially in industrial Turin. Here 
as early as the summer of 1917, a general anti-war strike broke out with 
fighting at the barricades, developing into aw kers' uprising. It was 
precisely in Turin that at the time the left-wing socialists, Antonio 
Gramsci and Palmiro Togliatti among them, enjoyed the greatest influence. 
L. Longo joined the ranks of the socialist party and actively involved 
himself in the activities of its left wing. Here, in the period of the 
founding of the communist party, he worked within the secretariat of its 
Piedmont Committee. When the sallies of fascist gangs became more fre- 
quent, following a party assignment, Longo headed in Turin and the Piedmon 
area the work on organizing armed Red Guard" detachments which included 
members of the communist party and the progressive youth. 

As in other countries, the Italian labor movement experienced the tremen- 
dous impact of the Great October Revolution and the powerful upsurge it 
triggered in the world's revolutionary movement. Looking back at these 
initial, starting times, L. Longo said that the main lesson which the 
October Revolution gave the Italian and the international revolutionary 
movement was that in addition to everything possible it proved that social 

ism could be transformed from a dream into reality. 

One of these lessons was also the realization on the part of the prolet- 
arian revolutionaries of the truth that a proper political line is needed 

and that it can neither be formulated nor implemented without eliminating 
reformist illusions. 

. « « Exactly 60 years ago, in 1920, Lenin was talking with a group of 
Italian socialists in the Kremlin. At that time, under circumstances 
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governed by the revolutionary upsurge, a masse movement of working people 
for the seizure of enterprises was developing in a number of Italian 
cities. Vladimir Il'ich asked hie visitors their opinion of the movement. 
Anawering Lenin, Enrico Dugoni, a parliament deputy, stated that the 
Italian socialists are not in a hurry to make a revolution. They, the 
Italian guést went on to say, run the Labor Chambers with the help of which 
they control, he claimed, industry and agriculture. They enjoy a majority 
in all or virtually all municipalities in the country, controlled through 
the League of Socialist Communes. They have a dense network of coopera- 
tives which are a lever for influencing the economy. In a word, E. Dugoni 
said, "we enjoy all the advantages of the power without burdening ourselves 
with the responsibility of power." He had hardly finished when Lenin said, 
firmly and sharpiy: "Your Labor Chambers will be burned down. You will be 
expelled from your socialist municipalities and your cooperatives will be 
broken up!" Lenin explained, as subsequently to'd by cone of the partict- 
pants in the conversation, that one cannot harm the power of the owners of 
the wealth while, at the same time, refusing to seize the power, however 
great the responsibility and efforts this might entail (see "Vospominantya 
o V. I. Lenine” [Recollections of V. I. Lenin], Vol V, Recollections of 
Foreign Contemporaries, Politizdat, Moscow, 1969, pp 306-307). 

Only a few monthe later tie violent breakup of the left-wing municipality 
in Bologna in fact proclaimed the beginning of the campaign of the fascist- 
leaning reaction against all progressive forces in the country. The 
Italian communists, including Luigi Longo, frequently recalled Lenin's 
warning to the effect that “the bourgeoisie in Italy and throughout the 
world will do everything possible, engaging in crimes and atrocities, to 
block the proletariat from assuming power and to overthrow its power" 
("Poln. Sobr. Soch.," Vol 41, p 423). 

Starting with the end of 1920, the revolutionary wave in Italy began to 

abate. The reaction became brazen - and launched a counteroffensive. 
Fierce reprisals were undertaken against the working people and their 
organizations at the enterprises. At that time, the lack of a revolution- 
ary proletarian party iu the country was felt particularly greatly, for the 
communist movement, in Lenin's view, did not as yet exist in Italy (see 
ibid, Vol 44, p 19). 

Subsequently Luigi Longo noted that at that time a most violent discussion 
was taking place within the ranks of the proletarian and, generally, the 
democratic movement, on who would bear responsibility for the fact that the 
major battles waged by the proletarian masses, which had indeed shaken up 
Italy and, in 1920, led to the seizure by the workers of a number of enter- 
prises, had not developed into a powerful influence for the revolutionary 
power seizure? 

The revolutionaries-Leninists provided a principled answer to this ques- 
tion. Even though the movement of the working class, L. Longo writes, was 
quite broad and widespread, it was at that still “uncertain basically, 
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since it had no battle revolutionary party." Thies was followed by the ir- 
refutable conclusion that it was necessary “to create in our country a p °- 
ty of a new type which could lead the working clase and peoples' mase to a 
seizure of power. This path was indicated by the October Revolution and 
Lenin" (L. Longo and C, Salinari, "Mezhdu Reaktseyey 1 Revolyutetyey" 
[Between Reaction and Revolution], Recollections and Thoughts on the Firet 
Years of Activities of the ICP, Politizdat, Moscow, 1974, pp 9-10). This 
need was clearly felt "in Italy, where the gap between the revolutionary 
feelings of the masses and the ability of their leaders to lead in the 
atruggle for a seizure of power was considerably greater than in other 
countries" (ibid, p 10). Together with A. Gramsci and other noted leaders 
noted leaders of the proletarian movement, L. Longo participated in the 
work of the Livorno Congress of the Italian Socialist Party (1921), in the 
course of which the socialist party eplit and the founding of the Italian 
Communist Party was proclaimed. 

Since then, for the past eix decades Luigi Longo's life and activities have 
been inseparably linked with the party, whose historical path wae mentioned 
by Comrade L. I. Brezhnev, speaking in Rome, in August 1964. The Italian 
communists were in the leading ranks of the working class and with all 
anti-fasciete and democrats in Italy waged a long and adamant struggle 
against fascist dictatorship and for the freedom and independence of their 
homeland. ‘Twenty years of clandestine activities under conditions of 
ferocious repression, long years of exile and forced labor, and thousands 
of lives lost for the cause of the people, and thousands and thousands of 
heroes of the resistance," Comrade L. I. Brezhnev said then, “was the price 
paid by the Italian communists for the right to be in the vanguard of their 
people. This precisely explains the tremendous faith of millions of 
Italian citizens in the communist party. .. . Under the leadership of 
Palmiro Togliatti and other tried leaders of the Italian Communist Party, 
within that time the beloved party of the Italian working people became a 
powerful social force in contemporary Italian life." 

Close ties with the workers, profound knowledge of their needs, feelings 
and demands, and an understanding of the combat possibilities of the pro- 
letariat have alwayg been inherent in Luigi Longo. This is this the real 
reason for the effectiveness of his long years of work within the ICP and 
its leading organs. "We never forget," L. Longo emphasized, "that the 
decisive role in the struggle for each social gain and for each step aimed 

at the renovation of the country belongs to the working class, the toiling 
masses." Speaking from the rostrum of a party congress, participating in 
conferences with activist workers or scientific conferences, visiting 
federations or sections of the ICP, he paid tireless attention to the 

specific study of the situation of the toiling masses and the various popu- 
lation strata and, above all, the working class. 

Indeed, the problems of effective struggle for unity among the working peo- 
ple and of all progressive and democratic forces in the country has 
remained for a number of years within the sight of the Italian communists. 
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The need to strengthen this unicy is dictated both by past experience 
gained in the flerce clashes with fasciem, ase well as the current taske of 
the unification of the working class and of broadening the ranke of its 
allies, With all this, L. Lengo points out, it would be an illusion to 

believe that it is possible to take the people's masses away from the 
nefarious influence of the reaction without unity within the working clase 
iteelf. Proletarian unity of action could and does offer new major oppor- 
tunities for the unification of all democratic forces within the country. 
Appealing, on behalf of the communist party, for a broad movement for new 
unity, Comrade Longo stated that, "The facts prove that no real policy of 
renovation and progress could be pursued without the unity and autonomy of 
all workere' and democratic forces. However, this also means that one can- 
not pursue euch a policy without the development of new relations between 
communists and socialists and, consequently, without establishing, as a 
result of thie, new dialectical relations among all leftist forces" 
L. Longo, "Izbrannyye Stat'i 1 Rechi" [Selected Articles and Speeches), 
Politizdat, Moscow, 1975, pp 414-415). Pursuing this line, despite long 
years of persecution and uninterrupted anti-communist reactionary cam- 
paigns, the Italian Communist Party not only maintained but strengthened 
and broadened its relations with the people's masses. It is precisely 
thanks to this policy, L. Longo noted in 1964, that the ICP "became what it 
is today," the biggest communist party in the countries of the capitalist 
West. 

The influence of the communists in Italy grew because they were in the van- 
guard of the class struggle waged by the working people and of their gen- 
eral democratic actions. The lengthy path of this struggle is marked by 
tense battles. Some of them led to major successes, such as, for example, 
the course of events which brought about the fall of the Tambroni reaction- 
ary Cabinet, in the summer of 1960. Luigi Longo as well frequently spoke 

and wrote in detail on this major anti-fascist victory, clearly and 
precisely defining it as “the birth of the new resistance." Profoundly 
linked with this turning in postwar Italian history is the subsequent 
powerful upsurge of the labor movement, at the end of the 1960's, charac- 
terized not only by the growth of mass strikes, but by features such as 
uninterrupted mass struggle, qualitative upgrading of the level of demands 
(in particular, priority given to the slogan of the struggle for workers’ 
control) and the intensification of their aggressive nature. 

An outstanding aspect which deserves particular attention in this respect 
is the role of the progressive youth, tirelessly emphasized by L. Longo, a 

person with long experience in work within the communist movement. 

The ICP leadership continues to ascribe the greatest importance to increas- 
ing the influence of proletarian organizations in the mass youth and, 

particularly, university .tudent movements. In the course of numerous 
meetings with their members, noted party leaders, including L. Longo, have 
discussed most seriously and frankly the acute problems facing youth as a 

result of increased antagonisms within bourgeois society, the growth of 
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atate-monopoly violence and the very contradictory and conflicting course 
of the acientific and technical revolution, L. Longo has frequently gone 
back in his speeches and reports to such vital problems of the working and 
student youth. Thie ia natural, for workers under 30 account for over one 

half of the contemporary working class. Firmly rejecting attempts to 
depict the contemporary Western youth as a "lost generation,” the commu- 
niste have always called for a struggle against such concepts. On the one 
hand, L. Longo cautions against underestimating the masse youth movement an . 
directly pointe out that efforte are needed to expand within it the commu- 
niet influence. "Many of the problems formulated by this movement," he 
pointed out, addressing the March 1968 CC ICP Plenum, "must gain, in the 
realities of our country, a growing weight and importance on the social an 
political levels. Furthermore, it seems to me that it could be said that 
they will represent a special and new aspect of the struggle for democracy 
and socialiem in Italy." At the same time, L. Longo emphasized the need t . 
establish and develop more effective relations between the general demo- 
cratic actions of the youth and the working clase and the struggle waged b ° 
the conscious proletarian vanguard. We feel the need, he stated in his 
report at the June 1968 CC ICP Plenum, to establish closer and more open 
relations between the struggle in the university and the secondary school 
and the struggle for the reorganization of society in a socialist direc- 
tion. Both taske could be formulated and resolved only if they are close] ’ 
interconnected. 

A feature organically typical of L. Longo is a feeling for the new, so 
emphatically expressed in connection with the fate of the young people, ar | 
easily proved through other problems as well. Here is another example: 
L. Longo has always kept in his sight the dynamic and comprehensive conse- 
quences of scientific and technical progress and the related latest forms 
of capitalist exploitation, and the changes in the structure of the prole- 
tariat and in the nature and content of its material and spiritual needs, 
production and class aspects, and conditions of struggle, triggered by the 

scientific and technical revolution. While opposing increased exploita- 
tion, Longo pointed out, the communists do not oppose new technology. The ’ 
are defending the real needs and just rights of the working people. ‘We 
are far," he explained, "from adopting a hostile attitude toward technica) 
progress or hindering it, as our opponents are claiming. On the contrary, 
we are in favor of technical progress and support it. It is precisely fo 
the sake of social and technical progress and the development of productic 1 

forces that we are fighting capitalism and, even more so, its monopoly 
forms which hinder or restrict them." Calling upon party and trade union 
workers to study such problems more profoundly, and on the basis of his 
"personal experience and the international Marxist experience," he has 
frequently emphasized that the struggle waged by the workers neither coulx 

nor should be considered merely within the framework of their immediate, 
partial economic demands. “By acting thus," he stated, in particular, at 
the Ninth ICP Congress, "we would find ourselves in the positions of a 
hopeless corporativism and petty reformism" (L. Longo, "Izbrannyye Stat'i 
i Rechi,” p 280). 
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The topical nature of this problem, and of many others, thoroughly studied 

by Comrade Longo, not only fatiled to decline in the 1970's, but on the con- 
trary became even more important in the face of the "already-obvious-to~-all 
gravity of the political, economic, social and moral crisis prevailing in 
our country," L. Longo wrote in the 1 November 1974 issue of UNITA. 

During those and subsequent years Comrade Longo continued to actively par- 

ticipate in party life and in the work of its central committee. He 
chaired a number of meetings of the ICP leadership, addrese.d party con- 
gresses and central committee plenums, met with the party aktiv and rank- 
and-file communists and participaced in the work of the most important 
commissions drafting party documents. It would be difficult to overesti- 
mate his comp-ehensive political and ideological-theoretical activities 
related to the study of the lessons and topical problems of the anti- 
fascist struggle, the assessment of the revolutionary legacy of the commu- 
nists and the trends and prospects of their work. Luigi Longo regularly 
speaks on key problems of strategy and tactics of the workers' movement, at 
times when it is particularly important for the communists and the toiling 
masses to hear his authoritative words. 

, . A broad discussion of problems related to refining the party's 
strategic line was undertaken within the ICP between the end of 1974 and 
the beginning of 1975 (unquestionably, this was a structural component of 
the intensive work done by the communist movement analyzing the experience 

of the tragic event in Chile). In this connection a certain discussion 
developed on the understanding of the term "historical compromise." A con- 
siderable percentage of party cadres found a great deal of unclear eid 
controversial aspects in it. In particular, some developed the temptation 
to consider it almost like a maneuver, a conversion to an ag-eement with 
the ruling bourgeois party, and the formulation by the workers’ movement of 
some essentially different problems in the face of the severe consequences 

of the capitalist crisis. 

It was precisely at that time that Luigi Longo published in the Marxist 
journal RINASCITA (14 February 1975) an article entitled "The State and the 
Roots of the Danger of Its Subversion by the Fascists." Noting the unques- 
tionable gains of the organized workers’ movement in Italy, the author 
clearly pointed out that the sociopolitical circumstances in the country 
are extremely grave and cannot fail to concern the communists. Despite 
certain successes achieved by left-wing and democratic forces, as before, 
the people's masses remain deprived of the ability to dictate their will to 
the ruling groups. Furthermore, the Christian Democratic Party, using the 
widespread systen of "nursing" its supporters with state funds, Longo 
pointed out, "was able, to a certain extent, to gain mass support for its 
political monopoly," and it is on this basis that the "menace of authori- 
tarian and reactionary variants" is developing, which could, he cautioned, 
"question Italy's progress toward democracy." Such a turn and, in particu- 
lar, the support given the fascists by big capital and its powerful groups, 
L. Longo emphasized, are not excluded in the least. "It may seem to some 
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that thie picture ie exceptionally pessimistic,” he went on to say. How 
ever, the working clases and ite organisations mey not assume thie, and thie 
threat could be prevented through “the organization and democratic struggle 
of the masses." However, Longo pointed out, to achieve thie the communiete 
muet “steadily teet their ability to provide fast and accurate anewere to 
the expectations, doubte and hesitations of the people” and "to find solu- 
tions to probleme affecting the toiling masses." Ae to the other parties 
which accept the constitution adopted following the victory over fascien, 
alliance and cooperation with their supporters are possible. The creation 
of auch an alliance from below would strengthen the pressure exerted on the 
leading groupe of euch parties through which che bourgeoie influence is 
spread among the masses. “In thie case we are motivated by the common 
interests of the people's masses, of the country at large," Longo empha- 
sized, concluding that agreements and alliances should never be considered 
ae “esuperetructural,” not involving the participation of the masses. ‘The 
toiling masses must have the possibility to effectively influence the 
course of events, including the behavior of different political leaders. 

Soon afterwards, addressing the 14th ICP Congress, Longo linked even more 
Closely the etudy of such matters with the prospects for the development of 
the etruggle waged by the broadest possible masses under the conditions of 
the aggravated crisis of capitaliem. Addressing the congress, the ICP 
chairman said, in particular, that “we know that it is precisely at times 
of the most profound crisis within the capitalist system anc of the most 
severe class contradictions, that the ruling groups begin to doubt the 
poseibility of retaining their privileges unchanged through standard means. 
Thies a sign of their weakness. However, these groupe err should they think 
of changing their fate by conniving with the cruelties and violence of 
fascist gangs. They could only further aggravate the contradictions 
through euch actions. .. ." Under such circumstances, L. Longo empha- 
sized, the communists are called upon to mobilize the people and create 
broad alliances in the struggle for surmounting in the interest of the 
working people the economic and social crisis brought about through the 
logic of capitaliem and imperialien. 

Those who have followed the development of the circumstances in Italy in 
the middle and second half of the 1970's well remember the heated debates 
which took place everywhere--among the communists and, essentially, 
throughout the country--on such matters. In the course of these discus- 
sions Comrades L. Longo, E. Berlinguer and other party leaders pointed out 
that frequently « great variety of meanings are ascribed to the expression 
“historical compromise.” Occasionally, L. Longo pointed out, it is inter- 
preted aleo “simply as a manifestation of our wish to ‘join’ current cabi- 
net combinations at all cost.” 

At the same time, however, the ICP leaders saw that the course toward 
insuring unity and cooperation among all people's and progressive forces, 
needed, as the communist party believes, for the reaching of a new stage in 

the anti-fascist and democratic revolution in the country, had become the 
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target of fierce attacks mounted by the entire anti-communist camp. In 
this connection, L. Longo emphasised that, "We must note how to effectively 
atruggle againet ancti-communiset propaganda extensively promoted by our 
enemies. Their target ie to divide the people's masses, isolate the 
communiete and surround them with barriers of lies and slandere. Conaetant 
and powerful efforts are needed to free the broad popular masses entirely 
from anti-communist prejudices. It i# not enough to struggle for thie only 
through propaganda, explanations and clarifications. Thies too is neces~ 
sary. However, we well know that the masses can be convinced only on the 
basis of their own experience. Therefore, we must draw the masses into 
participation in direct activities involving problema of specific interest 
to them. 

Continuing to develop these ideas, L. Longo deemed it necessary, with a 
view to insuring the proper clase orientation of the commnnists, to express 
his opinion (which was supported, subsequently, by many of his fellow party 
members) on the equivocal nature which the term "historical compromise” 
could trigger within the workers’ movement. In particular, L. Longo 
expressed his "doubt as to the pertinence and positive significance of the 
new formulation related to our clear and traditional policy of agreements 
and cooperation with all democratic forces, a policy which has always been 
expressed clearly and precisely ... " (see L. Longo, C. Salinari, "Dal 
social-fasciemo alla guerra de spagna” [From Social Fascism to the War in 
Spain), Milan, 1976, pp 163-164). 

He frequently pointed out that we must develop, above all, the coordinated 
actions of the masses and strengthen the ties between the party and the 
toiling masses. Sensitively reacting to trends which could weaken such 
relations, Longo expressed his conviction that the party cannot push its 
objectives to the background for the sake of proving its national respon- 
sibility. “Our strength,” he emphasized, “lies in the fact that we do not 
distort the aspect of the communists. ... We have never rejected our 
role. Whether part of the government or in opposition, we have always been 
and remain a party of the working people, whose expectations, ideals and 
single will to struggle we express" (UNITA, 20 October 1976). 

In accordance with these stipulations, like other noted ICP leaders, 
L. Longo draws attention to the main trends within the labor movement, 
predicting possible and inevitable periods of intensific*tion of the socio- 
political confrontation between the working class and its allies, on the 
one hand, and the conservative and reactionary circles, on the other. 

Reality has confirmed the accuracy of this prediction. Starting with the 
end of the 1970's Italy entered a new complex phase of the class struggle. 
However, this has not reduced but, on the contrary, given even greater 
importance to the comprehensive study of the experience of the 1976-1979 
workers’ movement, when the ICP was part of the parliamentary majority. 
Why, noted ICP leaders ask, was it that this experience “failed to gain 
adequate support among the people's masses and provide an impulse and an 
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impetus expressed through the active participation of the movement of the 
working people?" A. Minucet, member of the CC ICP Management and Secretar- 
lat, pointe out, in looking for an anewer to the question, that the charac- 
terietice of the crisie and of the changes needed for ite solution had not 
been explained to the masses, and that a differentiation arose within the 
leftiet forces themselves in assessing the nature and features of the con- 
temporary capitaliet crisis, ite sociopolitical consequences and above all 
the conclusions to be drawn on thie basis by the workers’ movement. ? 

The short period of time during which the communists were a part of the 
parliamentary majority, the Italian comrades point out, proved to be unabl: 
to change the nature of the interference of the state in the economy and 
the pureuit of ite policy suitable precisely to the power bloc which is 
concentrated around the present power system created by the Christian 
Democratic Party. Furthermore, at the turn of the 1980's, the situation i: 
Italy wae aggravated and, judging by al] available data, as the noted 
economist and CC ICP member S. Andriani emphasizes, the monopoly circles d& 
not intend in the least to change the direction of their socioeconomic 
policy. Hence the naturally growing awareness within the labor movement o/ 
the fact that more active struggle must be waged for changing the ratio of 
clase forces in the country and factually upgrading the role of the workin; 
people and their organizations in resolving the key problems of social 
progress. 

According to L. Longo and other ICP leaders, the course of strengthening 
the unity among leftist and democratic forces in the country should not 
mean in the least any concessions to social reformiem or the abandonment o 
the revolutionary heritage of the communist movement and its class policy 
and ideology. As we know, the opponents of the communist movement have 
frequently faleified, and continue to distort ite true objectives. They 
disseminate the myth of the “decline of influence” of the communists and o 
a “crisis” in their revolutionary outlook. Generally speaking, they try t 
question the historical “justification” of the ICP. Discussing such 
efforte, slightly lees than a quarter of a century ago, L. Longo noted wit 
some irony that, “Those who claim that to engage in deep studies and impar 
tial criticiem and rely on the power of methodology and methodological 
questioning, stated that we were wrong in everything, that everything had 
to be revised, purged of the entire past and that the labor movement neede 
a new leadership, could immediately see that they had erred even in their 
most modest estimates. The true movement paid no attention whatever to 
their ‘discoveries’ and ‘prophecies’ and continued to go forth, renovating 
and tempering itself in the struggle and the difficulties, as is cue th 
case with healthy and viable social and political movements... ." 

In subsequent years the reaction frequently resumed its attacks on the 
scientific outlook of the communists. One could hear in this chorus even 
the voices of some reformist ideologues (such as B. Cracsi), who began, 
essentially, to “demand” of the ICP that it abandon scientific communisn. 
In this connection some Western authors increased their attempts to “drive 
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a wedge" between Leniniem and the views expressed by A, Grameci and 
P, Togliatti. In his talke, interviews, publications and epeeches, Luigt 
Longo hae refuted with absolute clarity such attempts to pit Lenin and 
Leniniem againeat the convictions of the Leninist founders of the ICP. 
"Some people may amuse themselves," he said, “by trying to find in 
Gramaci's and Togliatti's political activities traces of Croce's influence. 
However, these people forget to pay attention to all the elements whose 
manifestation in the worke of these leadere are owed to Lenin, Marxien, 
Leniniem and the Great October Revolution.” To develop and pursue a line 
consistent with the circumetances of each country and of the international 
conditions at any given specific historical moment, L. Longo goes on to 
say, “ie precisely what Marxiem and creative Leniniem coneiet of." 

In a talk which took place several years ago, in hie home, in the small 
city of Genzano, near Rome, the conversation turned to ideological- 
theoretical discussions which had developed within the labor movement and, 
particularly, the "critical attitude” of some of their participants toward 
Lenin's legacy. Comrade Longy pointed out that, "I do not understand why, 
of late, all this has become necessary. Leninism is not simply a term. 
Therefore, to try to delete or belittle Loniniem means to distort modern 
Marxiem.” Longo states that the very firet issue of the ICP newspaper 
UNITA (February 1924) discussed "The Duty of the Leniniste." 

A calm and good person, with a soft sense of humor and gay sparke in his 
eyes, Luigi Longo noticeably warms up when he speaks of the Land of the 
Soviets. He loves to describe the way, arriving in Moscow, in the autumn 
of 1922, as delegate to the Fourth Congress of the Communist International, 
he saw and heard Lenin, who addressed the congress with the speech, "Five 
Years of Russian Revolution and Prospects for a World Revolution." He 
frequently recalle the years between the ware, clandestine work, the 
activities of the Youth Communist International and the Comintern, Spain, 
the fact that two of his s.as were in the International Children's Home and 
were educated in the USSR, and many other manifestations of the interna- 
tional fraternity among communists and Leninists. Those who have long 
known Longo and his family find his words entirely natural: "I cannot 
understand why one . ould conceal or weaken the influence of the fact that 
the ideas cf the October Revolution, Lenin's ideas and the instructions of 
the Comintern had an effect on all of us and influenced us decisively. 
Should we be ashamed of this? .. .” 

As early as the 1950's, calling upon the Italian communists to make a 
thorough study of the revolutionary experience of the Soviet Union, Luigi 
Longo wrote that this i« "the first country where a socialist revolution 
was made--a country leading all the rest on the way to communism: hence 
the need for the constant and attentive study of its experience” 
("Izgbrannyye Stat'i i Rechi,” p 268). On the occasion of the 60th anniver- 
sary of the Great October Revolution, L. Longo said: “Hardly anyone would 
deny that these 60 years have been characterized primarily by the political 
and social processes which arose and intensified as a result of the October 
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Revolution, .. . These processes occurred as a result of the participa- 
tion of the broad popular masses; . . . thie fact alone would suffice to 
refute the theses of those who would like to reject the democratic nature 
of the October Revolution and ite influence on a national and internationa 
scale, .. . Itt te doubtful that such processes could be even started had 
@ victorious revolution not taken place 60 years ago, as 4 result of which 
@ state had not specifically and constantly supported liberation movements 
throughout the globe” (PROBLEMY MIRA I SOTSIALIZMA, No 11, 1977, p 20). 

The life and work of Luigi Longo, one of the noted leaders of the revolu- 
tionary workers’ movement, one of those who have gone through the lengthy 
and difficult echool of anti-fascist battles and fierce clase combate, 
proves that the comprehensive work done by the communiate in the interest 
of the working people in their homeland in inseparably linked with the 
struggle against international reaction and for the international solidari: 
ty of all progressive, peace-loving and anti-imperialiet forces. Luigi 
Longo has frequently emphasized this idea, with .ull justification, refer- 
ring to historical experience and the the contemporary development of the 
world's revolutionary process: “We grew up as internationalists and becam 
even grec*e> internationaliste by working on the problems of the common 
struggle.” 

Luigi Longo has invested all his creative energy in the tense ideological 
and political struggle etill waged by the communist movement. He has 
always found time and forces for theoretical, propaganda and, finally, 
hietorical-political work, to use his words. Books written by him or with 
hie participation are widely known, such as, for example, “The Italian 
People in Struggle” (1947); "On the Roade of National Uprising” (1954); 
"The International Brigades in Spain” (1956); “The Solidarity of the 
Peoples with the Spanish Republic (1936-1939" (1972); “Between Reaction an 
Revolution” (1972); “The Leading Centers of the Italian Communist Party in 
the Resistance” (1974); "Who Betrayed the Resi “ance” (1975); "Selected 

Articles and Speeches (1946-1975)"; "Continuity of the Resistance” (1977), 
and other works, along with numerous addresses, reports and articles. 

Many of Luigi Longo's works are well familiar to the Soviet readers. This 
very spring a new book by Comrade Longo will be published as part of the 

series “Library of the Workers’ Movement” (published by the USSR Academy o 
Sciences Institute of the International Workers’ Movement and Izdatel 'stvo 
Myel'), discussing the most important lessons of the anti-fascist resis- 
tance in the light of the contemporary ideological-political confrontation 
Obviously, it would be difficult to find in Italy a person who could de- 
scribe this heroic page tn the history of his people and personal chroni- 
cle of the revolutionary with greater authority or right. "We, the commu- 
nists,” writes Longo in the book, “have always realized that it is only 
through the unity of all democratic and anti-fascist forces, the strength 
of our party, and proper policy, that a scope and prestige could be gained 

and the proper due given to the leading role of the working class.” Ex- 
posing those who betrayed the traditions of the anti-fascist resistance, h. 

125 



calle upon the working people and their organigations to be vigilant. They 
must watch out a@ to the strategy of tension and terror, waves of attempts, 
subverstons, murders, extremist violence and reactionary conspiracies 
encouraged and inepired by the Italian and the international anti-communist 
centers. They must be vigilant in terme of the dangerous policy of U.S. 
impertaliam and its accomplices, threatening the peace throughout the 
world, Wowever, the lessons of unity in the struggle against reaction and 
faeciem, Longo pointe out, have not been ignored. The mass base of anti- 
monopoly movements ise broadening. The influence and political vigilance of 
the revolutionary and progressive forces, headed by the communiste, are 
growing; their ability to mobilize the broad population etrata and doom to 
failure reactionary intrigues and attempte is strengthening; thie is the 
unquestionab!+ base for hie optimisen. 

Ae one of the heroes in the struggle against fasciam, he has systematically 
expressed the will of the working people of his country for peace and 
social progress. Exposing the aggressive intrigues of those who oppose 
detente, inflate a militaristic psychosis, intensify military preparations 
and rattle sabers, L. Longo proves the proundleseness and futility of such 
a "policy of strength." He properly rebuffs the false propaganda of the 
NATO bosses concerning the “Soviet military threat.” L. Longo emphasizes 
that a fact “which characterizes most vividly the participation and role of 
the Soviet Union in international life from the October Revolution to the 
present” ie that “the USSR is a great peace-loving force. ... For this 
reason | believe it is vitally important to the entire planet that such a 
great power as the USSR is adamantly aspiring toward peace and cooperation 
among nations.” 

Tireless fighter and realistically and creatively thinking person, Luigi 
Longo=--the coeval of the the 20th century--<continues his work for his life 
cause--the intereet of che revolutionary workers’ movement. Mentally 
tracing his career, let ue .ecall Lenin's words on how important to the 
proletarian movement is "che loyalty of the revolutionary to his cause," 
and the combination within hie activities of "practical sobriety and prac- 
tical skill, full cles with the masses and the ability to guide them" 
("Poln. Sobr. Soch.,” Vol 38, p 229). 

On the occasion of Comrade Luigi Longo's great birthday anniversary, the 
Soviet people send him their most sincere and warm greetings. They wish 
him new great successes in the novel struggle for the interests of the 
working people, for the triumph of the cause of peace, democracy and soci- 
aliem, and his fruitful activities aimed at strengthening the friendship 
and cooperation between the Italian and Soviet peoples. 

FOOTNOTES 

l. As was acknowledged, three years later, by the participants in the July 
1979 CC ICP Plenum, to a certain extent, thus presented, this formula 
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CSO: 

made easier the distortion and misinterpretation of the strategy and 
tactics of the ICP and triggered a certain confusion. In hie plenum 
report, ICP Secretary General E. Berlinguer noted that the term “hia- 
torical compromise” ia equivocal, for which reason it became the target 
of different interpretations, including some hostile to the ICP (see 
UNITA, 4 July 1979). 

A. Minucet cautions againet the dangerous influence of the "trend 
within the workers’ movement to conceive of political and historical 
processes on the basie of abetract gradualiem . . . which entaile the 
danger of being caught unaware--and disarmed--in the face of changes 
and sharp turns which accompany the transition from one historical 
phase to ano.her” (UNTTA, 22 January 1980). 

L. Longo formulated thie conclusion in his book "New and Old Revision- 
tiem" written toward the end of the 1950's, in answer to the pamphlet by 
right-wing opportuniet A. Gioliteti "Reform and Revolution.” L. Longo's 
book triggered a deep response within the Italian and international 
labor movements. 

1802 
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SUBVERSION AS A TOOL OF IMPERIALISM 

Moscow KOMMUNIST in Russian No 4, Mar 80 pp 108-119 

[Article by Army General S. Tevigun, first deputy chairman, USSR Committee 
for State Security) 

{Text| The influence of real socialiem on che course of world evente is 
becoming stronger and deeper. The Soviet Union, the fraternal members of 
the socialist comity and all peace-loving forces are systematically pursu- 
ing a course of detente and of insuring peace and security on earth. 

The historical accomplishmente of socialism, the successes of ite domestic 
and foreign policy and the growth of the attractiveness of its ideas are 
triggering the fierce counteraction of the forces of imperialist reaction. 
Exposing those who are pursuing a line of subverting detente and aggravat- 
ing the international situation and trying to dictate its will to the 
socialist states and other countries, Comrade L. I. Brezhnev stated at an 
electoral meeting, calmly and confidently, that, "No one can intimidate the 
Soviet Union. Our forces and possibilities are tremendous. Together with 
our allies we shall always ve able to defend ourselves and rebuff any hos- 
tile sally.” 

Imperialiem is unable to eliminate world socialiem through military power 

and is forced to fight it by relying, above all, on nonmilitary ways and 
means. This does not mean in the least that it has abandoned attempts to 
subvert the socialist system. On the contrary, the danger of subversive 
imperialist actions ie greater today, first of all because they are taking 
place under conditions of a spiraling arms race and are being extended to 
realms of social life such as politics, economics and ideology; secondly 
because the special services and related ideological centers of subversion 
ere being ascribed an ever greater role in the actions undertaken against 
eocialiem. Naturally, neither could we ignore in this case the fact that 
the Beijing hegemonists are drawing ever closer to the most reactionary 
imperialist circles. 

Of late the U.S. ruling circles have openly charted a course toward 
changing the existing approximate balance of forces between the USSR and 
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the United States with a view to gaining military superiority. At the sam 

time, the reactionary forces are energizing their secret subversive activi 

ties againat the Soviet Union and the other socialist countries. The 
American and other imperialist special services are trying, above all, to 
weaken the unity and fraternal cooperation among the members of the social 
ist comity, to undermine from within the positions of socialiem in these 
countries and to discredit the historical gains of the peoples following 
the socialist way. The imperialists are trying to cause particularly grea 
damage to the Soviet Union and ite high international prestige. 

The imperialist circles consider the gathering of intelligence regarding 
the military, industrial and moral-political potential of the Soviet Union 
for purposes of planning military operations, making foreign policy deci- 
sions and organizing broad anti-Soviet activities one of the important 
objectives of the special services. 

A powerful intelligence-subversion apparatus, various punitive organs and 
numerous anti-Soviet official and unofficial centers and organizations hav 
been set up by the imperialist states to wage secret warfare. Every year 
huge funds are spent for their upkeep. Even according to unquestionably 
deflated data in the American press, the personnel of the various agencies 
within the U.S. intelligence community is estimated at 155,000 people and 
ite 1980 budget at $13 billion. Over the past 10 years the CIA budget--th. 
budget of the main center for espionage and subversion--has doubled, while 
ite staff hae 17,000 persons. 

The changes which have taken place in recent years in the international 
circumstances have necessitated a reorganization of the work of intelli- 
gence and other special services and centers of imperialist ideological 
diversion with a view to intensifying their role in the struggle against 
the socialist countries and changing the ways and means of their activitie 
in accordance with the new circumstances. All this has been accompanied b 
extensive propaganda sensationalism to justify the "rightfulness" of the 
subversive activities conducted against the socialist countries and draw 
attention away from the numerous scandalous cases of criminal and dirty 
operations conducted by U.S. intelligence and its main police-investigativ. 
organ--the Federal Bureau of Investigation--which became known the world 
over thanks to the efforts of a number of progressive journalists or the 
official announcements of a number of governments and statements issued by 
various parties and international and national organizations, as well as 
thanks to exposures made by former associates and agents of the American 
special services themselves. 

Following are merely a few of these facts which have become known to the 
broad public: 

American intelligence is engaged in large-scale espionage and in ideologi- 

cal diversionary actions against the socialist countries; 
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It took part in organizing and preparations for the military-fascist coup 
d'etat in Chile and the assaseaination of Salvador Allende, the president of 
that republic; it made several attempts to engage in terrorist acts against 
Fidel Castro and other progressive figures; 

The U.S. CIA was Lovolved in the villainous assassination of Nur Muhammed 
Taraki, by Amin, the hireling of American imperialiem, and his assistants; 

It actively supported the anti-people's regime in South Vietnam and is just 
as actively supporting the anti=people's regime in South Korea; 

It i@ trying to prevent the development of the revolutionary and national- 
liberation mo ements in Latin American, Asian and African countries by 

supporting the most reactionary forces and supplying them with weapons and 
military materiel; 

It organized the activities of mercenaries opposing the legal government of 
people's Angola; 

[t ls providing financial and other forms of assistance to the reactionary 
Organizations in European capitalist countries to expand their struggle 

against left-wing forces; 

Ic uses its agency and other possibilities to protect abroad the interests 

of the biggest American monopolies; 

Together with the special services of Great Britain and China, American 
intelligence is using the territory of Pakistan to move gangs of terrorists 
into democratic Afghanistan and wage undeclared war on the Afghan people; 

It is engaged in active espionage against its allies and other countries 
(the names of a number of acserican secret service men and agents engaged in 
gathering confidential information on the economy, military potential and 
political plans of Great Britain, the FRG, France, Japan, Italy and others 

have been published). For example, the Indian weekly BLITZ writes that the 
U.S. Government is less concerned with the fate of the American hostages in 

Tehran than with the possibility that documents on subversive CIA activi- 
ties in Iran might be made public. 

American intelligence and the FBI are extensively used within the United 
States itself to strengthen the ruling bourgeois order and engage in com- 
prehensive and daily struggle against progressive organizations and the 
workers’ movement. They have created in the country a secret observation 
and information system which has imbued all pores of social life. Tens of 
millions of Americans are being watched by these agencies. There is mass 
tapping of telephones and inspection of correspondence. Assassinations, 
kidnappings and the compromising of progressive leaders are organized and 

citizens’ rights are being violated on a mass scale. 
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Faced with the irrefutable facts of the criminal activities of its special 
services and with their numerous failures, the U.S. Administration staged 
an "objective investigation.” In 1975-1976 there were seven different 
Congressional committees at work in the United States. The press publishe 
a number of articles to the effect that Congress will finally look into 
intelligence activities, tighten up control over them, no longer tolerate 
dirty methods of operation, and so on and eo forth. It was clear, however 
that Congress would do precisely the opposite: it would try to protect 
intelligence and whitewash ite activities. 

That is precisely what happened. The report on the results of the "inves- 
tigation” notes the “positive role of intelligence" and proves the need fo 
ite activities, particularly those aimed against the USSR. At the same 
time the authors of the report were forced to acknowledge through clenched 
teeth that there had been abuses in CIA and FBI work and that "the CIA had 
conducted thousands of expensive secret operations of doubtful value, 
essentially in support of the worldwide network of American agents. In th 
area of domestic security, the FBI had acted illegally and violated the 
freedom of thousands of law-abiding Americans." 

The administration of the entire U.S. intelligence is in the hands of the 
National Security Council. A new intelligence committee has been set up, 
headed by the CIA director. A so-called citizen's "supervisory council" 
has been set up as well. "The final responsibility for intelligence 
activities" falls on the president. At the same time, criminal penalties 
are stipulated for individuals guilty of "leaking" secret information on 
the activities of the special services. On 24 January 1978, by presiden- 
tial directive, additional organizational measures were carried out. The 
rights of the CIA director were increased. The subunits directly engaged 
in operations against our country were considerably strengthened. Opera- 
tions conducted by American intelligence agencies against embassies and 
establishments of foreign countries, international organizations, companie . 
and individual foreigners were legalized. These operations include the 
tapping of telephone conversations, interception of correspondence and 
other actions. The measures publicized as a radical reform of the intelli 
gence service, in fact only intensified the secret provocatory methods anc 
work secrecy and broadened the range of presidential authority. 

Of late steps are being made to drop even purely formal control measures. 
According to the American press “the Carter Administration is asking the 
Congressional leadership to weaken legislative restrictions on secret CIA 
operations.” 

Thus while confusing the world's public, the reform in the intelligence 
community carried out in the United States in recent years does not, in 

reality, change the objectives and content of the U.S. intelligence doc- 
trine, but is directed at improving the machinery of the special services, 

whose purpose is to contribute to the implementation of the foreign policy 
of American imperialism under new international conditions. It is no 
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accident that a large number of articles, books and even so-called "theo- 
retical studies," whose authors are trying to substantiate the "legality" 
of the secret war and juatify the subversive activities of American special 
services, have been published. 

At the present time the U.S. intelligence community includes the following: 

The Central Intelligence Agency (CIA), consisting of the director's admin- 
ietration and four functional directorates. The most important among them 
is the intelligence operations directorate, which includes the subunits of 
intelligence, foreign counterintelligence and secret active operations; 

The National Security Agency (NSA), numbering over 80,000 people, engaged 
in radio and radio engineering intelligence and the breaking of foreign 
codes. The NSA maintains thousands of stations and intercept centers in a 
number of capitalist countries; 

The joint military intelligence (DIA) is directly involved in intelligence 
work and coordinates the activittes of the intelligence services of the 
Army, Air Force and Navy (in recent years the importance of the national 
aerospace intelligence administration has increased considerably within the 
Air Force intelligence system. It is in charge of intelligence programs 
involving the use of satellite systems); 

The Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) is actively used in intelligence 
operctions, suppression of progressive organizations and provocations 
against establishments and citizens of socialist countries. 

Furthermore, intelligence services are operated by the State and Treasury 

departments. 

In recent years the U.S. allies as well have reorganized their intelligence 
services, strengthened them and adapted them co activities against the USSR 
under the new conditions. The share of technical facilities used by the 

intelligence services is being increased. The reorganization of espionage 
departments is accompanied by the strengthened coordination of their 
activities and the enhancement of the organizational role of U.S. intelli- 

gence, particularly in the NATO Intelligence Coordination Center in London. 

The wedge of the activities conducted by all imperialist intelligence ser- 
vices is directed above all against our country. Defining the tasks of 
American intelligence, CIA Director Turner stated that, "I do not want even 
a shadow of doubt as to the fact that the Soviet Union is the main target 
of intelligence and must remain so." 

The main directions of the subversive activities of the special services 
and propaganda centers in the capitalist countries aimed against our coun- 

try are espionage, provocations directed at Soviet citizens and establish- 
ments abroad, and ideological diversions. 
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Of late the interest of the imperialist special services has greatly 
increased in the field of information related to the foreign political 
activities of the CPSU and the Soviet state: the plans and positions of 
the USSR on topical international problems and relations with other social- 
ist and developing countries; the situation within our country, relations 
among nations and nat!onalities, and population living standards. 

Intelligence is considered particularly important in the gathering of 
information on the defense capability of the Soviet Union and on its armed 
forces; new means for protecting the population and the troops from 
nuclear, biological and chemical weapons; priority targets set by the 
command of the U.S. Armed Forces for nuclear strikes; information on the 
USSR economy and, particularly, the work of the defenee industry and the 
extracting and processing industries; operating and planned enterprises and 
enterprises under construction; extraction of minerals; status of and pros- 

pects for the development of power industry, transportation, communica- 
tions, agriculture and the trade and credit-financial systems. 

The intelligence agencies of the United States and other capitalist coun- 
tries are trying to gather information on the economies of the republics of 
Central Asia, the Transcaucasus and the Baltic, Siberia, the Far East and 

Extreme North. 

Imperialist intelligence is also trying to penetrate CEMA. 

Increased interest is being shown in the achievements of Soviet science and 

technology. The target is twofold: On the one hand, to harm the military, 

economic and scientific potential of our state; on the other, to make maxi- 
mum use in their own interests of the results of scientific and technical 

progress achieved by the USSR. 

Active intelligence and other subversive work against our country is being 
done by the special services of the PRC. 

The main centers of espionage in the USSR are the intelligence residencies 
of the capitalist countries, operating under the cover of various official 
missions. The close coordination of their activities under the aegis of 

American intelligence, joint planning and intelligence operations, support 
of reciprocal action and constant exchange of obtained information are 
their characteristic features. 

The special services try to use illegal and legal possibilities for espi- 

onage and ideological-diversionist purposes. This includes the recruitment 
of agents among Soviet citizens, the sending of agents across the border, 
the gathering of information in contacts with Soviet people, trips around 
the country for visual observatic: and photographing of sites, use of tech- 

nical intelligence facilities and the analysis of Soviet press materials. 

In the recruitment of agents the greatest reliance is placed on the "dis- 
sidents" (imperialist propaganda finds it more convenient to describe with 
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this term the few renegades, people who have alienated themselves from our 

society and have taken the path of anti-Soviet activities) and on politi- 

cally unstable or morally corrupt individuals with a liking for easy 
profite and money grubbing. Understandably, in the conditions of the mono- 
lithic unity of the Soviet people and the solidarity of the entire nation 
rallied around the communist party, the social base for enemy intelligence 
in our country has long been eliminated. Naturally, they are experiencing 

major difficulties in their search for suitable "materials." Tn individual 
cases, however, they may occasionally succeed. 

Of late Soviet counterintelligence has exposed a number of imperialist 

intelligence agents. 

The trial on the A. B. Nilov case was concluded on 18 August 1979, in 
Moscow. Prior to his detention he worked as senior engineer in a labora- 
tory of a higher educational institution. During a long-term assignment to 

Algeria, he violated the norms of behavior of Soviet citizens abroad, as a 
result of which he was noticed by American intelligence. Using his politi- 

cal indifference and cupidity, in 1974 CIA agents in Algeria recruited 
Nilov. Before his return to the USSR he was taught how to communicate 
secretly. He was given special equipment and was thoroughly instructed as 
to further espionage work. Back in the USSR Nilov tried to carry out 
espionage assignments but was exposed and sentenced. 

As members of embassies and other missions of the capitalist states, the 
agents try to broaden legal forms of espionage. They take trips with a 
view to entering sites of interest and carry equipment for still and motion 
pictures, overhearing conversations and studying and locating radio emana- 

tions of industrial enterprises. 

Thus, recently, Andersen and Kramer, members of the apparatus of the U.S. 
Embassy air attache in Moscow, driving a Volga car, entered a flight-test 

airfield. Concealing themselves in the edge of a forest and in quarries, 

they observed the work of the airfield and photographed the parked air- 
planes. Following the aetention of the Americans by workers from the 
neighboring enterprise passing by, they were found in possession of three 
photographic cameras, binoculars, a notebook for recording intelligence 
data and a map showing the location of important sites. The developed 
shots of the film confiscated from them showed photographs of airplanes in 
flight tests, while the notebook contained notes on flight schedules and 

types of aircraft. 

Uninterrupted attempts are being made to make active use for subversive 

purposes of the broadening channels of scientific and technical, cultural, 
tourist and sports exchanges between the USSR and the capitalist countries. 

An ever larger number of foreigners are coming into our country. Their 
absolute majority come with good intentions and are sincerely contributing 

to the fruitful cooperation between their countries and the USSR. However, 
occasionally they would include imperialist spies. In their meetings with 
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Soviet people, using a variety of tactical means, they try to gather the 
necessary data. 

In addition to the gathering of information through direct contacts, the 
intelligence services have begun to use the method of sending a variety o 
questionnaires to Soviet inatitutions and private citisens, allegedly on 
behalf of scientific organizations and under the pretext of the developme: : 
of ectentific relations, popularization of the achievements of Soviet 
acience and technology, work on dissertations, and so on. The study of 
such questionnaires has revealed that a number of them are of an intel li- 
gence nature. 

Technical intelligence facilities are being ever more extensively applied 
in the gathering of eapionage information. Prime importance among them 1) 
ascribed to apy satellites, which are constantly flying over the territor 
of the Soviet Union. Over 13,000 stations and centers of radio and radio 
engineering intelligence managed by imperialist special services are 
operating againet the USSR and the fraternal socialist countries. 

Engaging in provocations againet Soviet citizens and establishments abroa 
ie one of the methods for subversive activities by imperialist intelli- 
gence. 

Ae the result of the increased external relations of the USSR, in recent 
years the number of Soviet people sent abroad on long-term assignments or 
temporary tripe has increased. They are constantly kept under surveillan 
by intelligence agents. Efforte are made to influence them ideologically 
to recruit them and to talk them into defecting. Provocations are orga- 
nized against them with a view to disorganizing the work of Soviet insti- 
tutions abroad and to creating an atmosphere of uncertainty and concern 
among their personne). 

Unite engaged in work against Soviet citizens are being strengthened for 
this purpose. Thus, as of 1 October 1977 the counterintelligence units o 
the FBI have been considerably strengthened. Their personnel was increas 
by 448 people and their allocations by $16.5 million per year. 

Of late the number of anti-Soviet provocations has increased: bombing, 
shooting at and burning Soviet institutions, hooliganistic actions and 
hostile demonstrations at the buildinge of our missions, illegal arrests 
and detentions of Soviet citizens, and attempts to recruit them. Anonymo 
letters are sent to our missions abroad. Threatening telephone calls are 
made and Soviet citizens are being attacked. For example, in June 1979, 
severa) bandits in New Haven (United States) attacked in broad daylight 
0. V. Krylov, head of the USSR Academy of Sciences Institute of Physical 
Chemistry, who was 4 member of the Soviet delegation to the Sixth Soviet- 
American Symposium on Chemical Catalysis. As a result of the attack Kryl 
suffered bodily harm and was hospitalized. The bandits took his briefcas 
with ecientific data for the symposium, passport, camera, airplane ticket 
and money. 

135 



One of the treacherous means used by imperialist intelligence ia the effort 
to indoctrinate Soviet people abroad to encourage them to defect. A 
special “program for the organization of defection to the Weat" has even 
been formulated for this purpose, Thus, in London, a stranger, claiming to 
be a member of the Soviet Embassy, inaistencly suggested to 
D. Sh. Khundadse, dancer in the Georgian ensemble who was recovering in a 
local hospital following the removal of hie appendix, to sign a blank form 
allegedly tor the sake of remaining in England for postoperative treatment. 
However, Khundadge wae vigilant and did not awallow the bait of the 
provocateur. 

Loyal to their great homeland and the cause of communiem, the Soviet people 
are properly rebuffing the intrigues of imperialist especial services. 

The outlook and clase objectives of the proletariat and the bourgeoisie, 
and of socialiam and capitaliem, are conflicting and irreconcilable. 
Consequently there neither ia nor could there be any peaceful coexistence 
in the field of ideology. Yet, in an open struggle of ideas and their 
honest comparison, the imperialists are unable to defend their class 
interests. 

At the 25th CPSU Congress Comrade L. I. Brezhnev emphasized the following: 

"There can be no neutrality or compromise in the struggle between the two 
outlooks. Here high political vigilance, active, operative and convincing 
propaganda work and prompt rebuff of hostile ideological diversions are 
needed," 

Ideological diversion is one of the main forms of subversive imperialist 
activities against socialism. As a type of front of hidden aggression 
against the socialist countries and interference in their domestic affairs, 
it violates basic norms of ‘nternational law and universally acknowledged 
principles of peaceful coexistence among countries with different social 
systems. 

The objective of ideological diversions is to weaken the sociopolitical 
foundations of socialism, weaken the leading role of the communist parties 
and their influence among the masses, trigger the "erosion" of communist 
ideology, promote a bourgeois outlook and, finally, create disorder in the 

political and economic life of the socialist countries. 

Ideological diversions are aimed at the ideological-political unity of the 
working people in the socialist countries, the alliance among the working 
class, the peasantry and the intelligentsia, the compromising of our 
national policy, pitting nonparty against party people and the young 
against the older generations, and dulling the feelings of patriotism, 
internationalism, class awareness and political vigilance of the working 
people. The energizing of hostile activities of anti-socialist elements 
play a considerable role in the subversive aspirations of the ideological 
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divereioniats. Along with thie, the organizers of diversion-propaganda 
cCampaigne against socialiem try to promote in the minds of the populations 
of their countries anti-communist and anti-Soviet atereotypes and to pre- 
vent the dissemination of the truth of the achievements of real socialiem. 

Our clase enemy ie resorting to ideological diversion, considering that 
"their effect is manifested secretly and, frequently, is not noticed by th 
people against whom they are aimed." It ie no accident that ideological 
diversions are compared to a “cancerous tumor" which gradually spreads 
through the entire body unless removed on time. 

The imperialists are using tremendous forces and funds for their subversiv 
ideological activities aimed at the socialist countries and, above all, th 
Soviet Union. Diversion activities cannot be reduced to primitive, cavema 
anti-Sovietiem. Unbridled slander of socialiam is combined with an ever 
more refined approach to selected propaganda targets, more refined use of 
mase disinformation means and the active involvement of secret services in 
anti-Soviet campaigns. 

The United States holds a leading position in the extensive subversive 
ideological activities conducted against the socialist countries. Ideolog 
ical subversions have become an inseparable part of U.S. foreign policy an 
the American intelligence services consider their participation in them as 
important as customary espionage. Addressing a meeting with journalists, 
in March 1979, that same Turner said that American intelligence has been 
inetructed to actively join the campaign sponsored by Washington's Admini- 
stration on the notorious “defense of human rights" abroad. The local CIA 
agents were issued a directive mandating them to collect information on th 
reaction to the steps taken by the U.S. Government in this direction. 
Today the CIA ascribes prime importance to this work. 

In order to carry out their ideological diversions, the imperialist states 
have developed a broad network of specialized institutions whose activitie 

are coordinated by the leading governmental authorities within the aggres- 
sive blocs, as well as within each separate country. 

In recent years, along with the reorganization of their intelligence ser- 
vices, a number of imperialist countries have reorganized their agencies 

engaged in ideological diversions against socialism. For example, in the 
United States, as of 1 April 1978, the closed down Information Agency 
(USIA) was replaced by a new governmental foreign propaganda agency--the 
International Communications Agency--operating under the president's 
personal control. With its establishment the agency concentrated 
in its hands all channels of U.S. foreign policy propaganda: radio broad- 
casting, press, filming and showing motion picture and television films 
abroad, publication of periodicals, pamphlets and books, the organization 
of exhibits, administration of so-called cultural centers and libraries, 
English language courses, cultural exchanges and foreign student training. 
The agency follows the U.S. presidential inatruction to the effect 
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that "the main audience for American propaganda is in the Soviet Union and 
the Eastern European countries." 

Debating the appropriations for the International Communications Agency, it 
was emphasized in Congress that under conditions marked by profound social 
changes in the world which cannot be effectively influenced by the United 
States through military, political or economic levers, the role of foreign 
political propaganda and ite dissemination in the socialist countries rises 
considerably. The decision was made to steadily increase the agency's bud- 
get: from $413.3 million in 1979 it will rise to $432.7 million in 1980 
and $566 million in 1981, 

Ideological sibversive organs operate within the aggressive North Atlantic 
bloc. The principal among them is the "NATO Information Service,” 

The anti-Soviet centers in the West, such as the "Anti-Bolehevik Bloc of 
Nations," the "Anti-Communist League of Asian Peoples," the "European 
Freedom Council," and many others, including various Zionist organizations 
and mobe of exile rabble, such as the National Labor Alliance (NTS), the 
“outside unite of the organizations of Ukrainian nationalists" and associ- 
ations of Lithuanian, Latvian, Estonian and Transcaucasian bourgeois 
nationalists are actively participating in ideologica) diversions. 

All in all, over 400 subversive centers and organizations are actively 
working against ou. country. The work of this huge machine is based om che 
coordination of long-term plans for permanent operations, as well as 
actions aimed at making use of specific political situations. Ideological 
diversionary activities make extensive use of radio, television and press, 
public speeches, various letters, appeals, petitions, and so on. The most 
frenzied ideological diversionists include the noted anti-Soviets 
Solzhenitsyn, Maksimov, Plyushch, Amal'rik, Bukovskiy and others who were 
either thrown out of, or l.*t, the Soviet Union in recent years, and the 
renegade Sakharov. 

For the past few years the United States and other Western countries have 
been engaged in a provocatory stir on the subject of an imaginary "viola- 
tion of human rights" in the USSR and the fraternal socialist countries. 
Unforgivable attempts are being made to legalize the "right" of an insig- 
nificant handful of renegades to engage with impunity in subversive 
activities against the socialist system. The scope and intensiveness of 
this campaign are determined by the circumstances within the capitalist 
countries and the status of their relations with the Soviet Union. 

According to Brzezinski, the not unknown representative of the Administra- 
tion in Washington, the question of human rights must become the foundation 
of U.S. foreign policy. He called for promoting, on this basis, a new 

spiral in propaganda activities against the members of the socialist 
comity. 

Such appeals enjoy strong material backing. Behind the label of defending 

the "dissidents persecuted in the communist countries," the imperialist 
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special services actively contributed to the organisation in the West of 
over 40 different nongovernmental “committees” and “associations” who pro- 
claim as their main task the “atruggle for the freedom of the individual 1: 
the USSR." In themselves they would be unworthy of attention, had they no: 
been backed by known special services which finance their activities and 
publicize them. 

All thie merely confirms that the campaign mounted in the West on the sub- 
ject of the so-called "violations of human rights" in the Soviet Union ie . 
thoroughly planned and coordinated long-term diversionary operation. 

We must aleo mention the fact that with the approaching Moscow Olympic 
Games, the ideological diversion centers have considerably energized their 
efforte, trying to discredit thie world sport ceremony and the Soviet stat 
ae the organizer of Olympiad-80. The previously planned campaign of slan- 
der, directed from a single center, involving the intelligence agencies an 
various anti-Soviet nationalist and Zionist organizations can also be 
clearly traced in the anti-Soviet intrigues related to the Olympic Games. 

The imperialist special services and disinformation centers consider the 
period of preparations for the games a convenient time for a “masse ideolog 
ical Western invasion of Russia.” A large number of materiale are being 
disseminated, distortedly depicting the preparations for the Olympics. 
Calle are being heard to boycott the games or engage in a variety of pro- 
vocatory actions. Thus, according to the heads of the NTS, "All activi- 
ties” of this subversive organization must be “subordinated” to anti-Sovie 
eallies related to the Olympic Games. 

Recently an anti-Soviet stir was raised in the United States on the so- 
called problem of Soviet troope in Cuba. As former CIA member Stockwell 
stated on television, “The problem of Soviet troops in Cuba was concocted 
by the CIA as part of the set of measures to wreck the Conference of Heads 
of States and Governments of Nonalined Countries in Havana." 

Let ue aleo recall the slanderous campaigns promoted by the imperialist 
disinformation centers on the subject of the events in Afghanistan. The 
fraternal aid given by the Soviet Union to the friendly people of that 
country to defend the gains of the April revolution from foreign reaction- 
ary intrigues ie faleely presented as “intervention.” The cyniciem of the 
organizers of this malicious anti-Soviet and anti-Afghan concoction is 
shown by the fact that it is precisely they who drowned in blood the 
Chilean revolution and it is precisely they who, not so long ago, brought 
death and destruction to the peoples of the countries in Southeast Asia. 

Radio broadcasting plays a major role in ideological diversions. Current] 
37 foreign radio stations are broadcasting to the Soviet Union. The over- 
all broadcast time is about 200 hours per day in 23 languages of the peo- 
ples of the USSR. Particularly zealous in their slander of our country ar 
the Voice of America, Deutechlandzender, Radio Liberty-Radio Free Europe 
and Radio Israel, which have been joined by Radio Beijing as well. 
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The Administration in Washington is considerably expanding the anti-Soviet 
activities of radio stations such Kadio Liberty-Radio Free Europe, control- 
led and financed by the CIA. A plan for the organigational restructuring 
and technical modernizing of said radio stations was formulated in 1977 and 
currently haa been almost completed. The purpose of the reorganization was 
to increase the possibility for the penetration of radio disinformation in 
the territory of our country and increase the audience: the obsolete low- 
power tranemittere have been replaced with modern ones and appropriations 
for subversive radio activities have been increased, 

Hostile “radio voices" are not the only ones used for subversive purposes. 
Greater attempts are being made to send to the USSR, from the Weet, anti- 
Soviet publicstions. Every year our border troops and customs officials 
confiacate hundrede of thousands of such publications as they crose the 
atate border. 

Nevertheless, in some cases agente of subversive centers succeed in passing 
slanderous materiale through. Thus a group of Leningrad students held near 
the university building a foreigner who wae distributing anti-Soviet leaf- 
lets. He turned out to be Belgian citizen Pipet, a petty merchant who had 
accepted the NTS assignment to engage in this provocation for money. Pipet 
was sentenced by the Leningrad Oblast Court to five years deprivation ot 
freedom. 

Recently, a member of a group of American tourists visiting Vil ‘nyus 
University, Eckstein |Aketin), separating himself from the group, started 
to rush about along the university halle scattering anti-Soviet leaflets. 
Students Lyubinekas and Malakauskas, who noticed him, held Eckstein, 
gathered up the leaflets he had disseminated, took the remaining leaflets 
away from him and delivered him to the militia personnel. That is how this 
ideological diversion as well was defeated. 

The imperialist special services actively use and generously finance 
various Zionist and exile nationalist organizations. The CIA and its NATO 
partners have a number of agents within these organizations and direct 
their activities against the USSR. Of late ties between Washington offi- 
cials and anti-Soviet emigres have been clearly energized. 

Zioniem is ascribed a special role in subversive ideological activities 
againet the Soviet Union and the other socialist countries. It is no 
secret that close ties have long existed between Zionist organizations and 
special services in the United States and Israel. The special services 
obtain intelligence data through the Zionist centers, from people of Jew- 
igh nationality going to the West. The Zionist organizations use tourism, 
acientific-technical, cultural and trade channels to send their envoys to 
the Soviet Union. Zionist anti-Soviet actions meet with extensive support 
on the part of the ruling Western circles. 

Organizing ideological diversions against our country, the imperialist 

special services try to actively use foreign religious centers, believing 
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that they could serve as camoflage for the dissemination of anti-socialiat 
views, 

Engaging in eubversive activities against the Soviet Union, the imperialte: 
forces are resorting, on an increasing scale, to ideological diversions, 
apending for euch purposes huge funde and material and technical resources 
Yet however refined the special services and their agente may be and how- 
ever much the ideological diversionists of all hues and trends may be 
raving, they are being defeated by the moral and political unity within 
Soviet society and the vigilance of our citizens. 

The high tdea-mindedness and loyalty of the Soviet people to the cause of 
communiem and their socialist homeland, and their solidarity, united 
around the communist party, and the political vigilance of all Soviet 
people are the main obstacle blocking subversive imperialist actions. 

Political vigilance was, and remains, the reliable and tried weapon in the 
etruggle against the enemies of our country throughout ite history. The 
communist party raises the working people in thie epirit, always obeying 
V. I. Lenin's founding inetructions of the need vigilantly to observe the 
intrigues of the enemies of socialiem and firmly block all their attempts 
to harm the building of the new society. 

These Leninist inetructions retain their entire significance under present 
circumstances, for the forces of world reaction are energizing their sub- 
versive activities against socialism. Naturally, this circumstence is 
taken into consideration by the state security organs. Vigilantly guardin, 
the interests of the Soviet society, they are thus decisively fighting the 
actions of the special services and subversive centers of the imperialist 
countries. Working under the direct guidance and control of the communist 
party, in accordance with the Soviet Constitution, the state security 
organs are strictly observing socialist legality. The most important con- 
ditions for the effectiveness of Chekist activities are dedicated service 
to the interests of the people, party guidance and the broadest possible 
support of the working people. 

True vigilance is the ability to recognize the real enemy. That is how th: 

state security organs operate and that is how the Soviet people act by 
blocking subversive anti-Soviet actions. 

Risukhin and Kozlov, young workers at a plant along the Volga, reported to 
the state security organs that a group of foreign specialists are assembl- 

ing imported equipment at their plant, one of whom, engineer Koling, is 

behaving very suspiciously. In the first weeks of his stay he persistent] 
tried to meet with Soviet workers, claiming to be a friend of our country. 

Having developed a wide range of acquaintances, after a while he began to 
show an active interest in who among them had served in the Soviet Army 
and where, where our military units deployed, and so on. He expressed the 
wish to become particularly friendly with Risukhin and Kozlov. At first, 

141 



they believed that Koling wae feeling friendly toward the Soviet Union, 
Later, however, he asked them to accompany him in a trip to one of the mule 
urbe of the oblast center where an important detense alte wan located, When 
the Soviet workera told him that they cannot go there with a forelauer, he 
suggested that they introduce him as a friend who had come from the Latvian 
SSR. Risukhin and Kozlov did not meet request, but alarmed by thie fact, 
reported everything to the corresponding organs. 

An investigation of their statement indicated that Koling was not a compe- 
tent epecialiat. He wae frequently absent from work touring the city and 

its surroundings. Soon afterwards he wae detained in the area of the 
defense project, where, applying various camoflage methods, he was trying 
to take moticn and photographic pictures. Following his detention a map of 
the oblast was found in his possession, along with a hand sketch of the 
area where the project was located and a description of ite features. 
Thus Koling's espionage activities were blocked thanks to the vigilance of 
Soviet citizens. 

The KGB organs received several statements by Soviet citizens to the effect 
that one Mamontov, who had come to the USSR as an interpreter for various 
American delegations and tourist groups, was showing a suspicious interest 
in state secrets and had tried, to this effect, to bribe his collocutors 
with various gifts. The information was entirely confirmed by an investi- 
gation. It turned out that during the Great Patriotic War, remaining on 
territory occupied by the Hitlerites, Mamontov had cooperated with the 
fascist authorities and had actively participated in NTS activities, after 
which he had escaped to the United States where he joined the intelligence 
service of that country. 

In July 1977 two strangers went over the fence of the territory of a mili- 

tary unit in Petrozavodsk. The unit's military personnel detained the 
strangers and took them to che commandant's office. They turned out to be 

working for the military attaches of the U.S. and British embassies-- 
Williamson and Stevens--and explained their activities with the desire to 
look for “historical architectural monuments." The uninvited “lookers for 
historical monuments" were expelled from the forbidden area and a proper 

document on their activities was drawn up. 

The CPSU Central Committee, its Politburo and, personally, Comrade 
L. I. Brezhnev are always concerned with strengthening the security of the 

Soviet state against all class-enemy intrigues. This is confirmed, yet 

once again, by the CPSU Central Committee decree "On Improving Further 
Ideological and Political-Education Work," dated 26 April 1979, which 
states the following: "Our duty is to counter the subversive political and 
ideological activities of the class enemy and his malicious slander of 

socialism with inflexible solidarity, powerful ideological unity within our 
ranks and profound conviction and political vigilance on the part of every 
Soviet person and his readiness to defend the homeland and the revolution- 
ary gains of socialism." 
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Anewering the party's appeals with practical accomplishments, the Soviet 
people are selflesely working to make our socialist homeland even more 
beautiful and more powerful and to insure that the gaine of the Great 
October Revolution are reliably defended. Thie ie the guarantee for suc- 
cesaful etruggle againet all imperialist subversive intrigues. 

$003 
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IN THE INTEREST OF THE PEOPLE 

Moscow KOMMUNIST in Russian No 4, Mar 80 pp 120-127 

[Review by B. Tulunin of the book "Izbrannyye Rechi 1 Stat'i" [Selected 
Speeches and Articles] by V. V. Grishin, Politizdat, Moscow, 1979, 654 

pages ) 

[Text] A collection of speeches and articles by V. V. Grishin, CC CPSU 
Politburo member and first secretary of the Moscow City Party Committee, 
hae been published. A number of articles it contains deal with the period 
of his work as chairman of the AUCCTU (1956-1967). They discuss the tasks 
of the Soviet trade unions and the world trade union and workers’ move- 
ments. Most materials deal with subsequent years and, mainly, with the 
activities of the Moscow party organization and its experience ite practi- 
cal implementation of CPSU policy. The readers will find the text of 
speeches delivered at our party congresses, Central Committee plenums, 
world trade union congresses and city party and trade union forums; arti- 
cles previously published in the party press and addresses delivered to 
labor collectives, foreign guests, assemblies and meetings. 

Vv. V. Grishin fulfilled the instructions of the CC CPSU Politburo of 
addressing ceremonious sessions at the Kremlin Palace of Congresses on the 
occasion of the 98th anniversary of V. I. Lenin's birth and the 54th anni- 
versary of the Great October Socialist Revolution. Lenin, party and 
October are words inseparable from each other in the minds of millions of 
people. They have become symbols of the liberation of the proletariat and 
of all oppressed peoples from the chains of capitalism and colonialism. 
The author considers the successes achieved by our country in the implemen- 
tation of Lenin's legacy and the plans for the building of communism the 
continuation of the cause of Lenin and of the Great October Revolution. He 

proudly writes that in seven and a half decades the CPSU achieved results 
which not only transformed out country, but radically changed the course of 
history. 

October 1917 marked the beginning of the age of transition from capitalism 
to communism on a universal scale. In this connection the author cites 
Lenin's words that, "We have the right to be proud and to consider 
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ourselves lucky that we were the firat to bring down, in corner of the 
globe, the wild beast, capitaliem, which hae flooded the earth with blood 
and brought mankind to hunger and savagery..." ("Poln. Sobr. Soch," 
[Complete Collected Works], Vol 36, p 478). These words were said in 1918, 
under specific historical circumatances. Meanwhile, the appetite of this 
"wild beast" has not been sated but has increased greatly. The contempo~ 
rary imperialist bosses are building the prosperity of the rich class, 
multiplying the income of monopolies and military corporations at the 
expense of the working people and bringing to many nations the same hunger, 
war and dislocation. Under such circumstances, the influence of the 
Leninist foreign policy of the CPSU and the Soviet state ie becoming ever 
more important and decisive. In cooperation with the fraternal parties anc 
the membere of the socialist comity and all peace-loving states, they are 
syetematically and firmly implementing the program for the further struggle 
for peace and international cooperation and for the freedom and indepen- 
dence of the nations. 

A number of articles emphasize the significance of the growing role of the 
CPSU as the leading and guiding force of the developed socialist society 
and as the nucleus of ite political system and of state and public organi- 
zations. V. V. Grishin particularly notes the tremendous contribution 
which the 23d, 24th and 25th party congresses and the works of Comrade 
L. I. Brezhnev, Central Committee general secretary, have made to the 
theory of ecientific communism and the practice of the building of commu- 
nism. He considers the work of the CPSU Central Committee and its Polit- 
buro as a model of substantiated and scientifically organized approach to 
party management tasks. He emphasizes that reality has convincingly provec 
the correctness, strength and vitality of the CPSU political course. The 
author speaks of the wisdom of the Leninist theory of the party, reminding 
us that under contemporary conditions, with the increased complexity of the 
tasks and the broadened scale of the building of communism, the party 
organizations must steadily improve their activities and be in step with 
the times. 

Analyzing the work carried out in this direction in Moscow, V. V. Grishin 
draws attention to the need to improve the planning of activities by the 
party organizations and make party decisions more authoritative. He 
particularly emphasizes the problem of cadre selection and control of 
execution, and the further development of criticism and self-criticism. 
Party, soviet and economic organs and primary party organizations, he 
noted, must adamantly strengthen discipline of execution. They must 
promptly and sharply raise the problems of individual responsibility of 
cadres for the implementation of decisions. "The party teaches us the 
adoption of a comprehensive approach to the solution of problems. The 
main thing, above all, is to develop more energetically the material and 
technical base which assures the ever fuller satisfaction of healthy and 
sensible human needs. ... A responsive and attentive attitude must be 
displayed toward the people and their requests and requirements" (pp 592- 
593). 
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The author considers that the guarantee for the further enhancement of 

party authority and for broadening its relations with the masses and the 

succesaful solution of economic and political problema lies in upgrading 
the combat capability and activenesas of the party organizations and enhanc- 
ing even further the title of party member, so that "wherever party members 
are~-at work or at home, in places of recreation or in the street, they 
may act like real party members, and be a model of organization, conscien- 
tiousness and discipline, reacting to disorder and negative phenomena and 
remaining active fighters for our party's ideas and causes" (p 380), 

The Moscow City party organization is one of the biggest CPSU detachments, 
rallying over one million members and candidate members. The author 
analyzes ite activities to mobilize the party members and all working 
people in the capital for the implementation of the decisions of party 
congresses, The Central Committee plenums and decrees face each of its 
members with strict requirements regarding the further strengthening of 
party ranks. The Moscow party organization is systematically pursuing a 
line of insuring the working class a leading position in its social struc- 
ture. The influx of Komsomol members and young people into the party has 
increased. A great deal has been done to enhance the importance of candi- 
date party training and work with the young communists. In most cases 
problems of placing party members in the most important sectors of economic 
and cultural construction are resolved accurately. However, the party 

stratum among workers in construction, consumer and communal services, 
trade and public catering remains small. The city and rayon party commit- 
tees, the author points out, should deal more specifically with the place- 
ment of party members and direct them wherever it is necessary in increase 
the party's influence and improve the situation (see p 572). What makes 
this even more necessary is the fact that the Muscovites complain quite 

justifiably about the quality of construction and repair work and the 
organization of household and consumer services and shortcomings in the 
work of public transportat’ on system. 

The materials in the collection steadily focus on the complex and compre- 
hersive work done after the 24th CPSU Congress, which set a task of tremen- 
dous political and practical importance: turning Moscow into a model 

communist city. "The very fact of putting on the agenda a problem of such 
a scale and significance clearly indicates the way the concept of the 
growing role of the party is refracted in the daily practice of the local 
organizations” (635). 

The author discusses extensively Moscow as the capital of the USSR and the 
center of our economy, science and culture, and as a symbol of the frater- 
nal friendship among the peoples and proletarian internationalism. He 
repeatedly returns to the theme of the way the Muscovites are continuing 
the work of preceding generations, increasing the glory of their beloved 
city by their labor accomplishments and asserting the communist features in 
its life and appearance. 
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The implementation of the party's important assignment of converting Mosco 
into a model communist city has become a matter of constant concern on the 
part the city party organization, which supervises it on a permanent basis 

One year following the 24th party congress, V. V. Grishin addressed a 
meeting of the aktiv of party, soviet, trade union and Komsomol organiza~- 
tions of Moscow with an extensive report, raising a number of problems to 
be resolved, analyzing accomplishments and formulating specific tasks. 

The author reminds us that the party concern for Moscow is a Leninist 
tradition. Following the Great October Revolution socialist planning 
replaced lack of control and chaos in urban construction. The main direc- 
tion in the reorganization of the city was formulated in the party progran 
adopted at its eighth congress. In 1935 the VKP(b) Central Committee and 
the Soviet Government passed the first general plan for the reconstruction 
of Moscow, stipulating its reorganization into a new, socialist city. 
Moscow changed rapidly. Today, as the capital of the state of developed 
socialism, it embodies all its achievements. 

Setting the task of making Moscow a model communist city, the author point 
out, the party proceeded from the level reached in the development of 
Moscow's industry and its increased possibilities and the tremendous 
creative potential of its production and scientific cadres and experience 
acquired by the party organs and organizations and ideological establish- 

ments. Moscow must be a model effective development of production forces 
based on scientific and technical progress. It must be a comfortable city 
for the people, in all respects, in which all social life and style and 
work methods reflect to the fullest extent the progressive trends charac- 

teristic of society at large at this stage. 

Naturally, the author emphasizes, Moscow will not develop by itself. The 

building of communist society is our future, the foundations of which are 
laid down through the development of the entire Soviet state. To a tremer 
dous extent this future is becoming the present with the development of tt : 

leading centers of material production and spiritual culture. In this are. 
Moscow has always played a great role and has been in the lead in a numbe1 
of areas. Understandably, the significance of the project of turning the 
capital into a model city exceeds the framework of its administrative 
boundaries. The entire homeland is helping the Muscovites, who use the 
best features developed the progressive collectives in the country. At tl : 
same time, the achievements of the working people in the capital and many 
of their labor initiatives are having a positive influence on the develop- 

ment of other cities, of our entire national economy. 

A number of articles discuss the course of Moscow's implementation of the 
general plan for its development, approved in 1971 by the CPSU Central 
Committee and USSR Council of Ministers. This plan contains an extensive 
work program for 20 or more years ahead. The author considers the tremen- 
dous importance of the general plan in the fact that it calls for the 
implementation of a large number of economic, social, technical and 
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aesthetic problens related to the development of the capital. This in- 
cludes reconstruction, building and improvements and perfecting the layout 
structure and the architectural-spatial organization and the entire complex 
urban economy. The author steadily pays attention to the implementation of 

the plans for economic and social development of Moscow's labor collectives 
and rayons, and of the city as a whole. 

In his addresses at CPSU congresses, Central Committee plenums and plenums 
of the Moscow City Party Committee, and at city party conferences, and in 
the course of numerous meetings with the working people, V. V. Grishin 
always turns to problems of further improvements in the standards of party 
leadership of the economy and other areas of social life. He analyzes the 

activities cf the city, rayon and primary party organizations in the 
mobilization of the masses for the implementation of state plans and the 
plans developed together with ministries and departments for the recon- 
struction and technical retooling of production facilities. He draws 
attention to the most complex problems. 

The author considers as the most important socioeconomic problem the imple- 
mentation by the city party organization of a set of measures aimed at 
improving the demographic circumstances in the city, encourage the natural 

growth of the population and contribute to the quantitative and qualitative 
growth of the young workers' replacements. Naturally, all this will 
require time. That is why it is important to make use of the manpower 
resources available to Moscow today most rationally and effectively. Sub- 

stantial reserves exist in this area. 

Studying the materials, the reader can trace the way, year after year, the 
Muscovites have applied ever new possibilities, used scientific and techni- 

cal achievements in production, and made better use of available equipment, 

raw materials and energy resources, eliminating heavy and unproductive 
labor, releasing cadres fo. basic production by increasing the level of 
mechanization of auxiliary processes, improving the training and upgrading 

of skill of cadres, vocational guidance and the labor education of secon- 
dary school and vocational school students, and retaining young people to 

work in production and services. 

The author deals extensively with upgrading production effectiveness and 
work quality. He considers as a major reserve the fuller utilization of 
productive capital. Addressing the 1978 Moscow City Party Committee Plenum 
he discussed in detail the main directions to be followed in the implemen- 

tation of this task: The rational and effective utilization of existing 
production capacities and of each machine tool, machine, unit and piece of 
equipment, and material, manpower and financial resources; accelerated 

mastering of newly installed production capacities; and raising the shift 
coefficient of the equipment. Substantiated claims were addressed to 
ministries, departments and planning organs, which do not always insure in 
the comprehensive plans for the development of the capital the full coordi- 

nation of problems of sectorial and territorial development, pay inadequate 
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attention to production planning and organization, and try to retain enter 
prises acheduled for traneafer outside city limite, 

These and other materiale emphasize that problems of utilization of produc 
tive capital, reconstruction, retooling of enterprises, improving manage- 
ment and etrengthening party, state and labor discipline must alwaye be 
controlled by the party organs and organizations, and that those who objec 
tively delay the solution of such problems should be taken etrictly to 
task, Management personnel who have not become imbued with a feeling of 
responsibility for assignments, do not make full wee of their rights and 
powers, and do not carry out their direct official obligations are inade- 
quate. It ie important, the author recalle, to upgrade the responsibility 
of managers and our exactingness toward them. He describes the way, 
applying the Leniniet principles of cadre selection and deployment, the 
Moscow party organization is improving ite work with them, upgrading the 
role of organizers, production technologists and educators of the masses, 
and etrengthene control of execution. 

The author cites data on the substantial contribution made by Muscovites ¢t 
the development of the country's national economy. Thus between 1976 and 
1978 the volume of industrial output rose 12.5 percent, rather than 9 per- 
cent as planned; the amount of goods produced equaled that of the entire 
Eighth Five-Year Plan. A large number of enterprises, following recon- 
struction on virtually the same production area and with minor additional 
capital investments, achieved a considerable and, occasionally, drastic 
increase in better quality output. No single enterprise in the capital he 
failed to cope with ite annual plans. The task now is not to allow 
straggling shops, brigades or production sectors. High-quality work and 
high productivity must be insured at each work place. 

Vv. V. Griehin emphasizes that under the conditions of Moscow, where 
thousands of industrial, construction, tranportation and communications, 
trade and consumer services enterprises, scientific, cultural, educational 
and health care institutions, and creative and other organizations are 
located, and where departmental lack of coordination is particularly tangi 
ble, the city party organization, which as a whole has no specific depart- 
mental interest, hae the obligation to insure the purposeful and coordinat 
ed functioning and development of all structural components of the social 
organiem of the city and be able to take into consideration and properly 
combine the tasks, interests and characteristics of the various collective 
of the different categories of working people and of the entire populatior 
of the capital (see p 635). 

The author pays considerable attention to problems of the communist educa- 
tion of the working people in the light of the requirements of the 25th 
CPSU Congress and the specific practical implementation of the Central 
Committee decree "On Improving Further Ideological and Political- 
Educational Work." The various aspects of this work are presented most 
thoroughly, both from theoretical and practical standpoints, in 
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V. V. Grishin's report submitted co the All-Union Practical Science Confer- 
ence, "On the Work of the Moscow City Party Organization on the Implementa- 
tion of the Comprehensive Approach to the Education of the Working People 
in the Light of the Decisions of the 25th CPSU Congress." The author con- 
sidera the development in the Soviet person of a scientific outlook, the 
shaping of communist attitude toward Labor and high moral qualities ae an 
interrelated and indivisible process. He discusses the characteristice of 
work with the various categories of working people and atudent youth, and 
for combining economic with educational activities, 

Vv. V. Grishin highly rates the experience of the party organizations and 
ideological inetitutions which have taken a creative approach to 
ideological-educational work, taking into consideration the characteristics 
of one or another collective or category of working people, are able to 
approach every person and leave no single question without an anewer. He 
warmly refers to the propagandists, agitators, political informants and 
party and nonparty members who tutor young people, and those who are a 
model of high idea-mindedness, morality and labor training through their 
entire way of life and work. The party organizations actively contribute 
to improving the system of Marxist-Leninist education, comprehensively 
supporting the patriotic initiative which originated at the Plant iment 
Viadimir Il'ich: "The knowledge, ideological convictions and organization- 
al talent of the propagandists must be placed at the service of the five- 
year plan." They are intensifying their ideological and educational 
activities aimed at surmounting views and mores alien to our society, 
seeing to it that each case of scornful attitude toward labor is firmly 
rebuffed and that an atmosphere of intolerance toward the violators of 
civic and social duty is created everywhere. 

The author describes what has been and is being done to develop in the 
working people and the students intolerance of bourgeois ideology and 
morality, and develop in them the ability to recognize the falsehood and 
hypocrisy of imperialist propaganda. This becomes even more important 
under conditions in which such propaganda is increasing its efforts to 
slander our domestic aud foreign policy and our politic system, and social- 
ism ae a whole, justifying the arms race with fabrications about the 
"Soviet threat." 

The author points out the need to mobilize in the struggle against the 
ideological enemy all means at our disposal. This struggle presumes high- 
level organization, discipline, self-discipline and a principle-minded and 
systematically class approach to processes and phenomena in social life. 
Our powerful allies in this struggle are our Soviet way of life, successes 
in the building of communism and the party's Leninist policy. 

We are faced, V. V. Grishin said at the meeting of the Moscow ideological 
aktiv, with the tasks of surmounting the vestiges of the past in the minds 
of the people and asserting the communist morality. "We must develop in 
every party member and Soviet person an active life stance which presumes 
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intolerance of shortcomings, not in words, but in deeds, Fighting negativ 
phenomena, we must oppose those who objectively contribute to their dis- 
semination through their conciliatory attitude and inaction" (p 421). 

Updating the role of the labor collectives and of public opinion in the 
areas of moral and labor education, and strengthening their positive influ 
ence in the extracurricular and nonproduction realm of life of the people 
plays a primary role in the solution of this problem. Our successes and, 
consequently, the level of prosperity would have been higher had every 
working peraon accomplished in his sector everything that ie required of 
him, 

The author reminds us that at the very beginning of the building of social 
ism, Lenin formulated the main task of the party's domestic policy as 
follows: “Labor discipline, higher labor productivity, labor organization 
increased output and merciless struggle against slovenliness and bureau- 
cracy"” ("Poln. Sobr. Soch.," Vol 43, p 402). This instruction remains 
topical to this day. Far from everything possible and necessary has been 
done to organize efficient and coordinated work and insure discipline and 
observance rules. We must intensify the struggle against nonfulfillment o 
production and official obligations. The education tasks facing us in- 
crease the requirements facing the work of economic managers and engineer- 
ing and technical cadres. It is a question above all of developing in the 
managers the ability to take into consideration the educational conse- 
quences of their decisions, adopt a proper style of relations with people 
and display proper responsibility for the creation of the necessary condi- 
tions for the implementation of plans and obligations (see pp 416-417). 

The author legitimately considers the creation of an efficient and creativ 
atmosphere in the collectives and creating for the people better condition 
for work, training, living and cultural recreation, among the most impor- 
tant factors for upgrading the effectiveness of ideological activities and 
communist upbringing. A number of articles discuss the valuable initia- 
tives developed in the course of the organization of the socialist competi 
tion and the movement for a communist attitude toward labor and the effort 

made to increase their educational influence. V. V. Grishin has been 

working on such problems since he became chairman of the AUCCTU. Today 
they are being ever more systematically and practically implemented in the 

accomplishments of the capital's party members. A number of articles dis- 
cuss such matters and the development of the initiative of the collective 
of the Moscow Marshaling Yard Depot on the resumption of communist 

subbotniks, which as we know was supported by the labor collectives in 
Moscow and, subsequently, the entire country. 

Not all possibilities for a comprehensive approach to ideological, moral 
and labor upbringing are used to the fullest extent. In particular, the 
author discusses the vital tasks of mass-political and cultural-educationa 
work at home. This must be structured as the extension of the educational 
process in labor collectives, rallying for such purposes the efforts of 

party organizations of enterprises, establishments, housing committees and 
various social centers and councils set up in the microrayons. 
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Repeatedly analyzing ideological~educational work done in Moscow, 
V. V. Grishin emphasizes that the city's communist aspect will be deter- 
mined above all by the people and through the ever more extensive partici- 
pation of the working people in the adminiatration of governmental and 
public affairs, We cites Comrade L. I. Brezhnev's eatatement that "a model 
communiat city ie a city inhabited by people with a high level of culture 
and conecientiousness. A city with a model social order. It is a city 
showing an atmosphere of benevolence, reciprocal respect and reciprocal 
consideration," 

The author discusses the growing role and responsibility of the personnel 
of secondary and higher educational institutions and of the scientific and 
creative intelligentsia in improving the organization and upgrading the 
effectiveness of communist upbringing. The idea of the need to educate the 
educators runs throughout the work. In his report delivered at the meeting 
of party group of the Moscow writers’ organization, entitled "The Honorable 
Duty and High Responsibility of the Creative Intelligentsia," the author 
discusses shortcomings in the activities of the party organizations of 
creative unions, including their work with the creative youth. He substan- 
tiates the importance for the men of culture to master revolutionary theory 
and acquire profound knowledge of probloms of domestic and foreign policy. 
The logic of the class struggle is such, he emphasizes, that political 
indifference, inconsistency and looseness of ideological positions of 
individual creative workers are frequently used by our enemies. One of 
their main objectives is to defame the basic principles of the art of 
socialist realism——party-mindedness and nationality--pitting against them 
bourgeois individualism, indifference to politics and lack of ideas, and to 
revive the toxic seeds of nationalism. The party has requently pointed out 

that there is no place for neutrality or compromise in ideological work 
(see p 617). 

This is well understood by the workers in literature, theater, motion 

pictures and other forms of art, who are dedicating their knowledge and 
skills to the creation of works distinguished by their high ideological and 
artistic qualities and are contributing to developing in the working people 
a scientific outlook, high moral principles and spiritual culture. Active- 
ly participating in the country's sociopolitical life, the creative workers 
are engaged in extensive propaganda and sponsorship work. 

The interests of the people are the main feature of the activities of the 
communist party, V. V. Grishin emphasizes, as is confirmed by the problems 
covered in his book related to the creation of the material and technical 
foundations for communism, the improvement of social relations, the molding 
of the new person and the struggle for peace and social progress. The book 
is brimming with faith in the powerful forces of the Soviet people, who are 
increasing the glory of the homeland and the great Lenin's party through 
their toil. 
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STUDENT ENROLLMENT AT REPUBLIC AND INTER-OBLAST HIGHER PARTY SCHOOLS 

Moscow KOMMUNIST in Russian No 4, Mar 80 p 128 

[Text] The present is to announce the regular enrollment of students in 
republic and inter-oblaet higher party schools. Students may be enrolled 
in higher party schoole on the recommendation of the central committees of 
communist parties of union republics, and kray and oblast party committees. 

The following may enroll in the higher party schools: party, soviet and 
Komsomol and ideological workers, as follows: for the two-year term and 
three-year correspondence term departmente--workers with higher education 
under 40 years of age; for the four-year term departments and five-year 
correspondence departmente--with secondary education, aged 35 or younger. 

By no later than 1 May 1980 the central committees of communist parties of 
union republics and kray and oblast party committees shall submit to the 
higher party schools copies of the decrees of the bureaus and biographies 
and the respective documents of comrades recommended for training. 

Between 20 May and 10 June 1980 students recommended for the two-year 
departments and three-year correspondence departments of the higher party 
schools shall be summoned to the schools for a talk; students recommended 
for the four-year departments and five-year correspondence departments of 
higher party schools shall be summoned for entrance examination on the 

foundations of Marxism-Leninism (on the secondary party education level), 
Russian language (composition) and USSR history, secondary school level. A 
two-week paid leave shall be granted for —— and for taking the 
entrance examinations. 

Classes at higher party schools will begin on 1 September 1980. 

COPYRIGHT: Izdatel'stvo "Pravda", "Kommunist", 1980 
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